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Chapter 1: Options

Gwydion ap Don woke as soon
as the door opened, and every muscle tensed with the adrenaline rush.  He
started slowly moving his hand to the dagger he had under his pillow.

“Get up and
get dressed,” said Columb macCol, Pen Bardd of Glencairck.  “We are going to
take a walk, you and I.”

Gwydion
quickly did as he was told, although he put the dagger in his boot out of
habit.  He stepped out of his room into the dim light just before dawn.  The
Pen Bardd, his thick blonde hair and beard well styled despite the hour, gave
him a glance up and down.  “Get your harp,” he said.  “You are entering the
Bardic Academy today, and it is one of the first things we expect.  It should
be the first thing you grab in the morning, and you should sleep with it close
by.  I will not tell you not to have a sword, or a dagger, but those are no
longer your first weapon of defense, but your last.”

They walked
out of Caer Gorath, past the ruins of Caer Cadia, and into the hills.  The Pen
Bardd said nothing as they wound their way through the rocky hills punctuated
by bright green pastures.  Gwydion followed without concern, but his curiosity
began to assert itself, and he asked, “Is this a shepherd’s path?”

“It is,”
Columb said.  “Do you know much about raising sheep?”

“Only what
I got as a Tanist, visiting the caers and duns.”

“And what
did you get?”

Gwydion
thought about it.  “I admire the people who make this world work.  The ones who
farm, and herd, and weave.  The ones who work in wood, and metal, and stone. 
They amaze me, and I do not think I could do what they do.”

“That may
be true,” Columb said.  “But you obviously can do things that they can’t
either.”

“Right,”
Gwydion said.  “I can kill people with swords, arrows, spears, Cymric magic, or
Bardic magic.”

Columb
stopped him.  “Let me make this perfectly clear,” he said.  “If anyone thought
that you had killed your uncle with Bardic magic, then Ollave Aodhgán would not
have brought you to me; he would have killed you on the spot.  The fight you
had with Math ap Mathonwy included both Cymric and Bardic magics, but you were
only trying to stay alive.  The fact that doing so shook down your uncle’s
tower is more about how seriously both of you fought than about what weapons
were used.”

“But he’d
be alive today if I hadn’t used Bardic Magic!” Gwydion said.

“And you’d
be dead,” Columb replied.  “Never forget that.”

They
continued on until they came to a small dell filled with soft green grass and
lined by low cliffs.  The sun had not yet reached it, and the turf was cold and
damp with dew.  Columb ignored this and sat down, pulling his harp around
before leaning against a smooth boulder.  Gwydion found his own place to sit,
and waited.

Columb
nodded.  “You show a lot of patience, and centeredness.  Many young men, alone
with me, might get talkative or fidgety.”

Gwydion
shrugged.  “I learned to be comfortable in my uncle’s presence.  He is—was—the
most intimidating man I know.”  He swallowed the sudden lump in his throat.

“I only met
him once, but I am inclined to agree with you,” Columb said.  “But we are not
here to talk of your past, but your future.  What do you know of the Bardic
Order?”

“I know
that there are Ollam, who are senior bards, and bards teulu, who are attached
to a caer or cantref,” Gwydion said.  “The Ollam lead companies around
Glencairck, rendering judgment where necessary and providing entertainment
where it’s not.”

“True,”
Columb said.  “And the entertainment side may seem frivolous or secondary, but
it’s actually a key part of what we do.  What are the bards in the companies
called?”

“They have
a title?”

“They do,”
Columb said.  “They are called cerddorian, and are usually more junior than
other bards.  And there are free bards as well, who wander on their own where
they will.  Who founded the Bardic Order?”

“Taliesin,”
Gwydion answered.

“And what
was he before he became the first bard?”

“A priest.”

“And what
was he before he became a priest?”

Gwydion blinked. 
“I’m not sure.”

“He was
mentor to Finn MacCuhal, and fed him the Salmon of Wisdom.  Then, when Finn let
his friend die because of his jealousy, Taliesin was the one showed him that he
had lost everything, including his wisdom.  What was he before that?”

“I don’t
know,” Gwydion said.

“He advised
the Ard Righ Brian Boru.  Brian was trying to undo all the harm King Arthur
caused with his pride, and reunite the country.  And he was wise enough to
listen to Taliesin’s wisdom, which made that happen with less bloodshed than
might have happened otherwise.  Who was Taliesin before that?”

Gwydion
raised his hands.  “I don’t know!”

“He was an
orphan named Gwion Bach, who was taken in by the wizard Merlyn as a servant. 
But as Arthur united the five fifths of Glencairck, Merlyn had a vision, and
gave him to the witch Cerridwen.  Cerridwen was brewing a potion of wisdom for
her stupid, ugly son.  But Gwion accidentally tasted the potion first, and
gained the wisdom instead.  Furious, Cerridwen chased him in many shapes, until
Gwion turned into a kernel of wheat on a threshing room floor.  She turned into
a hen and ate all the grain, but instead of dying, Gwion began growing inside
of her, and nine days later, she gave birth to a baby boy.  She could not find
it in her to kill him outright, so she put him in a sack and threw it in the
river.  Elffin ap Gwyddno found the bag, and when he opened it, he exclaimed,
‘What a radiant brow!’  The baby said, ‘Then that shall be my name: Taliesin.’ 
And though he had all the wisdom of the world, he lived with Elffin for many
years while his body caught up with his mind, learning the things that wisdom
cannot provide: love, duty, honor.”

Gwydion had
never heard the story before, and thought about why Columb thought it important. 
But as he turned it over in his mind, Columb said, “Who was Cathbar?”

“The King
Bardd, betrayer of the bards.”

“That is
true,” Columb said.  “But what was he before that?”

“The Pen
Bardd.”

Columb
nodded.  “He was, and evidently did a good job of it before he decided that he
could do so much more.  But what was he before that?”

“An Ollave?”
Gwydion said.

“Yes, but I
meant before he became a bard.”

Gwydion
thought about all the he had read on the Bardic Wars, but none of them had even
alluded to Cathbar’s life before earning the star.  “Again, I don’t know.”

“He was the
son of a scullery maid and a Faerie lord.  Much of the power he used to take
over the country came from his father’s lineage.”

Gwydion
made the connection immediately.  “He was Cymry.”

“More or
less,” Columb said.  “But why did I tell you Taliesin’s history?”

“To show me
that there have been bards who had powers that came from other sources than
Bardic magic,” Gwydion said.  “And obviously, Taliesin was one of those.”

“Very good,”
Columb said.  “Now what about your namesake?”

“Another
bard with a Cymric background,” Gwydion mused.

“When that
Gwydion stole the pigs from Pryderi, the Pen Bardd called him to answer for
what had happened,” Columb said.  “Now, the Pen Bardd at the time was Flynn, who
was only the second Pen Bardd, having received the calling from Taliesin before
that great one died.  But he had been trained well, and he demanded to know why
Gwydion had broken the peace with Bardic magic.  Gwydion’s defense?  He had not
used Bardic magic, only Cymric magic.  Flynn let him keep the star, but made a
new rule for the Bardic code: bards are not to use their talents for personal
gain.”

“But I have
seen bards receive handsome rewards at Caer Dathyl,” Gwydion said.

“Yes, but
there is a difference between seeking reward for what you do, and doing what
you have to do and being rewarded for it.”

Gwydion
frowned.  “That sounds like a clever dodge that could be interpreted however
you like to fit the situation.”

“It could,
but think of it this way: should the fact that a bard is at Caer Dathyl change
the quality of either his playing or his judgment?”

“Of course
not.”

“But he
will receive gold and jewels at Caer Dathyl.  Doesn’t that encourage him to do
better?” Columb asked.  “And how about the same bard in a crofter’s hut?  Will
he play as well, knowing that his reward might only be an extra helping of
porridge?”

“He should,”
Gwydion answered.

“But before
Flynn, that wasn’t necessarily the case,” Columb said.  “But even more, the
examples of Gwydion and Cathbar have made it so that those with Cymric powers
have been, ah, strongly discouraged from seeking the star.”

Gwydion
sighed.  “Where does that put me?”

“I have
talked about it with the High Druid, trying to decide that very thing,” Columb
said.  “It comes to this: I want you to give up your Cymric powers.”

“How would
that work?” Gwydion said suspiciously.

“He and I
think that between us, we can use Bardic magic and druidic magic to make it
happen,” Columb said.  “But we would never do it without your permission.”

“And if I
don’t, you want to take me to Gorsedd Ogham and strip me of my Bardic magic.”

“That I know
I can do,” Columb said.  When Gwydion didn’t answer, he said gently, “You must
choose one path or the other.”

Gwydion
pondered for a few minutes.  “If I must choose,” he said slowly, “I choose the
bardic path.”

Columb let
out a sigh of relief.  “Thank goodness.  I was worried that you might decide to
stay with the Cymry.”

Gwydion
said, “No, I think I have severed those ties.  When are we going to do this?”

Columb
looked at the sun, which was near the zenith.  “Gareth should be here in a few
hours.”

Gwydion
laughed.  “You sure were confident in what my decision would be.”

“Not as
much as you think,” Columb said.  “I thought it would take longer to persuade
you.”

“So what
are we going to do while we wait?”

Columb
began tuning his harp.  “Now I get to see how good a musician you are.  Tune
that old pot of yours, and play me, let’s see… play me the story of Deidre.”

“That’s a
very sad story,” Gwydion said.

“That it
is,” Columb said.  “But it gives me a chance to see how you handle strong
emotion.”

The image
of Math staring blindly at the sky flashed in his mind, and Gwydion said, “So
far… well, we’ll see.”

Gareth, the
High Druid of Glencairck, arrived about an hour before the sunset.  He wore no
cloak, only the simple brown robe worn by all priests.  But despite the lack of
outward indications of his rank, he radiated an aura of power that set him
apart from others.

He found
the two harpists playing intently.  He waited for several minutes for them to
notice him, and then finally made a loud harrumph.  Without looking up, Columb
said, “Almost done.”

Gareth
waited patiently while they finished with a flourish.  He applauded them, and
Gwydion felt both proud and somewhat embarrassed.  “I guess I know what his
decision was then,” Gareth said to Columb.

“Yes,” he
answered.  “Are you ready?”

“I am.”

Columb
turned to Gwydion.  “Are you ready?”

Gwydion
shrugged.  “I suppose.”“

“Feeling
nervous?” Gareth asked.

“I don't
know what to expect, except to lose a part of myself.  So yes, I think nervous
would describe it.”

Columb
said, “Don't be disrespectful.”

The High
Druid chuckled.  “He's training to be a bard,” he said.  “If you teach him
respect now, he'll just have to unlearn it later.”

“True
enough,” Columb said with a grimace.  He cocked his eye at the sun.  “Five
minutes.  Let's get in position.”

Gwydion
stood in the middle, with Gareth north of him and Columb south.  When the sun
touched the horizon, the Pen Bardd began to play softly on the harp, and the
High druid began a chanting prayer.  Gwydion felt the power build in both of
them, and felt it directed at him.

They were
pulling him apart.  The bardic magic was holding him steady, and the druidic
magic tried to coax the Cymry part of him out.  But instead of coming apart
easily, he felt stretched, like a bow pulled too hard, and it took all of his
concentration not to fight back.  The wind began to howl, and lightning
crackled across the clear blue sky.

Gareth
increased his pull, and Gwydion screamed in pain.  He felt something give, but
it wasn’t him; instead, the competing magics slipped, and he saw Columb and
Gareth both flung backwards.  He snapped back together, and found himself in
raven form, thrown high into the air.

The wind
blew him east.  He tried to fight it, but the wind ignored his efforts both
physical and magical.  It had a name that Gwydion could not find, but he heard
it laughing at his efforts.  He tried to land and find shelter, but updrafts
drove him back into the sky.  He tried to shape shift to another form, but the
wind blew him back into a raven every time.  He felt his energy wane, and he
blacked out.

He woke up,
lying on the ground in human form.  Everything ached; lifting his head made it
worse.  He found himself in the middle of a ring of standing stones, half of
which had lintels across the top like doorways.  Beyond the stones, he could
see the top of a thick forest, wrapped in thin mist.  The sky above was gray
with clouds, but the cold and the quiet made him think it was just before dawn.

He tried to
stand, but only made it to his knees.  The ring of stones surrounded an area of
soft grass.  At one end, three stones of the same size as the circle lay flat
in a triangle.  He saw no one else, and he heard neither birds nor winds.  The
silence weighed on him, and he coughed just to make sure he had not gone deaf;
the reflection of the sound from the stones around him crackled with power.

A different
sound began to tickle his ears, but so softly he could barely determine that it
was music.  He strained to hear more, and as it grew louder, he could tell it
was harp music, but so sweet and pure that it made his heart ache.  He did not
recognize the tune but it too tugged at his soul, and made him feel both humble
and happy.  The three flat stones began to glow, and became so bright that
Gwydion covered his eyes.  A shadow fell on him, and he looked up at the
harpist.

The man
playing had a bald head, a white beard, and skin like well-tanned leather.  His
harp looked like it was made of crystal and gold, with silver strings that he
plucked with long fingers.  His blue eyes twinkled, but everything about him
radiated power.  “I am Ogmah, god of the bards,” he said.

Gwydion
ducked his head.  “Master,” he murmured.

Ogmah
clucked his tongue.  “Gwydion ap Don, you’ve rarely known a humble day in your
life.  Don’t start now.”

Gwydion
looked up.  “You know who I am?”

“It’s one
of the perks of being a god,” Ogmah said with a wink.  He set his harp aside,
where it hung in the air and played by itself, and helped Gwydion stand,
brushing him off.

“Are you
here to take my Cymric powers?” Gwydion asked.

“And what
would I do with them?” Ogmah said.

“Help me be
a bard,” Gwydion said.

“I don’t
need them, but they might be helpful to you,” Ogmah said.  “I wouldn’t be
giving them away just yet.”

Gwydion
shook his head.  “But the Pen Bardd said--”

Ogmah
shushed him.  “The Pen Bardd and the High druid are receiving their own counsel
from other powers even as we speak.  They went too far in asking you to give up
a part of yourself, but you are to be commended for wanting to try.”

“Then why
am I here?  And why are you here?”

“You are
here because every potential bard needs to spend time in Gorsedd Ogham,” Ogmah said. 
“The stones here are tuned to bardic magic, and it is a good place for
inspiration and visions.  And I am here to instruct you.”

Gwydion
felt a wave of vertigo wash over him, and only Ogmah’s arm around his shoulders
kept him upright.  “I don’t know what to say to that.”

“Generally,
an expression of gratitude would be in order.”

“Thank you,
Master,” Gwydion said.  “And forgive my rudeness.”

Ogmah
snorted.  “If I minded rudeness, I wouldn’t be the god of the bards.  Now,
let’s have a seat and get comfortable.  We have much to cover, and not much
time.”

Ogmah
clapped his hands, and two stools appeared, with a low table between.  Another
clap produced a tray of honey cakes and a flagon of mead.  Ogmah sat and poured
out two cups, handing one to Gwydion.  “Eat,” Ogmah said.  “It will renew your
energy.”

Gwydion
took one of the cakes, and bit into it.  The sweetness was momentarily
overpowering, causing his teeth to ache and his throat to burn.  His took a
quick drink to wash it down, and found the mead to be even sweeter, but after a
moment, he felt better than he had in days.

“First of
all,” Ogmah said, “I want you to give up the idea that you are either Cymry or
a bard.  You are both, and you aren’t even truly a bard yet.  You have already
learned a lot of self-control, and to forge this path, you will need even
more.  Power doesn’t care how it’s used, so it’s up to you to be like Cathbar
or like Taliesin.”

“I don’t
want to be like Cathbar,” Gwydion said.

“Neither
did he, at first,” Ogmah said with a sigh.  “You would have liked him when he
was your age.  By the time Amergin was born, you would have hated him.  He
changed that much.  But we’re talking about you.  So secondly, you need a new
name. Not your true name--that will come later.”

Gwydion
blinked.  “I don't know my true name?”

Ogham
smiled.  “Don’t be so surprised.  Most people don't. Bards, however, need
theirs and need to guard it, because if someone discovered it, they could use
it to gain power over you.  And so for the next little while, you shall go by
Fidgen.”

“But when
will I learn my true name?”

Ogham
stroked his beard.  “Usually bards learn just before they get the star.  But
for you?  Well, it seems like the timing of things is a little off.  So I’ll
just say soon.”

“And I’m
guessing soon to a god could be a day or a century.”

“We do have
a different sense of time, it’s true,” Ogmah said.  “But I don’t think it will
be a century.”

Gwydion
said, “But you’re not sure.”

Ogmah
ignored the jibe and said, “Thirdly, your training will be little different
than normal. Usually, you spend some time in each of the five fifths. But you
need to stay out of Cairnecht for now. “

“Is that
because I was Tanist?” Gwydion said.  “Or because of Caer Dathyl?”

“Some of
both, I would say.”  Ogmah looked at him and Gwydion felt the same way as he
did when Ruchalia had opened herself to him.  His own experience seemed
suddenly trivial and insignificant.  But Ogmah said, “I know your guilt, how it
eats at your confidence and your sense of self, and I promise you that there
will be a way to be relieved of it. Be satisfied for now, and do not dwell on
it too much. “

“Do you see
the future then?” Gwydion asked.

“In a way,”
Ogmah said.  He blinked, hiding himself again.  “There are details that no one
can predict, and you always have your own free will.”

Gwydion
snorted.  “You make it sound like I could walk away from all of this.”

“You could,”
Ogmah said.  “The universe is very good at nudging you back towards what it
needs, but it will find a replacement if you still refuse. For instance,
Amergin was not the first person who could have overthrown Cathbar; he was just
the first one who did.”

“So I both
have a destiny and a choice about it.,” Gwydion mused.

“You do,
along with every other mortal. No one is immune from this law. Who was Finn
macCuhal?”

Gwydion
said, “One of the greatest warriors of Glencairck, leader of the Fianna in
their golden age.”

“That is
true; but how did he die?”

“Alone and
abandoned, because he betrayed his friend Diarmuid out of jealousy, and let him
die when he could have saved him.”

Ogmah
sighed.  “It wasn't supposed to be like that, you know. He was supposed to have
established the Fianna firmly in the land. Instead, it was his grandson Oscar
who completed that task.”

Gwydion did
not know what to say.

“Do you
remember the day Math blessed you to be his heir?” Ogmah said.

“It seems
so long ago, but yes, I remember.”

“He saw
that you, like Finn, have a destiny,” Ogmah said.  “He also saw in you all
along the potential for both great good and great evil. Which would you choose?”

“I want to
be good,” Gwydion said softly.  “But I'm scared I won't be.”

“So last of
all, you should trust your instincts,” Ogmah said. “The Creator makes no one to
be evil, and if you trust in Him, the guidance you need will find you.”

Ogmah stood
up, and with a clap of his hands, the stools and table disappeared, and Gorsedd
Ogham looked the same as it had when Gwydion had first opened his eyes.

Ogham took
his harp back in his hands. “Luck, my young friend,” he said. “You and I will
meet again, I think.”

“Wait!”
Gwydion said. “What am I supposed to do now?”

“Meditate.
Play.”  Ogham looked up at the sky. “Columb will be here within a day, I'm
thinking. He'll give you your next task.”

“Can I ask
you one last thing before you go?”

Ogmah
chuckled. “I'm sure you have more than one thing.”

“Yes, but I
don't know who else to ask this.”

“So ask.”

“Why can't
I hear the winds anymore?”

Ogmah shook
his head. “That I cannot answer. It is Cymric magic, and you will have to find
the answer somewhere else. I'm sorry.”

Gwydion
sighed. “It was just a thought.”

“Farewell,
young Fidgen,” Ogmah said. “Be good. Be strong.” He faded from view and a
moment later, the music faded, too.












Chapter 2: Pooka

Fidgen rode slowly
northward, rolling his new name around his tongue.  He did not feel like a
different person exactly, but more like he was wearing a costume or a shape
that would allow him to act differently if he chose.

Columb had
arrived just as Ogmah had predicted, and had listened to Gwydion’s tale with a
scowl.  He didn’t say much after that, although Fidgen had found out that his
time with Ogmah had lasted almost ten days.  With a great sigh of resignation,
the Pen Bardd told him to go to Ollave Fenella in Cantref Kiernally for
training.  He gave him a horse and a pouch of coins, and told him to be
careful.  He also gave him a cloak of four colors: three broad stripes of
green, white, and brown, with a bright yellow star in the middle.  “I know it’s
not very stylish,” Columb said as he fastened the clasp.  “But it is the mark
of your station now.  All student bards wear one, and it is recognized all over
Glencairck.”

“Thank you,
master,” Gwydion said with a bow.

Columb
sighed and shook his head.  “Try to stay out of trouble, would you?”

Fidgen rode
through wide plains of emerald green grass where fat cows munched contentedly. 
He thought over all that he had knew about Duvnecht, but most everything he
knew came from stories.  The cattle raid of Cooley had started when Queen Maeve
of Airu had invaded the lowlands of Duvnecht to steal a cow, and had ended when
CuChulainn defeated her entire army singlehandedly.  It was a fantastic tale
with many feats of heroism and magic, and Fidgen had always wondered how much
of it had been made up.  His recent experiences had caused the question to flip
in his mind, and now he wondered if any of it was untrue.

He had
plenty to think about, but every time he tried to focus, he felt like he was
being watched.  He saw very few people except for the occasional cowherd, but the
hairs on the back of his neck kept rising.

He cast
about with his Cymric senses, but felt nothing out of the ordinary.  On a
hunch, he pulled his harp around, and strummed a simple melody, using bardic
magic to look for anything unusual, and again found nothing.  But the longer he
rode, the more uneasy he became.

That night,
as he sat next to his fire, he played a sword dance while he wove a shield
around himself and his camp.  He worked mostly by intuition, feeling his way
through the power that he called with his music.  He drew the song to a close,
and felt about him, making sure the spell would hold.  He still slept fitfully,
waking every hour or so, checking his horse and his shield each time.

When the
sun finally rose, he played his harp again, undoing the magic, cursing his own
paranoia.  But as he broke his camp, he saw fresh hoof prints on the other side
of the fire from his horse, and well within the shield he had set up.

He rode
through the day, trying everything he could think of to figure out who or what
was following him. And when the sun set, he used his Cymric magic to both
shield his camp and to lay a trap for the phantom rider.  And again, in the
morning, he found recent hoof prints where none should be.

That day,
he felt haunted despite the warm sunshine and blue skies.  Birdsong made him
jump, and he strained his eyes and ears looking for something, anything, that
would explain the ghost.  The third night he stayed up all night, playing his
harp, weaving magic, and finding nothing.

He spent
the next day nodding off as he rode, trying to stay in the saddle, and worrying
about the spirit dogging him, and what it might want from him.  He suddenly
wished that he could ask Bethyl to help him search the library for clues.  The
memory of his afternoons with her brought up a well of emotion that his
exhaustion made it hard to fight; he wasn’t even sure if the librarian was
still alive.

As the sun
began to dip towards the horizon, Fidgen managed to catch a second wind, and he
stopped by a rippling stream for the night.  An idea tickled his brain,
something from a book he had read, and he decided to give it a try.  He built a
fire, ate half a loaf of bread for energy, and made sure his horse was well
tied to a small tree.  The he sat with his back against a larger tree, tuned
his harp carefully, and began to play just before the sun went down.

He used no
magic, but played to entice.  He used all his skill as a musician to infuse the
music with an air of mystery and intrigue, the same as had been done by men and
women for eons.  It was a call to every listener to come closer, and to tickle
the ears of those who hadn’t started listening yet.

The
twilight faded into dark, and he continued playing, continued calling.  Bright
eyes shone around him as the wild creatures responded, putting aside their fear
of the fire, but sitting just at the edge of the light.  When the logs
collapsed with a puff of sparks, they all disappeared except for one pair,
glowing bright yellow and unblinking.

Fidgen
continued to play, and slowly the eyes moved closer, coalescing into the face
of a black stallion with a long mane.  Fidgen watched in awe as it stepped
fully into view.  Softly he said, “I wonder who you belong to.”

“To myself,
of course,” the horse answered.

Fidgen
blinked in surprise, but did not stop playing.  “Are you the one that has been
following me then?”

“I am,” the
horse said with a toss of his mane.  “Most mortals cannot tell that I am around
unless I let them, but you--well, you are interesting to me on many levels.”

“Who are
you?”

“I am the
Pooka,” the horse said.

“The
infamous trickster?” Fidgen said.

The Pooka
turned into a wizened old man, who doffed his cap and bowed low.  “In the
flesh.”  When Fidgen said nothing, the old man said, “Does this shape repulse
you so?”

“It’s not
that,” Fidgen said.  “I am simply concerned for my safety.  The stories told
about you are various, but they all center on how dangerous you are.”

The little
old man smiled, revealing pointed teeth.  “Afraid, are you?”

“I would
prefer the term cautious.”

“A good
term, and a better habit,” the Pooka said, turning back into a stallion.  “But
perhaps you’ll get the better of me.”

“The only
one I know of who did that was Brian Boru,” Fidgen said.  “And I’m sure that I
will not best you the way he did.  He bridled you with three hairs from your
own tail, didn’t he?”

“That he
did, and a wild ride we had,” the Pooka said.  “He won from me the promise not
to kill anyone outright.”

“That’s not
very comforting,” Fidgen said.

“Maybe, but
it has made the game much more interesting for me.”

“I’m sure,”
Fidgen said.  “So what do you want from me?”

“I thought
I might show you a wonder,” the Pooka said.

“And why
would you do that?”

“Because
you intrigue me.  Isn’t that enough?”

Fidgen
shook his head.  “I don’t think so.  Give me a hair of your tail, and I will
consider it.”

The Pooka
snorted.  “One won’t do you any good, you know.”

“No, but it
is a third of the way to something, and more than that, it is an act of good
faith on your part.”

“Fair
enough.”  The Pooka stretched his neck back and very carefully took one strand
of his tail in his teeth.  With a great whipping motion, he pulled it free, and
dropped it in Fidgen’s lap.  “There you go,” he said.  “Now will you come with
me?”

“How far do
we need to go?”

“Can you shape
shift?”

“Yes,”
Fidgen said after a moment’s hesitation.

“Then
transform into a horse, and follow me!”

Fidgen
tried to become a black stallion much like the Pooka, but ended up with a more
silvery coat instead.  The Pooka had already raced ahead, and Fidgen leapt into
a gallop, trying to catch him.

The Pooka
led him across the plains, and Fidgen was grateful for a full moon.  As it was,
the Pooka was so dark that Fidgen almost lost sight of him several times, only
finding him again when he whinnied or turned his head so that Fidgen could see
his shining yellow eyes.

The Pooka
led him to some rocky hills, where his hooves struck sparks with every
footfall.  Fidgen expected him to slow, but he kept his breakneck speed,
forcing Fidgen to transform into a raven to keep up.  The Pooka just laughed at
his frustrated cry.

They
finally stopped in a bowl shaped valley with a low mound in the center.  Fidgen
shifted back to human form and sank to his knees, breathing hard.  The Pooka
nudged him and said, “You’re going to want to watch that mound.”

As he
caught his breath, Fidgen could feel the power in the valley.  “Where are we?”
he said.

“Just
watch,” the Pooka said.

Fidgen
sighed and stared at the mound.  The moonlight and the shadows made it hard to
see clearly.  He rubbed his eyes, trying to make them focus, and looked up
again just in time to see the mound being split by a line of light.

The side of
the mound opened like a door, and a column came out, marching in stately
procession in their direction.  First came several ranks of warriors dressed in
vivid colors, holding weapons that shone in the moonlight.  Behind them, riders
on silvery steeds talked and chatted like they were out on a summer stroll, not
a midnight ride.  Their robes flowed in gossamer waves off their shoulders,
radiating light from within.  Behind the riders, musicians walked and played
various instruments, some of which Fidgen had never seen.  The music, wild and
rollicking, filled the valley.

The Pooka’s
lips tickled his ear.  “Stay very still, or else they will notice you.”

Fidgen
nodded, not taking his eyes off the riders.  Two in particular caught his eye,
a man and a woman who rode side by side, each with a simple crown on their
head.  They talked easily with those around them, but the look they gave each
other shut out all the worlds.  “Who are they?” Fidgen asked.

“This is
the Fairie Procession,” the Pooka said.  “That is King Oengus and Queen
Fionnuala, who are your distant relatives.  Would you like to meet them?”

“What do
you mean?” Fidgen said.  In reply he felt a quick shove in the middle of his
back, and he stumbled into the light from the procession.

The riders
pulled up sharply, and many yells came from the back ranks that could not see. 
The warriors quickly surrounded Fidgen, spears leveled at his chest.  Every
face reflected anger and shock, and several spear tips poked him hard enough to
hurt.  He held very still, but he thought he could hear the Pooka’s laughter on
the wind.

An older
warrior pushed through the ring and stopped short at the sight of Fidgen.  “A
human!” he exclaimed.  He drew his sword and placed it against Fidgen’s neck.  “Tell
me why I shouldn't separate your filthy head from your body right now.”

“Let him
go, Allód,” the King said, coming up from behind him.  “Obviously the boy is
too scared to say anything with your sharp sword making it hard for him to even
swallow.”

The
warriors raised their spears, and Allód reluctantly backed away.  Queen
Fionnuala came up beside her husband and linked her arm in his.  “Is this what
has interrupted us?”

“It is, my
love,” Oengus said.  “The question is, what should we do with him?”

Thinking
quickly, Fidgen sank to his knees.  “I would ask a boon of thee, my lord,” he
said, bowing his head.

“And why
would I grant such a thing to a human?” Oengus asked.  There was a touch of
amusement in his voice, but Fidgen knew that his life hung in the balance.

“I ask out
of bonds of kinship,” Fidgen said.

The company
went completely silent.  Fidgen did not dare even glance up, but kept his eyes
on the grass just in front of the king’s boot.  “And what kinship do you claim
with us?” Oengus asked.

“I am of
the line of Don.”

Fidgen
thought he heard the company sigh, and Oengus said, “We will not kill you out
of respect for this bond, but why would we do anything more?”

Fidgen
said, “I have been learning the magic of the Cymry, and I seek your help.  I
have already caused the death of my uncle and my cousin, and I do not wish any
more harm to befall those around me.”

Fionnuala
said, “What is your name?”

Fidgen
hesitated.  “I have been commanded not to speak it for now.”

“Who would
require such a thing?” she said.

“Ogmah.”

Oengus
tapped his toe.  “You make it difficult to make a wise decision,” he said.  “Ask
your boon, so that I might better judge its merits.”

Fidgen
looked up.  “Can you tell me why I can’t hear the winds?”

The king
and queen shared a long look, and she nodded slightly.  Oengus looked down at
Fidgen.  “Your question both confirms some of our suspicions, and raises others. 
So instead of simply granting the knowledge you seek, I will trade it for other
knowledge.”

Fidgen
spread his hands.  “Anything I can answer for you, I will.”

“Very well,
then.”  Oengus spread his hands over Fidgen’s head, and bowed his own.  “You cannot
hear the wind because you have not bound them to you,” Oengus said.  “I can
feel the remnants of some temporary bonds, most likely made by he who taught
you.  Wait--there is one here.  Did you ever seek out a wind without guidance?”

Fidgen
thought back to the day when he found the high wind.  “I did.”

“Then you
should be able to hear that wind,” Oengus said.  “As for the rest, you will
need to create your own bonds now that your unc--I mean, now that your teacher
is gone.”

“Thank you,
majesty,” Fidgen said.  “And now, what knowledge would you have of me?”

“Want I
want to know,” Oengus said, “is how you found this place, and our procession.”

“The Pooka
brought me here to see you,” Fidgen said.

Fionnuala
clucked her tongue.  “That one is due another lesson.”

“Agreed, my
love,” Oengus said.  “Perhaps our young friend here will deliver it.”

“Me?”
Fidgen said.  “I will feel blessed to live through this experience.  Why would
I seek him out again?”

“Because he
will be drawn to you until you give him a reason not to be,” Fionnuala said.  “If
you don’t seek him, he will find you.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “I just want to be done with him.”

“Many of us
have felt that way,” Oengus said.  “Now, though you must be free of us.  How
are you going to do that?”

The
warriors lowered their spears again, and Fidgen knew he couldn’t fight his way
through them.  He cast about, looking for inspiration, and the queen caught his
eye.  After she was sure he was watching, she glanced at the sky.

Fidgen
understood immediately.  He bowed low to her and her husband and said, “My
gratitude to your Majesties for all that you have given me.”  Then he leapt up
into raven form, and without a backward glance, flew quickly away.  He heard
the warriors yelling, but they threw no spears and shot no arrows.  He made it
out of the valley without further incident.

He flew
through the night, thinking about both what Oengus had told him and how he
might use it to find the Pooka.  He shifted into eagle form and aimed for the
moon.  When he had flown as high as he could, he shifted back to human form,
and called the one wind he still knew.

The wind
responded, and held him aloft while he began using all the skills Math had
taught him, explaining what he wanted.  He held up the hair from the Pooka’s
tail, and the wind circled it like a hound.  Fidgen felt tendrils of the wind
shoot towards the ground, probing nooks and crannies throughout the
countryside.  When he felt his magic was secure, he turned back into an eagle
and glided along, listening for any sign of the Pooka.

The high
wind found him an hour before sunrise, drinking from a stream near where Fidgen
had first encountered him.  Fidgen released the wind with thanks, and descended
rapidly, shifting to human form at the last moment, and ringing the area with
bright blue bael fire.

“I've come
to avenge myself on you,” Fidgen said.

The Pooka
looked unperturbed.  “But you escaped,” he said. “You didn't need me there.”

“But you
left me there not knowing that I would get away.”

The Pooka
shook his mane. “I had full faith in your abilities.”

“Still, you
owe me something.”

“Oh? And
what are you thinking?”

“Two more
hairs from your tail.”

The Pooka
bucked and whinnied, and it took Fidgen a minute to realize he was laughing. “And
they accuse me of not being serious!”

“So what
would you offer?”

The Pooka
settled himself down, gave a shake, and said, “Would you like to learn how to
turn invisible?”

“Like when
you followed me?”

The Pooka
nodded. “It cloaks you from most magics, as you know.”

Fidgen
considered for a long moment, trying to detect what the Pooka was up to.  He
finally let the bael fire die out and said, “Tell me what we’re going to be
doing first.”

“You’re
going to turn into the wind,” the Pooka said.

Fidgen
shook his head.  “I don’t think that’s wise.”

“It’s
perfectly safe,” the Pooka said.  “It’s mostly illusion, but you have to
disguise your mind as well as your body.  The net result is that everything
sees you as air, including magic.”

Fidgen
turned this over in his mind.  “And none of my shields excluded the air.”

“As well
they shouldn’t have,” the Pooka said.  “You could create such a barrier, but do
not forget that if you cut yourself off from the air, it would be like being in
a cave.  You would suffocate before long.”

“But you
say that it’s mostly illusion,” Fidgen said.

“That’s how
the wind found me,” the Pooka said.  “It’s also how you were able to feel me
near you.  You have an affinity for the air, and you could tell something was
not right, even if you didn’t know what it was.”

“And you
can teach me how to do this?”

“It should
be easy for you,” the Pooka said.  “Just watch how I do it.”

Fidgen
watched closely, and the Pooka suddenly disappeared.  He cast about with all of
his senses, including listening for the wind, and he could just make out that something
was where the Pooka had been, but his eyes still struggled to make sense of it
all.

The Pooka
reappeared and said, “You should watch with more than your eyes, you know.”

“I was,”
Fidgen replied.

“Not until
after the shift,” the Pooka said.  “Watch the whole thing.”

Fidgen used
all his senses to concentrate as the Pooka made the shift again, feeling as
well as seeing the change.  It made sense to him immediately, and even more, he
discovered that the Pooka had not disappeared completely, but that he could
still see him like a reflection in a pond.

“Excellent,”
the Pooka said.  “Are you ready to try it?”

Fidgen said
nothing, just cast the spell, and the Pooka whinnied delightedly.  When he
reappeared, the Pooka said, “You took to that like a bird to the air.  How did
it feel?”

“A bit
disconcerting at first.  I felt like I had turned into just a pair of eyes.”

“Yes, it
has that effect,” the Pooka said. “Now, we should test your new skill.”

“We should?”
Fidgen said.

“Of course!”
The Pooka said. “How else will you know that I have taught you right?”

“I have
great faith in you.”

“Then you
are the only one,” the Pooka said with a laugh.

“What do
you have in mind?”

“We could
visit the selkies, or there is a kelpie I know of not too far from here, or
maybe the Wild Hunt...”

“The Wild
Hunt?  How could we visit them?” Fidgen asked.  “Aren’t they always on the
move?”

The Pooka
shook his head.  “Not always.  And I happen to know that they are idle at the
moment.”

“That would
be an incredible tale to tell,” Fidgen mused.  “But if you want to take me
there, I want another hair from your tail.”

“Well that
indicates no faith whatsoever.”

Fidgen
shrugged. “We don't have to go at all.”

The Pooka
pranced about a bit. “You drive a hard bargain, bardling.”  He plucked another
hair and gave it to Fidgen.  “But I think this will be worth it.”

Fidgen
wound it around his finger and said, “Do we have far to go?”

“Not
really,” the Pooka said.  “But you’d better shift into horse form, and don’t
forget to use your new disguise.”

“Oh, I
won’t,” Fidgen said.

They raced
through the pre-dawn light, but instead of leading him into the mountains, the
Pooka led him into a thickly forested dell where it was still as dark as
midnight.  They wound their way through massive old oaks that seemed somehow
sentient, watching them as they passed.  Ahead, Fidgen saw the glow of a
campfire, which they headed towards.  As they neared, he realized that it was
closer to a bonfire, and the dogs that lay around it easily outweighed him even
as a horse.  Each had a black coat and ears the color of old blood, and the
drool dripping from their mouths glowed with blue flame.

But it was
the man on the other side of the fire that caught his attention: the legendary
Herne, taller than a man even while sitting cross-legged on the ground, honing
the head of a spear.  He wore a mask made from a giant human skull that covered
the top of his face, topped by a pair of antlers spreading out fifteen feet or
more.  His bare torso gleamed in the firelight, covered by dark figures of men
and women that moved on their own, writhing about in mortal pain.

Fidgen felt
the Pooka’s lips near his ear.  “Did you know,” he whispered very softly, “that
Herne as an affinity for the air much like yours?”

Fidgen
shifted back into human form and dropped his disguise.  “I’m counting on it,”
he said, stepping into the firelight.

The hounds
jumped up immediately, growling and showing sharp white fangs while they
watched him with glowing red eyes.  Herne stood up slowly, and a word from him
caused the dogs to quiet.  He came around the fire, staring at Fidgen with eyes
that glowed as red as his pack’s.  “I know not how you found this place,” he
said in a deep voice, “But you had best start running if you want to live.”

“Mighty
Hunter,” Fidgen said.  “I was led to this place by a creature that you might
take more sport in pursuing than myself.”

“You think
so?” Herne said.  “I am quite fond of human game.”

“As I well
know.” Fidgen said.  “But I speak of the Pooka, who is at least as cunning as a
man.”

“And a hard
one to find,” Herne said.  “I will not go chasing a will o’ the wisp just
because you think I might enjoy it.  Not when you are here, with your scent to
bait my pack upon.”

“The Pooka
and I came to your camp together.”  Fidgen pointed to where he had come into
the camp.  “There, just back in the trees.”

Herne spoke
a single word, and the hounds ran towards the spot Fidgen indicated.  They
sniffed around, and one of them looked up and gave a series of short barks. 
Herne said, “They see horse tracks, but can smell nothing.”

Fidgen
pulled out one of the tail hairs.  “Try baiting them on this.”

Herne
snapped his fingers, and one of the hounds came up to Fidgen, towering over
him, lip lifted in a suppressed growl.  Fidgen held himself very still looking
up into the red eyes.  The dog sniffed him over thoroughly, but ended with his
nose almost touching Fidgen’s finger, causing the Pooka’s hair to flutter
upwards with each sniff.

The growl
disappeared and the dog grinned at Fidgen.  He turned and barked at Herne, who
nodded.  “You are very lucky, Gwydion ap Don.  What you hold will indeed allow
me to hunt the Pooka down.”

“You know
my name?”

“I know all
men’s names, true and otherwise,” Herne said.  He held out a hand as big as
Fidgen’s head.  “Give me the hair, that I may begin my sport.”

Fidgen laid
it reverently across the wide palm.  “What will you do when you catch him?”

“Do you not
know what my purpose is?” Herne said.  “I judge those that are guilty, making
them run until all that is left is the pure spirit.  I think that I will have a
good long hunt with this one.”

Fidgen felt
suddenly weak.  “And if it had been me?”

Herne
looked at him, and Fidgen could feel the weight of judgment.  “You,” Herne
said, “would have barely made it into the forest.”

He lifted a
great whip and cracked it towards the hounds.  They leapt into the air, and he
chased after them, lightning shooting from his whip and thunder sounding from
his footfalls.

Fidgen sank
to the ground, suddenly weak from the night’s ordeals.  He dozed off for a few
minutes, lulled by the heat of the fire, but he managed to rouse himself after
a bit and shift into raven form.  He flew above the treetops in ever widening
circles, thankful for the morning sunlight to help him find landmarks that led him
back to his camp.

His pack
appeared undisturbed, and his horse looked up briefly at his sudden appearance,
then went back to contentedly munching grass.  Fidgen leaned on him for a few
minutes, thankful for the solid familiarity.  Then he sank to the ground and
crawled to his bedroll, where he slept until the sun rose again.















Chapter 3: Duvnecht

Fidgen found his new mentor
sitting under a tree overlooking a herd of cattle.  Ollave Fenella macKelvie
looked like a cattle herder herself, with work worn hands and sun darkened
skin.  Her hair showed streaks of gray in the brown, but her eyes were large
and violet, and made it impossible to judge her age.

Fidgen
dismounted and bowed low before her.  “I have come at the bidding of the Pen
Bardd, to seek training and guidance.”

She sized
him up and down like a cat studying a crippled mouse.  “Are you Fidgen?”

“I am.”

“And your
family name is...?”

“Just
Fidgen.”

“Very well,
Fidgen just Fidgen,” she said.  “I expected you a week ago.  Would you care to
explain yourself?”

“I was
delayed.”

“Obviously.” 
She stared hard at him, but he kept his face impassive.  “You will tell me the
tale before you are allowed to leave my training, and you will tell it like a
bard, even if it was merely a tryst that lasted too long.”

Fidgen
shook his head.  “It wasn’t a pretty girl that was the problem.”

“We’ll see.” 
She stood up and brushed herself off.  “Let’s go to the dun and get you
settled, and we can begin talking about my expectations of you, and you of me.”

He said, “Thank
you, Ollave.”

Fenella
laughed.  “Don’t thank me yet.  I guarantee you’ll be cursing me before a month
has passed.”

“A woman of
your beauty and charm?” Fidgen said.  “I sincerely doubt it.”

“At least I
don’t have to teach you flattery,” she said.  “Did Columb tell you what I do
teach?”

“Storytelling
is what he called it,” Fidgen said.

“And you
wonder why you have to learn something you already know, am I correct?”

Fidgen
shrugged.  “I just do as I’m told.”

“I doubt
that,” Fenella said.

Dun
Keeldrin was a small fishing village on the southern shores of Lough Garadice. 
Ollave Fenella walked through the front gates without pause, and the women and
children Fidgen saw did not appear to take notice of the stranger with her.  “Why
do you live in such a tiny place?” Fidgen asked.

“It suits
me quite well,” Fenella said.  “The people are grateful for my presence, and I
can concentrate on my students, without a lot of political intrigue to distract
or ensnare me.”

Fidgen
followed her into a small building behind the barn, where several rows of bunks
lined the walls around a central fire pit.  “You are the only student here at
the moment, so feel free to sleep wherever you like,” Fenella said.

“Where are
the other students?” Fidgen asked as he looked over the bunks.

“Most arrive
around Samhain, and we spend the winter in training,” Fenella said.  “Then come
spring, everyone goes out into Duvnecht to put their new skills to the test. 
Most find comfortable spots to stay in by midsummer, but still, the idea is to
wander like real bards.”

“But here I
am, and it’s just after Beltain,” Fidgen said.  “So what’s the plan for me?”

“I hope
you’re a fast learner; you only have a month what everyone else learned in
four.”  Fenella looked him up and down.  “Unless you think you can wander
through Duvnecht in the winter.”  When Fidgen said nothing, she said, “Don’t
try anything stupid, boy.  I assure you that wherever you are from, you have
never experienced anything like a winter in the Mounts.”

Fenella
watched him as he chose a bunk and starting putting his things away.  “Get
settled, then be in the main hall for dinner.  And be prepared to play; Columb
said you skipped the first year of training in Cairnecht, so I’ll be seeing
whether or not that decision was justified.”

“What was I
supposed to learn?” Fidgen asked.

She shook
her head.  “Just be ready for the toughest audience you have ever faced.”

Fidgen
walked into the main hall an hour later, his harp in his hands and already
tuned.  The hall was nearly as small as at Dun Gareth, and Fidgen half expected
to see Gareth or Columb at the high table.  Instead, it was a striking woman,
somewhat older than himself, with thick dark hair that streamed over her
shoulders, and bright eyes that judged him in a moment.  The four colors in her
cloak and the torc around her neck marked her as the chieftain.

Fidgen
approached and bowed low.  “I ask permission to play for you and your people,”
he said.

“Are you
the ollave’s new student then?” she asked.

Her voice
was deep and throaty, and he felt a great desire for her.  He pushed the
impulse aside and said, “I am.”

“I am
chieftain Catriona macSconif, and you are welcome to my dun.  And you are?”

“My name is
Fidgen,” he said.

Catriona
showed no surprise at his lack of family or place.  “My expectations of you are
simple: look to your code, and do nothing that would shame either your order or
my people.  If you do, I will haul you back to the Pen Bardd myself, and demand
retribution.”

“And she
has,” Ollave Fenella said, coming up beside him.  “I remember a young pup much
like yourself--too handsome for his own good, too talented to be ignored, and
too confident to be sensible--who decided to try and seduce Catriona herself. 
She had him trussed like a pig and thrown in a wagon before he even knew what
had happened.”

Catriona
chuckled.  “The Pen Bardd paid quite a bit for that rascal.  Whatever happened
to him, do you know?”

The Ollave
shrugged.  “Who cares?  He didn’t have the self-control he needed, and he is
now someone else’s problem.”

“True
enough,” the chieftain said with a shrug.  But Fidgen was uncomfortable with
the look she gave him.

Fenella
turned to Fidgen.  “While you are here, you will be playing every night for the
dun.  But before you can do that, you must ask for permission from the
chieftain.  This is one of the first and most important rules in the Bardic
Code: we never intrude where we are not welcome.”

“He has
already asked, and been answered, Fenella,” the chieftain said.  “It was close
enough to what an actual bard would have done that I thought you had already
had this lesson.”

Fenella
gave him a sharp look.  “Who taught you this thing?”

“Nobody,”
he said.  “It seemed to be the right thing to do, based upon the stories I have
heard, the books I have read, and the bards I have met.”

“Humph,”
Fenella said.  “Very well then, you may play for the hall tonight, and I will
judge your skill.  And I warn you now, the chieftain has a very discerning
hall.”

“That’s
because they have heard all manner,” Catriona said.  “From you, Ollave, to the
children who have just barely learned to play.”

Fidgen
bowed to both women.  “I will do my best.”

Fenella
looked skeptical, but Catriona gave him a smile that made him think of more
than just friendly interest.  His felt a natural urge to flirt with her, and
she seemed to invite it; he decided to be very cautious in both word and deed
around her.

He played
for six hours that night, honoring every request that he could, watching the
people respond to him and his music.  There were about thirty families, with a
plethora of children who ran about before, during, and after the meal.  Most
wore thick sweaters under their cloaks, which seemed shorter than standard to
him.  At first they requested jigs and reels common throughout Glencairck, but
as the night wore on, the requests became more local or esoteric.  They also
asked for key changes and tempo modifications, but despite Fenella’s claim, he
found them no more difficult as an audience then the duns he had played for in
Gwynedd.  The only thing that bothered him was the way that Catriona kept
requesting more romantic stories and songs. He purposefully made them blander
than he had to, relieved at the disappointment in her eyes.

He tried to
gauge Fenella’s reaction to everything he did, but she remained impassive throughout
the night, saying little in response to his questions.  The people of the dun
gave him much more feedback.  He worked hard to give them what they wanted, and
they were not hesitant to correct him when they felt they needed to.  But
overall, the mood was positive, and as the night drew to a close, several
people stopped and told him he had done well.

He shook
his cramped fingers and looked for the Ollave.  She was talking softly to
Catriona at the high table, so he approached and bowed.  “By your leave,
ladies, I would bid you goodnight.”

Catriona
nodded.  “You did a fine job for a student bard, Fidgen.  We thank you, and
hope that you sleep well.”

Fenella
waved him away.  “Let me ruminate, and I will talk to you in the morning.”

Fidgen
walked through the dark yard to his quarters.  He felt uneasy among the empty
beds, and restless in his human shape.  The music still tumbled through his
head, making it hard to settle and finally he shifted into owl form, flying
through the nearby fields in search of mice and voles.  He caught several,
striking swiftly and silently.  Belly full, he glided back towards his quarters
like a ghost.

His owl
eyes made out movement near his door, and feeling suddenly cautious, he landed
in a tree that gave him a good view of the area.  Catriona came out after a
moment, looking frustrated.  He watched her cross back towards the hall,
keeping to the shadows that would have hidden her from human eyes.  When he was
certain she was not coming back, he floated down, landing in human form.  The
smell of the chieftain’s perfume lingered, and he had little doubt about her
intentions.  After a moment’s deliberation, he shifted into cat form, and found
a warm corner in a bunk near the fire to curl up in.  He slept the rest of the
night undisturbed.

In the
morning, he woke, stretched, and shifted back to human form.  He washed his
face and headed to the hall, where he found Fenella eating a bowl of stirabout
porridge.  He got a bowl for himself, and sat across from her.  She said
nothing until she scraped up the last little bit.  “We have a lot to cover
today,” she said.  “I hope you slept well.”

He
shrugged.  “It’s a new, unfamiliar place.”

“Get used
to it,” Fenella snapped.  “You’ll be doing that for most of the next four years
at least.”

“Can I ask
you how these years are supposed to go?” Fidgen said.  “I missed the
orientation somehow.”

Fenella
held up four fingers and ticked off each.  “A year in Cairnecht learning music,
a year in Duvnecht learning storytelling, and year in Leinath learning magic,
and a year in Airu learning law.  After that, you’ll be a cerddorian for at
least a year, though some do it for longer.”

“And I am
skipping the first year, and getting started late on year two,” Fidgen said.

“The years
are just guidelines,” Fenella said.  “Based on what I heard last night, I think
you are a fine musician, and I would not have guessed that you were not trained
by an Ollave.  And as for me, I will not let you proceed until I feel you are
ready, whether that takes eight months or eight years.  I will work with you as
long as you are willing to learn.”

“Thank you,
Ollave.”

She stared
hard at him again.  “I’ll tell you straight up, young Fidgen, that I don’t
trust you.  I think that you are going to find the bardic code to be too restrictive,
and will soon beg your freedom, which I will gladly grant you, right after a
trip to Gorsedd Ogham to strip you of your powers.”

Fidgen
bowed his head to her.  “Thank you for letting me know where I stand with you.”

“You’re not
going to tell me how wrong I am?”

He
shrugged.  “Would it matter?  I believe that you will be very hard on me, but
very fair.  So I will either succeed or fail, but it will still be up to me.”

“Humph,”
Fenella said.  “The first lesson is on the seven times fifty stories that are
the bard’s standard repertoire.  I expect you know their names by tomorrow
morning, and by the end of the week, you will tell me the first fifty in the
bardic form.”

“Yes, Ollave,”
Fidgen said.

“You will
not leave here until you can tell me the first five of the fifties; the last
two fifties are stories reserved for only an Ollave to tell, but you still need
to be aware of what they are, and why they are reserved.  Any questions?”

“No, Ollave.”

“Then let’s
begin at the beginning: how the sons of Myl arrived in Glencairck, and what
they found here.”

He spent
the next four weeks in a predictable pattern: days were spent with Ollave
Fenella, going over each story, its uses and the best occasions for telling it;
learning the proper telling of each; understanding why it was reserved to the
bards.  He used all the tricks Math, Bran, and Bethyl had ever taught him to
train his mind to accept all the new knowledge.  Evenings were spent playing in
the hall, where he got to know the fisher folk and their songs so well that
even though he never set foot on a boat, he could still sing of water and wave
as though he sailed every day.

And every
night, he avoided Chieftain Catriona, who was very persistent in her pursuit of
him.  She came at different times, and from different directions, always trying
to catch him, and never able to.  But she never suspected the cat that lived in
the bunkhouse, or the raven sleeping in the eaves.  And every morning, Ollave
Fenella found him in his bed alone.

At the end
of four weeks, he had learned the five fifty stories so well that he dreamed
about telling them, and Ollave Fenella could not find fault in his
presentation.  She spent two days quizzing him about every aspect, and in the
end she admitted that he had learned them satisfactorily, but she didn’t look
happy about it.

“There is
one last thing for you to do before I send you out into Duvnecht by yourself,”
she said.  “Take two days, and compose the story of your tardiness.  Do a good
job and I will allow that you are fit to take the next step.  Mind, I’m not
looking for floral phrasing or overblown symbolism.  Tell it simply, but tell
it like a bard.  Now go, and let me be.”

He bowed to
her, and headed back to the dun.  It was close to dusk, and they had missed the
evening meal, but he thought he might be able to scrounge a loaf end from the
kitchen.  As he came out of the larder, chewing on a mouthful, he saw the
chieftain coming his way.  No one else was in the yard, and he felt very
vulnerable as she closed in on him.  For prudence’s sake, he met her in the
middle, where the setting sun bathed everything in yellow light.

She looked
him over and licked her lips.  “I understand you will be leaving us soon.”

“In a few
days, if I do a good job,” Fidgen said.

“You’ve
done a good job avoiding me,” she said.

“I don’t
know what you’re talking about.”

Catriona
stepped close enough that he could feel the heat of her breast on his arm.  “I
see you enter that bunkhouse every night, and come out every morning, and yet
no matter when I go there in between, you are nowhere to be found.  Do you
sleep in Faerie every night, I wonder?”

“Why would
you look for me in the middle of the night?” Fidgen said.  “That doesn’t seem
appropriate to me.”

She stepped
away from him.  “Play games, then,” she said, and the lust in her eyes went
from hot to glittering cold in a moment.  “I will get what I want, or your days
training as a bard will be over.”

Fidgen
could feel the yearning of his body for hers, and it took all his willpower to
say, “I will not break my code for you.”

“We’ll see
about that,” Catriona said.  With a swish of her cloak, she glided away,
swaying her hips seductively.

When Fidgen
was sure she had gone, he went to the bunkhouse and closed the door.  He
confirmed that there was no easy way to bar it, then stirred up the fire,
throwing on a couple of logs against the sudden chill he felt.  He stood
staring into the flames for a long time while his brain raced around seeking a
solution.  In the end, he went to talk to Ollave Fenella.

Later that
night, when Catriona snuck into the bunkhouse, she said, “Are you here then?”

“I am,”
Fidgen said.

“I knew you
would come around,” Catriona said as she undressed next to the fire.  “I could
tell when I first met you that you wanted me as much as I wanted you.  To think
that we’ve wasted all this time apart.”

She slipped
into the bunk, and found to her surprise that the warm body she wrapped herself
around was not Fidgen.  “Chieftain, we should talk, you and I,” said Fenella.

Catriona
jumped out of bed and scooped up her clothes, holding them in front of her. 
Fidgen stepped out of the shadows on the other side of the fire, and her eyes
darted from him to the Ollave nervously.  “Your student tried to seduce me,”
she said.

Fenella
shook her head.  “I think not, though that is what I suspected when he came to
me a few hours ago.  But your actions have damned you as a willing participant,
and your words have shown that he has behaved honorably.”

“It’s not
what it seems,” Catriona said desperately.

“I’m sure
that’s true,” Fenella said.  “My guess is that it is much worse.  Fidgen, can
you find a place to sleep tonight?”

“Yes, Ollave,”
he said.

“So don’t
just stand there ogling, get going!” Fenella barked.

Fidgen
hurried out the door, and in the dark yard, he shifted to cat shape.  His
sensitive ears could hear the two women, Fenella’s voice low and stern, Catriona’s
lifting almost to a wail.  He could not make out the words, and did not try. 
Instead, he went to the barn where he found a nice sheltered spot in the hay to
sleep.

Ollave
Fenella met him in the morning with her harp on her back and a traveler's pack
in her hand.  At his questioning look, she said, “I think I have stayed in Dun Keeldrin
long enough.  You and I will travel a bit, and you will tell me your tale, or I
will not let you out of my sight.”

“The tale
of Catriona, or the tale of my tardiness?” Fidgen said, trying not to grin.

“Both,”
Fenella answered, climbing onto a bay horse.  “But let’s start with the one I
am more familiar with.  Tell me about Catriona, and I especially want to know
how you avoided her all this time.”

So he told
her about his first night as her student, and how he had handled the situation
up until the day before.  When she asked why he hadn’t come to her sooner, he
shrugged and said, “My head was full of other things most of the time.”

Fenella
grunted.  “It was a clever trap you set, and one that led Catriona to reveal
much that I had not seen before.”

“I wasn’t
the first,” Fidgen said.

Fenella
looked at him sharply.  “How did you know?”

He
shrugged.  “I am not innocent.  And I could tell the same about her.”

“I
couldn’t,” Fenella sighed.  “And I should have.  But I have known her since she
was just a chieftain’s precocious daughter, and I had a hand in helping her
when her father died to get used to wearing the torc.  I thought we had taught
her better.”

“We all
make our choices,” Fidgen said.

“True,” she
replied.  “So tell me about your choice to be late.”

“That was
not much of a choice,” Fidgen said.  And he then told her of the Pooka, of the
King and Queen of Fairie, and of Herne and the Wild Hunt.  When he finished,
they rode in silence for a bit while she digested the story.

“Normally,”
she said after a while, “I would credit you with being imaginative and
outrageous, but not very truthful in your tale.  Do you still have the Pooka’s
tail hair?”

“Of course,”
Fidgen said, pulling it out of a small pouch he wore on a cord around his neck.

Fenella
looked it over.  “Well, it certainly looks normal enough, but it absolutely
stinks of magic.”  She sighed.  “I really don’t want to do this, but I hereby
proclaim your worthiness to go out on your own, to practice storytelling and
the bardic code.  The code is more important, by the way.”

“Yes,
Ollave.”

“Come and
find me as soon as travel is safe in the spring,” Fenella said.  “I will want a
report on all you have seen and done.  My advice is to go into mountains early,
and if you don’t care for it, get out before the snow blocks the roads.  The
lowlands are fine places to winter, and a bit more open to strangers and
students.”

“How will I
find you?” Fidgen asked.

“I’ll be
sticking around Lough Garadice, so just start asking for me as you get close,”
she said.  “I have a feeling that the story of my departure--and your role in
it--will be well known before a fortnight passes.  So listen to stories as much
as you tell them, and you’ll find me without problem.”

“Thank you,
Ollave.”

She cast
him a sour glance.  “I really don’t want to like you, you know that?  But I
have a feeling that I will fall for your charms despite myself.”

“I hope
not,” Fidgen said.  At her startled look, he said, “I have been privileged,
pampered, and coddled in my life.  And those times never helped me grow as a
person. I value your distrust more than you know.”

She gave him
a crooked smile.  “It’s talk like that that gives me hope for you as a bard. 
And makes it that much more difficult to dislike you.”

“Oh, you
can like me all you like,” Fidgen said with a wave.  “I just don’t want you to
trust me.”

“I’ll do my
best,” Fenella said dryly.

A couple of
hours later, they came to a crossroads.  “We shall part ways here, I think,”
Fenella said.  She gestured to the left hand fork.  “This is my path, around
the Lough.  That one is yours, leading to Cantref Aerness, home of some of the
fiercest warriors in Glencairck.  Watch yourself closely, because they will
test your honor as much as anything else.”

“Yes,
Ollave.”

She gave
him one last hard stare.  “Luck to you, Fidgen.  May you find what you seek.”

“And you as
well, Ollave Fenella,” he answered.  He felt her eyes upon him as he turned his
horse onto the new road and began making his way towards the mountains.















Chapter 4: Stories

Fidgen rode through the
lowlands of Duvnecht, stopping at every small dun and caer he came across,
practicing the five fifty stories whenever possible, and generally getting to
know the people.  Everyone asked him if he were going into the Mounts, and he
always replied that he would before long.  They would then give him plenty of
advice on how to deal with the highlanders, the most common being to stay away
from them.

Even though
he avoided the lager caers two stories kept making their way to his ears: the
destruction of Caer Dathyl, and the humiliation of Chieftain Catriona.  No one
connected him to the former, but all he had to do was say his name to be
grilled about his role in the latter.  He tried to keep the story truthful, and
to correct any embellishments that crept in, but was shocked to find that
people admired him for what he had done, and gave him respect for it.

And then he
entered the foothills.

The first
caer that he visited, Caer Gorvan, let him in without comment, but the laird, a
large man named Fingal macGorvan, greeted him with a mischievous grin.  “Are
you the famous Fidgen that taught Chieftain Catriona such a lesson then?”

“I am,”
Fidgen answered slowly, feeling that he was being led into some kind of trap.

“Then I can
trust my daughter, Shona, to serve you,” the laird said, indicating a beautiful
young woman standing nearby.  “She will do anything you ask, but I don’t need
to worry about you asking for anything inappropriate, do I?”

“I am just
a student bard, but I follow the bardic code,” Fidgen said.  The laird’s grin
still made him feel like there was more going on than he knew, and he saw the
grin reflected on many of the faces around him, especially the men.  The women
looked less pleased, and he even saw scowls among some of the older ladies.

He quickly
figured out why.  Shona had lustrous red hair, a marvelous figure that curved
invitingly and swayed temptingly, and eyes that promised more than
conversation.  Everyone watched his reaction to her fairly blatant attempts to
tempt him.  He played his best for the hall, treating Shona no differently than
anyone else, never allowing her too close, but not treating her harshly,
either.  As the night wore on and the men fell more deeply in their cups, they
began encouraging him to give in to what they saw as the inevitable.  He heard
them shouting, “Take advantage of her... generous spirit!” and “She’s got a
great personality, or so we’ve been told!”

As the
jests became more rude, edging into the graphic, Fidgen wrapped himself in a
layer of bardic magic that allowed him to be still despite the fury he felt
inside.  The reaction of the women told him all he needed to know: their
disgust had become palpable, and most had left the hall, making the men all the
more bold.

What he
couldn’t figure out was Shona herself.  She seemed to be a willing and eager
participant, and he saw her being as forward with some of the other men as she
was with him.  He wished he could hear the winds again, so that he could hear
the things being whispered to her, and her response.  But when she began
flirting with the laird, it all became clear.

He stilled
the strings suddenly, and silence engulfed the room as every eye turned to
him.  Fidgen stood and bowed.  “Laird Fingal,” he said.  “I was told the men of
Duvnecht had more honor than all the rest of Glencairck.  Is this true?”

“It is,”
the big man said with a wide smile.

“Then why
have you lied to me, and tried to get me to treat your mistress the same way as
you obviously let her be treated by your men?”

The smile
disappeared and Fingal went red in the face.  “What are you suggesting,
bardling?”

“I’m not
suggesting anything,” Fidgen said.  “I’m saying outright that Shona is not your
daughter, and that you set her on me in order to compromise me as you have
compromised the men of your own caer.  And though I admit that you have fine
taste in physical beauty, I suspect that her heart is blacker than your own, if
such a thing is possible.”

Laird
Fingal trembled, and he kept reaching for a sword that he was not wearing.  “You
are not a true bard,” he grated.  “You can’t just say things like that with no
consequence.  I demand justice!”

Fidgen
looked around.  Many of the men looked as angry as Fingal, but many others were
shamed and refused to meet his eye.  “Should we call in a true bard to render
judgment then?” he asked mildly.

Fingal
roared and leapt over the table.  Fidgen kept calm, side stepping the large man
easily.  Fingal crashed into the wall, and rebounded with a spin, bellowing for
a sword.  One of his men threw him one which he brandished with glee, but
Fidgen had already identified several possible allies.  Running over to them,
he said, “Who will help me defend myself?”

Several men
offered him swords, and he quickly snatched the closest two and spun to parry
Fingal’s first swipe.  Fingal tried for what he was sure was a quick and easy
victory, but Fidgen out maneuvered him at every attempt.  The people of the
caer pushed back against the walls, leaving them plenty of room to battle.

The
chieftain circled Fidgen, looking for an opening.  “You’re dead, boy,” he said.

“Not today
I’m not,” Fidgen said.

Fingal made
a series of attacks meant to overwhelm Fidgen, but he deflected them all
calmly, and the laird’s anger began to give way to fear.

“You’re too
small and weak to beat me,” Fingal said.

“And you’re
too slow and stupid to win,” Fidgen replied.

Fingal said,
“I will not be beaten by the likes of you.” His eyes glanced briefly to
Fidgen’s left.

Fidgen
dodged right and threw up his left hand sword.  He felt the shock of an axe
coming down on the blade, but it was the haft and not the head that had hit,
and the sword slid down to the hands that held it.  Fidgen was somewhat
surprised to see Shona at the other end of the ambush, but he barely paused
before turning the edge so that it sliced through her fingers.  She screamed in
pain and dropped the axe.  Several hands drew her back into the crowd, and
Fidgen turned back in time to parry a lightning attack by Fingal.

The laird
pressed hard, but his eyes kept flicking to the second sword.  Fidgen suddenly
knew not just that he would win, but how he wanted to win.  He
waited until the laird had backed off again, and then began methodically
attacking him with his left hand sword.  Fingal was so rattled that he barely
kept track of Fidgen’s main sword.

The opening
appeared just as Fidgen thought it would, and he hit hard, aiming for Fingal’s
hilt.  He hit the laird’s hand, severing his thumb and making him drop the
sword.

Laird
Fingal dropped to his knees.  “You have beaten me,” he said bowing his head.  “Finish
it, I beg of you.”

Fidgen
lifted his chin with the point of his sword.  “Look me in the eye,” he said, “And
tell me that my accusation against you was untrue.”

Fingal
grimaced, but said, “All that you said was true.  I thought to corrupt you, and
then mock you as no better than me.”

“And two
years ago you would have been right,” Fidgen said.  “But not today.”

“So kill me
and be done with it.”

“Kill you?”
Fidgen said.  “I have never had any intention of killing you.  I want you to
live, you and Shona both.  Between you both you’ll have two good hands, so you
should be together for a very long time.  But I will do no more.  Do you have a
real bard that can make a true judgment?”

Fingal said
nothing, but one of the men who had given Fidgen a sword spoke up.  “We don’t,
but Caer Anleshrop does.”

“How far
away is that?” Fidgen asked.

“Two
leagues to the north,” the man answered.  “I’ll send someone immediately.”

Fidgen
suddenly felt very tired.  “Do what you like.  I’ll not risk my life in this
hall for another moment.”  He let both swords drop to the floor, and retrieved
his harp.  The people moved away from him in fear and respect.

One of the
old women came up to him, and placed a hand on his arm as he put the harp in
its case.  “Stay, please,” she said.  “We have precious little honor left, but
the women of this caer would not let you come to harm.”

He patted
her hand.  “I have heard the highland women are just as fierce as the men, and
I believe it,” he said.  “But your energy would be better put to use putting
this house in order.  I can take care of myself.”

He left the
hall and stood for a moment in the cold dark courtyard.  He did not know where
his pack had gone.  He didn’t even know where his horse had been stabled.  He
knew he could find these things easily, but weariness threatened to overwhelm
him, and he contented himself with shifting to raven form, flapping heavily to
a high wall, and settling down for a long sleep.

He woke in
the morning to the sounds of movement in the yard below, and he shifted to a
perch that gave him a good view.  A group of horsemen had arrived, and one of
them had six colors in her cloak and a harp on her back.  Fidgen cocked his
head, trying to hear what she was saying, but he ended up having to fly closer.

“I want to
know if what these men told me is true,” she was demanding from the same man
who had offered the night before to get her.  “Where is Laird Fingal?”

“Dead,” he
replied shortly.  “Fallen on his sword right after beheading his whore.”

“Then who
is in charge?”

The man
spread his hands.  “No one.  Which is why we need your help more than ever.”

She sighed
in exasperation.  “And your name is?”

“Rory
MacGregor.”

“And I am
Bard Slaine MacAbbot,” she said.  “I ask permission to enter this caer to
perform those duties I have been entrusted with.”

“You are
welcome here, and we are grateful for your presence,” Rory replied.

“So am I to
believe that a student bard came here, challenged Fingal, beat him, and walked
away?”

“That’s
what happened,” Rory said.  “He didn’t even take his horse.”

Slaine
shook her head.  “What was his name?”

“Fidgen.”

“The same
Fidgen that ensnared Chieftain Catriona?”

“That’s
what he claimed.”

Slaine
frowned for a moment, then scanned the walls with a thoughtful look, like she
was considering her next move.  But when she saw the raven, she fixed it with a
stare.  “You know,” she said slowly, “That’s not the only story told about
him.  He also bested the Pooka.”

Rory
paled.  “We’re lucky he didn’t raze the caer.”

“Not that
one,” Slaine said, still staring at Fidgen.  “He knows the limits of his power,
unlike Laird Fingal.”  She looked at Rory.  “Let’s go inside and deal with the
living and the dead.  This has been a long time coming, and it shames me that
it took someone from outside the Mounts to deal with it.”

Everyone
moved inside, and Fidgen took flight, heading deeper into the mountains.  He
sheltered that night with a crofter and his family that had never heard of him,
but hungered for news from the rest of the world.  He told them all he knew,
but he did not tell them about the Pooka, Chieftain Catriona, or Laird Fingal. 
They fed him and praised his skill with both story and harp.  And in the
morning he moved on, to another isolated dun that had never heard of him.  The
highlanders treated him well, and the bad taste that Laird Fingal had left in
his mouth finally began to fade.

As the
summer gave way to fall, however, the stories began to spread faster than he
could fly.  A week before Samhain, he asked for permission from a dun Chieftain
who said, “Fidgen, you say?  You’re welcome to play for us, as long as you tell
the story of how you bested the Pooka.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “Perhaps I should move on, then.  I don’t want to spend my time with
you telling stories about myself.”

The
chieftain held up his hands.  “My pardons, bard Fidgen!  I meant no offense.”

“None taken,”
Fidgen said, “But I am only a student.”

“And a fine
one by all accounts,” the man said.  “I am chieftain Lucas MacLamont, and I
promise not to ask you for your own stories.  But a full bard arrived here
yesterday, and perhaps, if you would like, we will have her tell the stories,
and you can simply verify them.”

“Perhaps,”
Fidgen said.  “What is the bard’s name?”

“Slaine
MacAbbot.”

She didn’t
let him play at all that night, but insisted that he simply listen for a
change.  He heard her tell the story of the Pooka in almost the exact words he
had told it to Fenella.  And he heard about himself dealing with Chieftain Catriona
and Laird Fingal.  The people of the dun raised their glasses to him after each
story, and Chieftain Lucas served him as he would a hero.  Fidgen felt very
conspicuous, but tried to accept the praise as graciously as he could.

After the
dun settled down for the night, he approached Slaine.  “Have you been chasing
me since Caer Gorvan?” he said.

“Mostly,”
she said as she put her harp away.  “But it’s hard to keep up with a wraith.  I
thought that maybe you had gone into the lowlands at first, but my gut said
otherwise.  It took me awhile to realize that you were trying to stay ahead of
your own stories, but when I did, I pushed hard to come here.  I’ve been in the
area for over a week, and was about to give up.”

He spread
his hands.  “I seem to be starring in more stories than I am telling.”

Slaine
shrugged.  “It does happen, you know.”

“So why try
to find me?”

“A couple
of reasons,” Slaine said.  “First of all, you need to know that Caer Gorvan was
an anomaly.  It was simply ill luck that you happened there, and even worse
with your reputation.  The bards have known about Fingal’s behavior for years,
but we’ve never been able to prove anything.”

“Let me
guess: none of his people would speak against him.”

“Right,”
she said.  “So we’ve been waiting for the opportunity to render a true judgment
on him for a long time.”

Fidgen
snorted.  “It was the first caer I stopped at in the highlands.  But I have
since discovered how very different the rest are.”

“I’m glad. 
But there is one other thing that I need you to be aware of,” Slaine said.  “I
spread the story of your fight first, before anyone else could, and I
purposefully left out the fact that you used two swords.”

“Why is
that?”

“Because I
have only ever heard of one other person fighting in that style,” Slaine said. 
“Fortunately for you, most warriors in Duvnecht don’t pay attention to stories
of Cairnecht battles, even if they did involve the Tanist of Gwynedd.”

Fidgen
nodded.  “But you think the full tale will get out, and others will make the
connection.”

“It’s
possible,” Slaine said.  She slung her harp on her back.  “It’s late, and it’s
been a busy night for me.  Sleep well, Fidgen.”

“Sleep
well, Slaine.”

But he
didn’t go the room that Chieftain Lucas had given him, but instead walked
outside.  The moon was just rising over the mountains, and the air was much
colder than he had expected.  He breathed deep anyway, and thought about all
the bard had told him, and some of the things she had not said.

In the
morning, he found the bard at breakfast and said, “I could use some advice.”

Slaine set
down her bread.  “I’ll try and help, if I can.”

Fidgen sat
down across from her and said, “I need to find a place to winter.  Do you have
any ideas?”

“You could
head for the lowlands.  You’ve got a couple of weeks of travel left.”

Fidgen
shook his head.  “I like the fierceness of the Mounts.  And I think I am going
to need to experience the fierceness of the winter here, too.”

Slaine
cocked her head.  “But I’m guessing you’ll need some time for introspection,
too.”

He gave her
a lopsided smile.  “I have a few things to ponder.”

She drummed
her fingers for a minute.  “I think that Caer Bath is going to be your best
bet,” she said finally.

“Isn’t that
a large caer?”

“It is,”
Slaine said.  “Home of Lord Bettany, and some four thousand souls besides.  But
that means that you will be able to disappear without much comment, which you
can’t do in a small caer or a dun.”

“What is
Lord Bettany like?” Fidgen asked.

“Loud and
boisterous,” Slaine said.  “But also generous and good.  And bluntly honest. 
Even if you don’t want to know what he thinks, he’ll tell you anyways.”

“Are his
people the same?” Fidgen asked.

“That they
are.”  Slaine shrugged.  “It can be a little off putting to outsiders.”

Fidgen
grunted.  “I could use some blunt honesty right now.  Caer Bath it is, then.”

Slaine
said, “Would you mind if I tagged along?  I can run interference for those
times that it gets too overwhelming and you need to disappear.”

Fidgen
looked at her closely, but she seemed to be genuinely interested in helping.  “I
could use a friend,” he admitted.

“Then let’s
go,” Slaine said, trying not to look relieved and not quite succeeding.  “It’s
a hard road from here to Caer Bath, and we need to beat the weather.”

It took
three weeks, with pauses for two small snow storms, to reach Caer Bath.  Fidgen
let Slaine do most of the talking during the ride, and gained a deep affection
for the bard.  She had completely average looks, bordering on homely, but the
hours they spent together made her attractive nonetheless.  It helped that they
shared a passion for music, and that her storytelling skills were superb.  She
told him of blood feuds and epic courtships, heroic stands to defend honor, and
gross betrayals.  She told him of her youth in the lowlands of Duvnecht, and
all the prejudices she had learned against the highlanders, and how it had all
changed when she had become a bard.  She had spent two full seasons at Caer
Anleshrop, and had considered becoming the laird’s bard teulu.

Athdar,
Lord Bettany, greeted them warmly and openly.  When they asked if they could
stay for the winter, he gave them each a small room in the main keep, and they
returned the favor by playing often for his busy hall.  Fidgen used the time to
get to know the people, but he would also spend hours on his own, sometimes in
his own form, sometimes not, trying to get a handle on all the new changes in
his life.

Slaine
proved to be a rock during the long nights when the wind howled and the sky had
turned into a maelstrom of snow and ice.  Her gentle steadiness and her fierce
protection of him made him feel unworthy.  She noticed, but waited for him to
trust her enough to talk. He finally did one bright and snowy day, sitting on a
high wall where he could feel the winds tousling his hair as he told her about
Math, Arianrhod, and Gilventhy.  He didn’t have to tell her not to tell anyone
else; she knew, and accepted his trust with the same calm kindness that she had
shown him all along.

As the long
winter grudgingly began to give way to spring, he said, “I am going to have to
leave soon.”

“Ollave
Fenella settled in Dun Esson, in case you hadn’t heard,” Slaine said.

“Thank you,”
he replied.  “I thought, many months ago, that spring would feel like a release
from prison, and that I would enjoy being on my own again.  But leaving friends
is not freedom, it’s a particularly brutal form of torture.”

She touched
his hand.  “Lord Bettany has asked me to stay here as a bard teulu, and I have
accepted.  So you will have someplace to come back to, when you can.”

“Why have
you done all this for me?” he said.

“All what?”

“The
mentoring, the counseling… the love.”  Fidgen shook his head.  “I don’t deserve
any of it.”

“But you
do,” she said, taking his hand.  “And when you know it, then you’ll be able to
do this for someone else in your time.”

“Thank you,”
he said, kissing her cheek.  “You have given me a great gift.”

He left two
days later, on a horse Athdar had given him, and a travel pack bulging with
supplies, he rode to Dun Esson.  The air was still cold, but the sun felt warm
on his face, and he left Caer Bath feeling more hopeful than he had in a long
time.

Even Ollave
Fenella’s penetrating stare a week later did not faze him.  “So tell me what
you have seen and done,” she said with her typical brusqueness.  He started
with the lowlands, giving her an account of all that he had seen and all the
people he had met.  He paused briefly before telling her about Laird Fingal,
but gave her all the details that Slaine had left out of the story.  And he
told her about fleeing through the highlands until Slaine found him, and all
she had taught him through the long winter months.

At the end
of it, he folded his hands and waited for Fenella’s judgment.  She said nothing
at first, but paced back and forth.  She finally stopped and faced him.  “There
is something you need to hear,” she said.  “It may be hard, I don’t know.  But
I don’t want you hearing it from another.”

Fidgen
frowned.  “Am I not ready for the next phase of training?”

“What? No,
you’re ready,” Fenella said.  “You’ve done an exceptional job in your time with
me, and I’ll be sending you to Leinath soon.”

“Then what
is it?” Fidgen said.

“It is news
from Gwynedd,” Fenella said.  “A new Lord has been chosen and accepted by both
Ard Righ and the prince of Cairnecht.”

“Who is it?”
Fidgen asked.

“Bran.”

“But Bran
is just a kern, a member of Math’s household.”

Fenella
shook her head.  “He claims the title by the ancestry of Don.  And nobody in
Caer Don has disputed it.”















Chapter 5: Leinath

It took two weeks to ride
from Dun Esson to Caer Liadhnán in Cantref Killdare.  It gave him plenty of
time to digest the news that Fenella had given him.  She didn’t have any
specifics, but he was sure that they would slowly start trickling through the
land.

As he rode,
the wide grasslands gave way to rolling hills covered in fields of barley and
wheat.  There was an old saying that Duvnecht protected the land and Leinath
fed it, and he could well believe it.  A few areas were given over to sheep or
cattle, but unlike the sprawling openness of the lowlands, the Leinathmen kept
their herds in smaller, fenced pastures.  And when he reached Caer Liadhnán he
found that although it had nearly as many people as Caer Bath, it felt more
like a city and less like a fortress.

Ollave
Laoban macDommach was a tall skinny man, though he appeared shorter thanks to
his stooped shoulders.  But his eyes were kind, and he greeted Fidgen warmly.  “Get
settled, and take a day or two to get a feel for the caer and its inhabitants,
and then we will begin your assessment.”

“Assessment?”
Fidgen said.

“Yes,”
Laoban said with a smile.  “Most students have begun using magic by this stage,
and my first task is to figure out how much you know, and how much control you
have.  Although officially only a year long, I have students who have been with
me for over two now.  It’s all a matter of control.”

The image
of the fallen tower and his uncle’s dead eyes immediately spring to mind.  He
shook his head to clear it.  “I can’t promise you much,” he said.

“What’s to
promise?” Laoban said.  “This is to determine what direction I need to lead you
in, not which path you’ve travelled so far.  So go on, and I will talk more
with you later.”

The first
thing Fidgen noticed about the people of Caer Liadhnán was that they talked
about the weather constantly: what it was doing now, what had been like a year
or a decade ago, and what might happen tomorrow.  Listening more closely, he
realized it all had to do with the crops and how they might or might not fare
as the season progressed.  The people also greeted him more warmly than they
had in Duvnecht, with little suspicion or hesitation.  When he asked Lithgen, Lord
Killdare, if he could play for the hall, he responded with unreserved welcome
and gratefulness.

He asked
Laoban about it the next day.  “You’ll find most Leinathmen to be like that,”
the bard answered.  “They have a great concern for their farming, and where and
how to sell the crops, but are some of the nicest people around.  I would warn
you about the merchants, though; they won’t exactly steal from you, but you’ll
feel that way after bartering with them.”

“Leinath is
all traders and farmers, then?” Fidgen asked.

“As much as
Duvnecht is all warriors and Airu is all priests, yes.”  Laoban looked at him
closely.  “And you have the cast of Cairnecht, so you must be Cymry.  Am I
right?”

Fidgen
smiled and said, “I am a student bard, and that is all.”

“And learning
well, I see,” Laoban said approvingly.  “So let’s get you going then.  I have
about twenty students right now, in all stages of training, but every one of
them started like you will: with an assessment.  The first step is to meet them
all, which you will do this afternoon.  Find me here after lunch, and I will
take you there.”

“How should
I spend my time until then, Ollave?” Fidgen asked.

“Find a
quiet corner of the yard.” Laoban said.  “Play your harp.  Feel the
subharmonies, get in tune with them.”

“Subharmonies?”
Fidgen asked blankly.

“Bardic
magic,” Laoban said.  “We’ll talk about what subharmonies are and how to use
them later.”

Fidgen
found a few hay bales next to the outer wall.  He sat and pulled out his harp,
tuning it while he watched the bustle of the yard.  Cows were being led out to
pasture by cheerful men, and a frustrated boy coaxed a goat to what looked like
a milking stool.  Six women chatted loudly while churning butter, and three
others sat nearby saying nothing while they concentrated on their mending. 
After the grey winter in the highlands, he appreciated the color and energy,
and the fresh air.

He began
playing, matching the music to the activity all around him.  He felt the magic
swirling around him strongly, but he could feel threads of it leading away,
connecting him to the other students and Ollave Laoban.  But he could also feel
three other bards in the caer, and two children who sang rhymes that pulsed
with power that they seemed unaware of.

Somewhere
out of sight he heard a smith begin hammering a piece of metal, and he tuned
his music to both the rhythm and the tone of it.  His sight shifted again,
leaving the bardic realm and seeing the people of the caer as bright motes
making patterns all around him.  And below it all, he could feel that the land
had its own magic, pulsing with the seasons and the waxing and waning of the
moon.  It was a slower, deeper magic than he had felt before, and despite the
strength, it also seemed to envelope him in security and warmth.

A touch on
his shoulder brought him back to himself in a snap, and he found Ollave Laoban
standing over him.  “Most students,” he said, “work on their voice projection
or their illusions.  But you; I just saw you join your soul to the magic of
Glencairck itself.  Who are you, Fidgen?”

Fidgen
turned the question over in his mind as he turned the harp over in his hands.  “I’m
not entirely sure anymore,” he said.

Laoban
reached out and plucked the lowest string on Fidgen’s harp.  The note hung
there, and Fidgen felt the Ollave change it, expand it, so that the sound,
barely heard, blocked out all others.  “I know a little of what you have done,”
Laoban said.  “What I don’t know, what nobody knows, is what you’ll do next.”

“Neither do
I,” Fidgen said.  “I have lost my name, my family, my home.  I have made a new
name, found some who would call me family, but home is still a will o’ the
wisp.”

Laoban
nodded, and the magic began to fade, letting back in the noise of the yard.  “I
don’t think I want you around the other students right now.  Come with me.”

He led
Fidgen deep into the keep, down where the must of root vegetables mixed with
the weight of ages.  The room where Laoban settled was long and low, with a few
bushels of leathery apples in one corner.  “The walls here are thicker than two
men are tall,” Laoban said.  “We will meet here in the evenings.  Spend today
making sure you can find your way here and back, and I’ll join you after
dinner.”

“Yes
Ollave,” Fidgen said.

Laoban
shook his head and left.  Fidgen put his hand on the roughhewn stone of the
wall, then his head.  It felt like a mountain carved into a more useful shape,
and he knew that the Ollave was trying to protect himself as much as his
students.

They spent
a week in the storeroom, during which time Fidgen learned a lot about what he
had been doing up to that point.  The subharmonies that Laoban had mentioned
turned out to be the way he was able to change the music with his mind, and use
the new tones to affect the world.  Laoban had him use it to make his
appearance more threatening, and then make his voice louder.  At Laoban’s
direction, he turned the harp music into the sound of every instrument he could
think of, and then changed their voices to mimic Lord Killdare and all the
members of his court.  He practiced making illusions like smoky shapes in the
air, and then blowing them away with a different subharmony.

On the
evening of the eighth day, Laoban said, “I think that you’re ready to go wander
about Leinath, much like you did in Duvnecht.”

“But I thought
I was supposed to learn all about bardic magic,” Fidgen said.

“There
isn’t much more I can teach you,” Laoban said.  “I can tell you have more than
just bardic magic at your disposal, and I can also tell that you haven’t used
it around me.  That’s good; you need to exercise your bardic skills.  I cannot
forbid you from using any talent you have, but remember that you are training
to be a bard, and conduct yourself accordingly.”

“Yes, Ollave,”
Fidgen said with a bow.  “Do you have any rules or restrictions before I set
out?”

“Yes, and
it’s a very important one,” Laoban said.  “Be discreet and very careful about
using magic, because most Leinathmen distrust it.”

Fidgen
blinked.  “So I’m supposed to practice bardic magic...” he said slowly.

“And do it
subtly,” Laoban said.  “Especially as a student bard, you will be asked to
leave if you do anything showy or too obvious.”

“So how am
I supposed to use my magic in a place where it is not encouraged or
appreciated?”

“That’s
part of what you’re going out to learn, isn’t it?” the Ollave said.  “Trust me,
opportunities will present themselves, often unexpectedly, and sometimes
dramatically.  I told you the people have little use for magic; the land itself
is something else entirely.”

Fidgen
shook his head, but said nothing more.  He packed his few belongings and left
the caer before the noon, headed east.  His intention was to head for the
coast, and then loop around the perimeter of Leinath.  But the first caer he
stopped in changed his plans.

Laird Darin
MacGarrod greeted him warmly, but as the evening wore on, Fidgen could tell
that something was bothering him.  “Laird,” said Fidgen, “is there anything I
can for you or your people?”

Darin waved
it away.  “It’s not really for a student bard to worry about, and besides, my
own bard is looking into it.”

“Where is
your bard?” Fidgen asked.

“Well, that
is a part of my trouble,” the laird answered.  “I’m not entirely sure.  I sent
him to investigate some troubling reports from one of my duns, and he hasn’t
returned yet.”

“How long
has it been?”

“Just a
week,” Darin replied.  “I’m just surprised I haven’t heard anything at all. 
Perhaps you could go and find him?  His name is Manus MacTeigue.”

“I would be
honored,” Fidgen replied.

He left in
the morning, headed south on a road that wound through low green hills.  He
rounded a bend and was surprised to find the outline of a huge horse on one
slope in bright white lines.  He wondered at first how it had been done, but as
he got closer, he could see that the grass had been cut away to reveal the
limestone beneath.  He wondered at the meaning, since someone obviously spent
time and effort to maintain it.

The dun he
sought was on the far side of the hill from the horse portrait.  He stopped at
the gate, and called out.  “What seek ye, stranger?” said the man who appeared
at the wall.

“I ask
permission to enter and play for the dun,” Fidgen said.

The man
shook his head.  “I don’t think so.”

Fidgen had
never been denied entrance to a dun before.  “May I ask why not?”

The man
sighed.  “Because something strange has been going on, and I’ll not risk a
student bard when a full bard could not help us.”

“Are you
talking about Manus MacTeigue?  Do you know where he is?”

The man
gestured to the hill of the horse.  “Go to the top and you’ll find him.  But
don’t expect much; he’s under an enchantment of some sort, and sits with eyes
open but sees nothing.”

Fidgen
looked back at the hill.  “I’ll do what I can for him, then.”

The man
shuddered.  “Better ye than me, lad,” he said, and disappeared back into the
dun.

Fidgen
turned his horse, and followed a weaving path up to the top of the hill.  As
the guard said, he found Manus sitting cross legged staring out at nothing.  At
least he assumed it was Manus; he was a fairly nondescript man, but he had a
harp in his lap, and nothing Fidgen did made him even flinch.  He waved his
hands and danced around, and yelled in his ear.  Even pushing him got no
response; it was like pushing a tree, where he could feel some give, but Manus
stayed upright.

Fidgen
looked around, but saw nothing but blue skies and rolling green hills.  It was
a pleasant view, but nothing about it felt even remotely magical.  He hobbled
his horse, took out his harp, and began to play.

At first,
he felt nothing, even when he turned the bardic magic on Manus.  Despite the
appearance of a strong enchantment, there was nothing that felt out of place. 
He finally realized that the lack of magic was the indicator he was seeking. 
His magic did not see Manus, because Manus was invisible, just another feature
of the land.  It was a strong and subtle illusion, like the one the Pooka had
taught him, and Fidgen spent the next hour looking for any traces of the
trickster.  But if the Pooka were involved in any way, he could not find it.

The sun dipped
towards the horizon, and Fidgen thought about finding a place to camp off the
hilltop when Manus suddenly spoke.  “Here she comes,” he said.

“Here who
comes?”  Fidgen said, but Manus just pointed in the direction he was staring. 
Fidgen looked, but at first saw nothing.  Then between one blink and the next
he saw her.

She rode a
silvery horse at a slow pace, and her black hair fell almost to the ground. 
Her gown was a nondescript brown, but flowed with such grace that it put to
shame the colorful dress of the Fairie.  She was so beautiful that Fidgen felt
his heart flip, and when Manus leapt to his feet and began chasing her, he
grinned and jumped on his horse, knowing that he could beat the bard to her
side.

He passed
Manus easily, but could not catch up to the woman.  She did not ride any
faster, but the ground between them stretched out forever, and he could not
close the gap, no matter how hard he spurred his horse.  He heard panting, and
turned his head to see Manus running beside him, keeping up with the galloping
horse, but not able to pass.  The incongruity of the situation made Fidgen
start, and he felt like he was waking up from a dream.

He could
think again, but still nothing made sense.  His horse had dropped into a trot,
but Manus still did not pass him, and the woman rode on just ahead of them at
the same slow pace, no nearer or further than before.  He realized that he was
caught as surely as Manus, and wondered if maybe both of them were really
sitting on the hilltop, unseeing and uncaring.  In frustration, he called out, “Great
Lady! Please help us!”

She stopped
and turned her horse.  Manus darted ahead and reached her first.  The woman
leaned over and spoke quietly to him, and the bard looked at Fidgen and
nodded.  Then she kissed him on his forehead and he disappeared.

Fidgen
reached her a moment later.  “My lady,” he said, inclining his head.

“Well met,
Gwydion ap Don, now known as Fidgen.”  Her voice was as beautiful as the rest
of her, and Fidgen suddenly wanted to hear her sing.

“You know
my name,” he said instead, “but I’m afraid I don’t know yours.”

“I am Epona
of the Horses,” she answered.

He
dismounted and bowed low.  The stories of Epona were rare, but she was known as
a goddess nearly as powerful as the Three Queens.  “I am truly honored.”

“Thank you,”
she said will a small smile.  “But I did not seek you out to hear your praise.”

“You sought
me?” Fidgen said.

“I did,”
she said.  “Did you know that the Pooka is under my protection?”

Fidgen
swallowed hard.  “I did not.”

“He is still
being chased by the Wild Hunt, and probably will be for some time.”

Fidgen
bowed low again.  “I meant no offense to you, Great Lady.”

She
laughed.  “Oh, I know that,” she said.  “And truth be told, the Pooka needs to
be chastised more often than I like.  He has earned his current condition, I
think.”

“Then why
did you want to meet me?” Fidgen said.

She did not
answer, but dismounted, standing right in front of Fidgen.  He had to look up
at her, and he could feel her power like heat radiating from a fire.  “I have
sought you in order to give you a gift.”  She held out her horse’s bridle.  “This
is an epon, a Faerie horse, who can travel between worlds, and speak mind to
mind with the one she is bonded with.”

Fidgen
looked at the horse, who stared back with an intelligence that matched the
Pooka’s easily.  “It is an incredible honor,” he said.  “But I must decline.”

The epon
cocked her head, and Epona said, “It is not an offer I will make again.”

“It is not
an offer I refuse lightly,” Fidgen said.  “Your gift is more than generous, but
part of the bardic code is that we own nothing.”

“The bond
between an epon and its rider is not ownership,” Epona said.

“Yes, but
among humans, it would be seen that way.”

“But you
have a horse right now,” Epona said.

“And I will,
and have, abandoned horses as my need dictates,” Fidgen said.  “No, my Lady, I
cannot accept.”

She said, “You
are a brave man to refuse me.”

“I think
that I will be feeling very foolish about it myself,” Fidgen said.

“Then why
do it?”

Fidgen
reached up and stroked the epon’s nose.  “I am trying to live the bardic code. 
It's hard, and I worry enough that I cannot meet the standards.  I have much
still to learn.”  He looked into the epon’s eyes.  “You would be a good friend,
and I could certainly use one.  But if I cannot be one in return, how
heartbroken would we both be?”

The epon
nodded, and then nuzzled him.  Epona watched the exchange without expression or
comment.  She wrapped the bridle around her hand, and the epon backed up a
step.  “I was not trying to tempt you, or distract you from your studies,” she
said.  “It was, however, a test.  I expected you to bond with the epon, and as
Queen of the Horses, it would give me insight into your soul, and allow me to
judge you better for myself.”

Fidgen said,
“I’m sorry that I am not the man you hoped for.”

“I’m not,”
she said with a smile.  “You are more than expected, not less.”

“How can
that be?” Fidgen said.

She put her
arm around the epon’s neck.  “This is not just a horse to me, nor even just a
magical horse.  This is my child, my hope for the future.  The bond that the
epon makes with its rider is like marriage, and like marriage, it works best if
there is respect on both sides.  You did not explain to me why you would not be
her rider, you explained it to her.  You treated her as an equal, not as a dumb
beast.”

“Don’t give
me too much credit,” Fidgen said.  “It’s just that I have shape shifted to too
many forms to ever assume that any creature is truly dumb.”

“Not every shape
shifter learns that lesson,” Epona said.  “Look at how superior the Pooka
fancies his native shape.”

“My lady is
very kind,” Fidgen said.

She
snorted.  “Honesty is not kindness, even when it feels good.”  She mounted the
epon and said, “I would advise you to head southeast, towards the coast.  There
are others who would like to meet you.”

“Why me?”
Fidgen said with some apprehension.

“Because
you move through the land like a storm, and nobody knows if you will be healing
rain or destructive gale.”

“Which do
you think?” he asked.

“I think
that like most storms, you will bless some and destroy some.”  She reached down
and stroked his cheek.  “Be well, Fidgen.  Perhaps we will meet again.”

He took her
hand and kissed it.  “I look forward to it.”  He then kissed the epon’s nose.  “It
was a pleasure to meet you as well.”

The epon
pushed her nose into his chest, and Fidgen clearly heard, “I enjoyed it also.”

Epona
clucked her tongue at them both.  She pulled the epon’s head around, and they
faded from view.  Fidgen found himself back on top of the hill, and he let out
a deep sigh.

“She’s
something else, isn’t she?”

Fidgen
turned, and found Manus watching him.  “Truly.”  The bard looked cleaner and
heartier than he had before.  “How long have I been gone?”

“I have
been up here every day for a week to check on you,” Manus said.  “Epona told me
that you would be coming back, just not when.  I was also able to reassure the
people of the dun, who are familiar with Epona, but seem uncomfortable with the
fact that she visited so close by.”

Fidgen’s stomach
rumbled loudly.  “You didn’t bring food, did you?”

Manus
grinned and held out a loaf of bread.  Fidgen took it and began devouring it. 
Manus said, “I felt the same way after I came out of my enchantment.  Thanks
for your help with that, by the way.”

“Glad I
could do it,” Fidgen said around a mouthful of bread.  He swallowed and said, “Could
we go back to the dun?  I suddenly want the company of regular people and a
nice warm fire.”

Manus shook
his head.  “I’m not sure that would be wise.  Stories of you are already
trickling into the area, and the people are wary of someone who both the Pooka
and Epona have personally interacted with.”

“So the
horse in the hill...”

“...is as
much to shield the people as it is to honor Epona,” Manus said.  “And this is
horse country.  Every stable gives offerings to the Queen of Horses.”

“They just
don’t want to meet her,” Fidgen said.  He grimaced.  “Or anyone who has.”

Manus
nodded.  “I suggest you head more to the coast,” he said.  “The people there
are more tolerant of someone with your experience.”

Fidgen
said, “That’s fine.  Epona said that I should head to the southeast.”

“Sure,
that’s a good direction,” Manus said, looking suddenly uneasy.  “If you’ve got
your bearings, then, I’ll be off.”

“My horse?”
Fidgen said. “And supplies?”

Manus
gestured to a path that led away from the dun.  “There’s a copse down there
where I have set up camp.  You’ll find everything there, including food for
your journey.”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said.

Manus
looked him in the eye and said, “Thank you.  I would have wasted away if you
hadn’t come along.”

“I don’t
think Epona would have let that happen.”

“Maybe,
maybe not,” Manus said.  “Any road, luck to you, and may your further
adventures be less intense than this one.”  He turned and almost ran down the
path to the dun.  Fidgen shook his head, and still chewing on the loaf Manus
had given him, went the opposite direction to find his camp.















Chapter 6: Magic

Fidgen began heading
southeast to the coast, but unlike in Duvnecht, he only stopped in larger
caers, where his presence was both accepted and unremarkable.  It was a new
type of anonymity for him, but he found that he preferred the time between
caers, when the solitude of the open road was his surest companion.

The land
began to change again as he got closer to the water, with large limestone
outcroppings replacing the smooth green hills.  It was not exactly mountainous,
but the road wound through valleys that were faced with tall white cliffs that
reflected sound strangely.  It didn’t feel malevolent, just different; Fidgen
played his harp as he rode, feeling how the land shaped the music, and forced
him to find new patterns for familiar tasks like making his voice louder.

He came out
of one such valley to find himself looking down on plain that sloped down to
the glittering sea.  The day was exceptionally clear, and he could count a
dozen duns and several caers, with the largest sprawling at the mouth of the
river he rode next to.  It looked to be several leagues away, too far to make before
sundown, but he figured he could make it there by the next day.  He still
didn’t know what he was supposed to find.

It found
him instead, coming towards him at dusk: a long, low ship that rowed its way
through the land as though it was water.  Fidgen couldn’t see any rowers, but a
tall man stood at the bow, watching him as the ship approached.  A gold torc
circled his neck, and a silver fillet held his long dark hair back.  His
clothes were shades of green and blue, and his cloak had the iridescence of mother
of pearl.  Fidgen bowed low in the saddle, which caused the man to start.  He
ran towards the stern as the ship passed by, and leaned hard on the tiller,
bringing the ship around and to a stop, bobbing in the grass like it was
sitting on a placid lake.

The man
called out, “I’m not mistaken then; you do see me, right?”

“Yes, I see
you,” Fidgen said.  “You’re rather hard to miss in your boat that sails the
land.”

The man
grinned.  “You’d be surprised.  I’ve been cruising this plain for some time
now, and you’re the first that has noticed.”

“How is
that possible?” Fidgen asked.  “Your ship is huge, and you yourself are not
exactly inconspicuous.”

“Mortals
have a remarkable capacity for ignoring what doesn’t fit their expectations,”
he said.

“You’re not
mortal?” Fidgen said.

“Mannanan
MacLir, God of the Sea,” the man said with a sweeping bow.  “A grandiose title,
but it’s what I am, so it’s what I’m stuck with.  And you are...?”

“Forgive my
poor manners,” he said with a bow.  “I am Fidgen, a student bard.”

“Fidgen
fits you at the moment, I suppose,” Mannanan said.  “But other names will come,
I am sure.  And your old one will return as well, Gwydion ap Don.”

Fidgen
scowled.  “What’s the use of hiding your name when everyone seems to know it?”

Mannanan
laughed.  “There are names, and there are names,” he said.  “Ogmah gave you a
mask, not a new face.  That will come later.  Or is it your true face he
gives?  I’ve never been quite sure how that works.”  He lifted a gangplank into
position, and lowered it right at Fidgen’s feet.  “Would you care to come
aboard?”

“Do I have
a choice?”

Mannanan
looked thoughtful.  “I suppose I could just follow you around for a few days.”

“I’ll come
aboard,” Fidgen said quickly, dismounting.  “Is there room for my horse?”

“Plenty,”
Mannanan said.  “Just lead him up here, and we’ll get everyone settled.”

Fidgen was
a bit worried that the plank was too narrow, but as soon as he set foot on it,
it seemed to widen two or three times, and was so solid that his horse did not
even flinch on the way up.

Mannanan
helped him get settled, which was mostly making sure that his horse was hobbled
with a nosebag of grain in the middle of the broad deck.  There were no seats
for rowers, and the oars barely protruded into the ship as it was.  Going aft,
Fidgen saw the tiller with some benches along the rail around it.  “It’s a bit
sparse for a god, isn’t it?”

“I like
simple things,” Mannanan said.  “Would you like to give it a try?”

“What do I
do?”

“Sit, and
put your hand on the tiller,” Mannanan said.  “Now, tell me what you see when
you look out beyond the gunwales.”

Fidgen
looked over the plain, but instead of grass, he saw gently rolling waves that
happened to be grass colored.  When he looked at the limestone cliffs he had
just come from, he saw high frothy waves suspended in perpetual threat of
crashing down.  “It’s not land anymore,” he said.

“It’s all
about perspective,” Mannanan said.  “Anything is possible if you look at it in
the right way.”

Fidgen
said, “My, ah, teacher, said that I needed to change my perspective often.”

Mannanan
nodded.  “Math was an arrogant ass, but he did know a thing or two about
magic.  Turn towards the coast, and just tell the ship to go.”

Fidgen
pushed the tiller, and said, “Go.”  The oars began rowing, a slow and steady
motion that pushed them through the grass with a hissing noise.  “How much do
you know of me?” Fidgen said.

“A fair
amount,” Mannanan said.  “Power attracts attention, and although you’ve never
spent much time around my demesne, everything comes to the ocean eventually.  I
have been following stories of you for years.  From your training, to your
blood feud with Kyrnin, to the destruction of your uncle’s tower, to all of the
things you have done in your training.”

“Did you
know Epona offered me an epon for a companion?” Fidgen said.

“Really?” 
Mannanan sat cross legged on the deck and looked up at him.  “I’m listening.”

“There’s
not much to tell beyond that,” Fidgen said.

“Some bard
you are.”

“I’m only a
student,” Fidgen said.  “And besides, why should I tell you anything?”

“Because
I’m a god,” Mannanan said.  “And it’s only polite.”

Fidgen
shook his head.  “It’s not a compelling argument.  As a bard, I could tell you
the story of Deidre of the Sorrows, or the Race of Macha, but there is nothing
that compels me to tell you the stories of my life.  For that, we should trade:
tell me how you know my uncle, and I will tell you about meeting Epona.”

Mannanan
nodded.  “That seems fair.”  He leaned back against the side of the boat and
draped his arms on the rail.  “Let’s see, it was about fifteen or twenty years
into his reign.  I had heard plenty of stories about the cantref lord who
talked to the winds, and I determined to meet him.  So I disguised myself as a
fool, as I sometimes do, and started walking from Afron to Caer Dathyl.  I
could see the flags of the caer on the horizon when a raven landed in front of
me and eyeballed me.  I didn’t even pause my steps, but the raven turned into
Math.  ‘Where did you come from great lord?’ I said.

“‘Don’t
play dumb with me, Mannanan MacLir,’ he said.  ‘For what purpose have you
entered my realm?’

“I
considered continuing to act the clown, but I decided to come clean. 
‘Curiosity,’ I said.  ‘I wanted to meet you and see what type of man and leader
you are.’

“‘Here I am,’
he said.  ‘What more do you need?’

“‘Well’, I
said, ‘it would be nice to see how you interact with your people.’

“‘I don’t
think so,’ Math said.  ‘You have a habit of humiliating leaders in front of
their people, and I will not have that.’

“‘And how
can you stop me?’ I said with a laugh.

“‘By
commanding you as lord of my land to depart to your own realm,” he said.

“Well, that
set me back.  It is not well known that I have little power on land except what
is allowed me.  Most mortals assume that they cannot stand against a god, and
do not try, but mortals are connected to the land, and I am not.  So they can
command me, and Math knew it.  ‘May I ask how you learned this?’ I asked him.

“‘The wise
man listens when others speak,’ he said, which is the exact advice I once gave
Taliesin.  So I bowed to him and left.”  Mannanan scratched his ear.  “I never
have visited Caer Dathyl, and now I hear that there is a new lord, one that
will establish himself at Caer Don, and leave the tower fallen.”

“Bran,”
Fidgen said.

“What do
you think?” Mannanan asked.  “How would he handle a visit from myself?”

“Hard to
say,” Fidgen said with a shrug.  “He keeps his own counsel, that one.”

“Interesting,”
Mannanan said.  “Perhaps I’ll visit Gwynedd again after this.  Now, you were going
to tell me how you met Epona, and what she offered you.”

Looking out
over the waves of grass, Fidgen told his story, using all the techniques he had
learned in Duvnecht, but being careful not to stray from the truth in any way. 
When he finished, Mannanan looked thoughtful.  “Epona is one of those people
who is awfully hard to impress,” he said.  “It sounds like you were able to,
and that means you have another powerful ally.”

“Ally for
what?” Fidgen said.  “I’m just trying to become a bard, and figure out how to
resolve my past.  What does everyone see in my future?”

“Me?”
Mannanan said.  “I see one of the most promising men in many generations, who
could be a great force for either good or ill.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “I don’t want to do anything right now but earn the star.”

“And I’m
sure you will,” Mannanan said.  “But there is the rest of your life after that,
you know.”  He looked out over the plain.  “We’re about to the coast.  Tell the
boat to stop, or you’ll ground us in the surf.”

He looked,
and sure enough, he saw the sea ahead, but instead of waves lapping the beach,
he saw sand lapping waves that looked like turf.  Two great white horses
harnessed to an ornate chariot munched the white caps contentedly.  “Stop,”
Fidgen said.  The oars dipped straight down, slowing them rapidly, and Mannanan
instructed him to turn the tiller so that they ended up parallel to the shore. 
He lowered the gangplank over the side, and Fidgen led his horse off the
strange ship.  As soon as he stood on land again, his sight shifted back to
seeing the land as solid and the ocean as moving, but the ship and the chariot
still sat on patches that defied the natural order.

Mannanan
stepped up next to him.  “Confusing, isn’t it?” he said.

“Yes,”
Fidgen said.  “But I imagine you get used to it.”

“You know,
I’ve had many mortals ride in my landship, but few could make it move,”
Mannanan said.  “Amergin was the last, I think, but he had to work at it.  You
just did it without even thinking about whether it was possible.”

“You seemed
to think I could,” Fidgen said.  “So I did.”

“It was
actually supposed to be a test.  Don’t worry; you passed it quite easily,” he
said with a wink.

“Is it my
imagination, or is it colder here?” Fidgen said.

“Ah, that.” 
Mannanan rubbed the back of his head, and looked a bit sheepish.  “I forgot to
mention that time sometimes shifts a bit when mortals spend time with gods.”

“How long
have we been gone in mortal time?”

Mannanan
sniffed the air.  “About six months.  It’s nearly midwinter.”

Fidgen
rubbed his eyes.  “Okay,” he said.  “Is there anything I should know?”

“Yes,”
Mannanan said.  “There is one other immortal you need to meet, and you should
go there directly.  She is neither patient nor forgiving.”

“Who is
she?”

Mannanan
said, “Cailleach the hag.”

Fidgen
travelled south along the coast, moving away from the plain and into a rocky
area where the waves beat against the shore, kicking huge plumes of spray into
the sky.  The air smelled of salt, and Fidgen was sticky with it.  Mannanan had
told him to look for a hut between the sea and sky, and even though Fidgen had
no idea how such a thing could exist, he trusted that it could be found.

He thought
back through all the stories he knew as he rode, trying to remember anything he
could of the hag.  She was never central to any tale, but appeared as a curse,
or a caution.  She wound through the history of Glencairck like a tendril of
mist, touching and blurring the edges of things.  He wasn’t sure why she wanted
to meet him, but he had resigned himself to his fate, especially when Mannanan
indicated that she would seek him if he didn’t find her first.  He had
shuddered when he said it, and Fidgen didn’t want to know what would cause a
god to fear.

The light
began to fade, and he retreated a bit inland until he found a patch of green
grass for his horse to dine on.  He ate little, looking out instead towards the
slate grey ocean, trying to absorb the small yellow flame from his fire.  He
wrapped his blankets around himself and fell asleep.

He awoke to
find himself in a strange place, where all had become grey, and although he
could hear the pounding surf, he could not see the water.  He looked around,
but his horse and his pack had disappeared, leaving only his harp, tucked
safely under his arm.  He knew he should feel some fear, but he felt more
resigned than anything else.  He got up, and began walking towards the sound of
the ocean.

The hut
appeared suddenly in front of him, on a peninsula that stuck out into
deceptively calm waters.  When Fidgen looked out towards the horizon, he could
not determine where the water ended and the sky began.  A light appeared in the
window, and then the door cracked open.  “Come in, come in,” said the bent old
woman silhouetted there.  “You’re a bit late, but nothing we can’t handle.”

“Are you
Cailleach?”

She clucked
her tongue.  “And who else would I be?  Stop jabbering and come in.  I require
a tune from you, I do.”

Fidgen
crossed the threshold and stopped.  He had heard stories of houses larger
inside than out, but he had never heard of one like this, which was smaller
inside than it had appeared.  There was a smoky fire on one side, with a stool
that the old woman was pulling out for him, and barely a pace away a moldy
looking pallet.  Every other spot had some kind of clutter or debris, from
broken boxes to dried bones and small animals desiccated into mummies.  He
tried to get to the stool without damaging anything, but everywhere he put his
foot, something would crack or snap.  “Pardon my clumsiness,” he said.

“Oh, no
matter, no matter,” the old woman said. “Nothing here that can’t be replaced in
one way or another.”  She got him settled on the stool, and seated herself on
the pallet.  “Now, before we begin, ask me your questions, my lovely little
bardling.  They burn so bright behind your eyes!”

Fidgen felt
uncomfortable.  Her manner was casual, but the power she radiated felt like a
furnace.  “What are you the goddess of?” he said.

“Nightmares,”
she said, with a fanged grin.  “Cold winds, scorched earth, desolate
wastelands.  A baby’s terrified cry, a warrior’s vision of his own death
approaching.  I rule the grey and the unknown, the void and the abyss.”

Fidgen
swallowed hard.  “And why did you want to meet me?”

“Oh, my
sweet little bardling,” she said.  “I have heard great things of you, and your
vaunted abilities.  I have a need that only a true bard can handle, and I chose
you, lucky one.”

“But I’m
not a bard yet,” Fidgen said, knowing that it sounded whining, and not sure he
could have said it any other way.

“Being a
bard isn’t something granted, even by the Pen Bardd, though that one certainly
thinks he holds the keys,” Cailleach said.  She scratched at a sore on her
hand.  “You become a bard by being challenged, as I am doing now to you.”

“What can I
do for you, fair lady?” Fidgen said resignedly.

“A little
lamb, that’s what you are!” she cackled.  “All I need is for you to sing me to
sleep.”

“That
doesn’t sound too hard,” Fidgen said slowly.

“Ah, but I
am picky, demanding, and a very light sleeper,” Cailleach said.  “I’m not
looking for any old lullaby.  And if I get irritated, or decide that you cannot
fulfill my needs, then I get to eat you.”  She grinned again, and Fidgen had
the sudden image of her sharp teeth tearing into his arm.

“I will
play my best for you, my lady,” Fidgen said, bowing as much as he could.

“You’ll
have to do better than that, dearie,” the hag said, lying down.  “I’m not sure
which I want more, sleep or a tasty bone to suck the marrow from.”

Fidgen
pulled his harp from its case and began tuning it.  “Sleep is an elixir that
renews the soul,” he said.

“Yes, but
bones crunch so delightfully,” she said.  “With a nice draught of blood to wash
it down with, oh!  What fun!”

Fidgen did
not respond, but put his fingers to his strings, drawing out the first notes of
“The Mermaid’s Baby”, a traditional lullaby that he had learned from the
fishermen at Dun Keeldrin.  He tried not to imagine how long the hag could take
to devour him, and a glance at her bright black eyes watching him did not help.

He began
using the subharmonies to shield him from the hag’s power, and although not
completely effective, it did ease his fear, and allowed him to think more
rationally.  He knew that his power was being tested, so he decided to use all
the power he could.  But before he did, he remembered the curse of Dyfed, and
how he had defeated it.

Smiling
grimly, he began feeding power into his tune slowly, watching the hag to see
her reaction.  She cocked her head like she could barely hear what he was
playing.  He kept the notes soft and soothing, but slowly increased the
subharmonies, releasing them in gentle waves that washed back and forth in the
tiny cottage.  He dimmed the candles that Cailleach had lit, and even lowered
the flames in the fire.  The light went from bright yellow to dim orange, and
the hag yawned.

He
continued playing, concentrating on making his music, both the heard and the
magical, as soothing as possible.  The hag’s eyelids began to droop, but each
time she looked like she was going to close them for good, she shook herself
back awake, and started another round of nodding off.

She started
to rouse herself into full wakefulness, and Fidgen almost panicked.  It took
all of his willpower to ignore her and work on the music, feeling the way the
notes went together to create an atmosphere of peace and calm.  He could feel a
pattern emerging, like a light he could see out of the corner of his eye.  He
switched three notes in a lullaby from Caer Bath, slowed it down a touch,
melded it with another lullaby that he remembered from his youth, and felt the
pattern click into the Chord of Sleep.

Even
protected from its effects it made him yawn, but he saw the hag go from
restless drowsing to deep rest in moments.  He kept playing, afraid that he
might wake her if he stopped too soon.  As her breathing slowed, she became
younger, turning from a crusty old hag into a beautiful young woman, with soft
skin and dark lustrous hair.

The cottage
changed as well, with the piles of trash turning into cascades of jewels, and
the pallet the hag slept on turning into a plush bed with silken sheets and a
sumptuous bedspread.  The walls retreated, opening the cramped space into a
palatial room, with thick tapestries over stone walls.  The windows went from
dingy parchment scraps to stained glass, and Fidgen could see that the sun was
just beginning to rise outside.  He stopped playing and quickly moved to draw
the heavy velvet curtains so that Cailleach would not be woken by the light.

The door
creaked open, making him spin around.  The face he saw, however, was familiar:
Mannanan MacLir beckoned him with one hand while he held a finger to his lips
with the other.  Fidgen took care not to hit any of the random jewels or coins
scattered about as he crossed the room and followed the sea god out.

He found
himself out on the peninsula again, but the cottage was now a small keep, and
the sea and sky were quiet in the light of the rising sun.  Mannanan closed the
door gently behind them.  “You did well, Fidgen,” he said softly.  “Now let’s
be away, lest we disturb the Lady’s slumber.”

As they
walked, the keep faded and the sounds of the sea returned to normal.  Fidgen
felt that the weather had shifted again, and he said, “How long was I gone this
time?”

Mannanan
tapped his chin.  “About nine months, I’d guess.  It’s after midsummer already.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “I’m guessing that my horse is long gone?”

“As is your
bag and supplies,” Mannanan said.  “All you have is your cloak and your harp.”

“It’s all I
need really,” Fidgen said.  “I just hope my horse found a good home.”

Mannanan
chuckled.  “You’re such a bard.”

Fidgen
bowed low.  “Many thanks, my lord, for such a compliment.”

“If that’s
what you think it was,” Mannanan said with a grin.  “Would you like a ride in
my landship to wherever it is you’re going?”

“Ah, no,”
Fidgen said.  “Unless you know of any more immortals who want to meet me, I
think it is time for me to return to Caer Liadhnán and Ollave Laoban.  I’m
certain he thinks I’ve fallen off the edge of the earth.”

“Maybe,”
Mannanan said.  “Or maybe some stories have been spreading about a student bard
meeting some improbable people.”

Fidgen shot
the sea god a dirty look.  “My name already has too many stories attached to
it.”

Mannanan
shrugged.  “A few more won’t hurt.”

“It might
in Leinath,” Fidgen said.  “I’ll receive no welcome when they find out who I
am.”

“Oh, well,
I hadn’t thought of that,” Mannanan said.  “They are a superstitious lot in
this corner of the land.  My offer still stands about the landship.”

“I think I
can get there a better way without losing weeks or months,” Fidgen said.  “Unless
you have some other special wisdom for me, I’ll be going.”

“Just to
take care,” Mannanan said.  “And remember that things are not always what they
seem.”

“Don’t I
know it,” Fidgen said.  He leapt into the air and shape shifted into a raven.

Even as a
bird it took him three days to get back to Caer Liadhnán, mostly because he had
less energy than he thought.  He realized that his time with Cailleach must
have drained him more than he knew, and he did not push himself too hard.  When
he reached the caer, he did not enter as a man, but stayed a raven until he saw
Ollave Laoban, and then waited until he was by himself before landing and
shifting back into human form.

“Ye gods!”
Laoban exclaimed.  “Don’t do that!”

“Many
pardons, Ollave,” Fidgen said with a bow.  “I was not sure of how I would be
received if I arrived in the typical manner.”

Laoban took
him by the elbow and steered him into the caer.  “You’re right about that.  Go
down to the storeroom, and wait for me there.  I’ll be along when I can, but
whatever you do, don’t make yourself known to anyone else without good reason.”

“Yes, Ollave,”
Fidgen said.  He shifted to mouse form, and began winding his way down into the
basement.  When he found the old storeroom, he discovered that it was half
filled with apples, carrots and potatoes.  He shifted back his natural form,
ate an apple, and then made himself pallet from some discarded burlap bags.  He
fell asleep quickly, and rested without dreams until Laoban woke him.

“I have
heard stories about you,” the Ollave said without preamble.  “Now tell me your
version.”

Fidgen sat
up straight and began talking.  It took two hours to tell it all, and in the
end Laoban looked both pleased and disturbed.  “Meeting any one of the
personages you did would show that you had mastered enough magic to proceed to
the next phase of your training.  But you met three, and discovered the Chord
of Sleep as well.  That’s the most difficult of the three Chords, by the way.”

“I didn’t
know that,” Fidgen said.

“It’s a
good thing,” Laoban said.  “It might have sapped your confidence at a time when
you needed all you could get.”  The Ollave sighed.  “No, you’ve shown excellent
self-control, and a mastery of this portion of our craft.  It is time for you
to move on to Airu, where you will learn the law from Ollave Kyle macMairtin.”

“You do not
seem pleased by the prospect, Ollave.”

Laoban
snorted.  “I’ve never had a student experience what you have.  I know that the
Pen Bardd will hear of it before I send him a single word, but what will he
think?”

“He won’t
hold it against you,” Fidgen said.

“I’m more
worried that others will come to me expecting to learn how to meet the gods,”
Laoban said.  “How am I supposed to teach that?”

Fidgen had no
answer for him.















Chapter 7: Airu

When Fidgen arrived in Caer
Carrick just before Samhain, he discovered that he already knew Ollave Kyle
macMairtin.  The red hair had begun to grey at the temples, but it was the same
bard who had been present so long before when he had first been named Math’s
heir apparent.

The Ollave
recognized him as well.  “Of all the students I expected to see,” he boomed, “Gwydion
ap Don is the most unlikely!”

Many people
turned to see who the Ollave was talking to, and Fidgen held himself very
still, willing away both irritation and all the staring eyes.  “That is not my
name,” he said.  “I am Fidgen.”

“Keeping
incognito, eh?” Kyle said in the same loud voice.  “Very wise.  It’s still not
clear what caused your uncle’s death, and I’m sure there are a lot of people
who would like to get your side of things.”

Fidgen
cursed the man thoroughly in his mind, but said only, “I come seeking
instruction, Ollave.”

“Well
certainly!” Kyle said.  “The student bunks are over there, by the orchard. 
Meet the others, get yourself settled, have a look around a bit.  Lessons start
first thing in the morning.  Try to stay out of trouble until then, eh?”

In the
bunkhouse, three other students sat talking.  His entrance caused them to
pause, and one, a burly boy with red hair said, “Are ye a new student then?”

“I am.  My
name is Fidgen.”

The boy
waved his arm.  “We three are the only others at the moment.  So pick any place
where we’re not planted.”

Fidgen took
a bunk about equal distance from each, and the red headed boy said, “My name's
Donnel, that there’s Tagun, and she’s Fayla.  We each got here in the last week
or so.”

Tagun had
dark curly hair, and Fayla had straight brown hair held back by a plain leather
thong.  Fidgen shook hands all around, and said, “Do you know if any others are
expected?”

“Hard to
say,” Tagun replied.  “We three have been in training together for the last
three years, but there have been several others who have come and gone.”

“We’ve
heard of you, though,” Fayla said.  “Is it true that you defeated a laird in
single combat?”

“Yes,”
Fidgen said.

“And that
you met Epona, and Mannanan MacLir?” Donnel asked.

Fidgen
sighed.  “Yes, that’s true too.”

“You don’t
seem happy about it,” Tagun said.  “I think any one of us would be thrilled
with those experiences.”

Fidgen
shrugged.  “I’m just trying to become a bard, not a legend.”

“Too late,”
Donnel said.

“Thanks.”

“It’s about
time for dinner,” Tagun said.  “Would you like to join us?”

Fidgen
hesitated, but the offer seemed sincere and direct.  “I would like that very
much,” he said.  “Thank you.”

The great
hall had wicker partitions much like Caer Dathyl had, and the students
commandeered one to be able to talk more easily.  Fidgen mostly listened at
first, as the three other students described their various exploits in
Cairnecht, Duvnecht, and Leinath.  None had experienced anything like Fidgen,
but they told all their stories well, and Fidgen wished he had more like they
did, especially from Leinath.  But he was able to compare notes with them about
Fenella and Laoban, and they had visited many of the same duns and caers
throughout the country.  They shared many laughs and many more sympathetic
nods, especially when Fidgen began to share some of his stories as the dinner
wound down.

As the
dishes were cleared, the caer’s bard teulu began playing, and the four students
listened with admiration and some minor criticisms, generally enjoying being
the audience instead of the performers.  But then Ollave Kyle asked for a turn,
and Fidgen watched the other three react with some interest.  They had never
heard him play before, and he performed much like he spoke: loud, with a
pompous attitude and no care that his audience had gone from rapt interest to
polite tolerance within the space of one song.  He also, unsurprisingly, went
on too late, unheeding of the growing restlessness of the people.  The cantref
Lord seemed oblivious too, and when Kyle finally ended, he gave him a gold ring
in reward.

The
students made their way back to the bunkhouse, saying little until the door was
firmly closed behind them.  Then Tagun said, “That was... interesting.”

“I never
dreamed an Ollave might be so tedious,” Fayla said.

Donnel
snorted.  “Ye’re being too kind,” he said.  “The man was bloody awful, and we
all know it.”

Fidgen
smiled, but only shrugged when Tagun asked what he thought.  “I’ve encountered
the Ollave before,” he said when they pressed him for an opinion.  “He hasn’t
improved with age.”

They began
asking him about when and how he knew Kyle, and he refused at first.  But the
others had learned their lessons well, and he knew that they would come at him
from all different angles until they got the information they wanted.  “Okay,”
he said with a sigh.  “Since I doubt that Kyle will keep it to himself, I will
tell you how I know him, and under what circumstances I have heard him before.”

Donnel,
Tagun, and Fayla all quieted down instantly, making him laugh.  “You look like
children who have just been told that they with hear the entire history of Finn
MacCuhal.”

“It’s a
rarer story we’re about to hear, I’m thinking,” Donnel said.

“That it
is,” Fidgen said.  “This is the story of Gwydion ap Don, and how he entered the
Academy of the Bards.”

It took the
rest of the night, but he told them his story, leaving nothing out, from
becoming heir apparent and how Math trained him in both magic and warfare, to
becoming Tanist and what he did to Kyrnin and his cantref.  He told them about
what he did in Caer Don, and what happened in Caer Dathyl at the same time.  He
told them about the battle in the tower, and how he was judged for it, both by
himself and by the Pen Bardd and the High Druid.  He continued on with the
choice he was given, and how Ogmah resolved it.

“The rest
you probably know,” he said.  “Certainly I have heard it often enough in my
travels: my trials with the Pooka, my struggles with Chieftain Catriona and
Laird Fingal, and the gods I met in Leinath.”

The three
students sat wide-eyed and slack-jawed.  Tagun roused himself first, saying, “Is
it all true, then?  Are you all that you claim?”

“It is
true,” Fidgen said.  “As for what I claim to be... I am still trying to find
that out, I think.”

“Why us?”
Donnel demanded.

“What do
you mean?” Fidgen said.

“I think he
means: why are you telling all this to us?” Fayla said, and Donnel nodded.  “It’s
not like we’re anything special.”

“And ye met
us only a few hours ago,” Donnel said.  “So why spill yer guts to us?”

“I don’t
trust Kyle,” Fidgen said bluntly.  “He knows who I was, and who I am now.  He
has little regard for others, and I don’t trust him not to put my story
together in a way to make himself seem more important and me less.”

“It’s still
a risk,” Tagun said.

Fidgen
spread his hands.  “What would you have me do?  I have to trust someone
eventually.”

“And we’re
pleased you chose us,” Fayla said, putting her hand over Tagun’s.  “We will try
to honor that trust as best we can.”  Donnel and Tagun both nodded, and a great
knot began to ease in Fidgen’s heart.

As the
winter progressed, Fidgen knew he had made the right decision.  The three
friends welcomed him into their group without hesitation, and made him feel
like he had always belonged.  He loved Donnel’s brashness, and Fayla’s calm
assessment of any situation.  And Tagun felt like a brother, mirroring him in
humor and intelligence, but with a patience that he had never had.

And his
patience was tested often with Kyle as a teacher.  The Ollave knew the material
well enough, but his lectures were often boring and rambling, requiring all
four students to compare notes afterwards to get the full gist of what had been
said.  Fortunately Caer Carrick had an excellent library, and they spent many
evenings there debating what Kyle had meant.  They learned the tenants of the Seanchus
Mor, which was the civil law, and of the Cain Adomnain, which codified the
ecclesiastical law.  As bards, they were expected to know when to apply each,
and to be able to defend their actions.  Kyle gave them plenty of cases from
history to debate, and they did so in class while Kyle just smirked at them,
always ready with the right answer when they had exhausted themselves.

But the
fierce arguments they had with each other were only a game and a show for the Ollave,
for each of them disliked him for their own reasons.

Kyle
treated Donnel as he might a slow child, mostly due to Donnel being an
unrepentant highlander, and Donnel responded with little but contempt.  Fayla
disliked the way he raked her with his eyes, and then treated her
patronizingly, as though she were not attractive enough to merit his favor. 
Tagun hated him for the way he treated the others.  But despite their own
feelings, they hid them from the Ollave, mostly because Fidgen asked them to. 
And he asked it of them so that they would not get the same treatment the
Ollave gave him.

It didn’t
matter what Fidgen did, or didn’t do, Kyle spent half of his lectures berating
him for some wrong.  Fidgen took it as meekly as he could, but would
occasionally blow up, yelling at the Ollave about how wrong, how unfair, or how
pig-headed he was,  Kyle seemed to relish the outbursts, using them as an
excuse to hand out punishments like working in the kitchens or the stables. 
Although losing his temper was real enough, Fidgen knew that the extra work was
Kyle’s way of humiliating him.

But he did
his part to goad the Ollave as well.  He asked as many questions as he could,
seeking clarity and understanding, but what he found was that Kyle’s knowledge
of the law was not as thorough as the Ollave pretended.  And when challenged,
Kyle responded with a temper of his own, swearing that Fidgen would never be a
true bard.  The hatred between them remained a festering, untreated wound
throughout the winter and into the spring.

As the
weather changed, so did Kyle’s attitude.  He didn’t let Fidgen’s probing get to
him, instead responding with a smugness that Fidgen didn’t understand.  He
still didn’t trust the man, and both he and his friends tried to figure out
what Kyle was up to without success.

It became
clearer when Kyle gathered his students two weeks before Beltane and said, “It
is about time to go out and practice what I have attempted to get through those
thick skulls of yours.  This will not be like the other fifths, however; I have
specific instructions for each of you.  I want to see each of you, alone, in
this order: Donnel, Fayla, Tagun, and lastly, Fidgen.  Come with your packs
ready to go; you’ll be leaving as soon as I give you your assignment.  I’ll
send a page when I’m ready for you.  Don’t make me wait.”

They went
to the bunkhouse together.  “I wonder what he’s up to,” Tagun mused.

Fidgen
shrugged.  “It’s just him being controlling again, I’d guess.”

“I’d guess
it’s more than that,” Donnel said.  “He wants to see ye last, which cannot be a
good sign.”

“I’m not
worried,” Fidgen said.  “It’ll be good to be away from under his evil eye, and
that’s enough for me.”

They
started packing their few things, and Fidgen could hear them whispering behind
him.  He turned around to find all three ready to go, but avoiding his eyes.  “What’s
going on?” he asked.

“Just
saying goodbyes,” Donnel said.

“And we’re
worried about you,” Fayla said.

“I’ll be
fine,” Fidgen said.

“You say
that, but you don’t know,” she said.

Tagun gave
the other two a warning look.  “We’re not saying you’re not capable,” he said.  “We
just think that Kyle is going to try to make your life as miserable as he can.”

There was a
knock on the door, and Donnel shouldered his pack and his harp.  “I’m off then,”
he said.  “Luck to you all.”

“And to
you,” they replied.

When he was
gone, Fidgen said, “As long as I don’t have to deal with Kyle every day, I’ll
be fine.”

Tagun took
a breath to respond, but Fayla cut him off by saying, “I’m sure you will.” 
This time the warning look was from her to Tagun.  He just shut his mouth and
nodded.

The three
friends sat in uncomfortable silence until there was another knock at the
door.  “My turn,” Fayla said.  “Be well.”

“And you,”
they replied.

Without
her, Tagun seemed to struggle with wanting to say something.  Fidgen sighed.  “Just
spit it out,” he said.

Tagun
grinned.  “You know me well.”

“Enough to
know that the three of you are planning something,” he said.

“Maybe,”
Tagun shrugged.  “Mostly though, we just think that whatever Kyle has planned,
it’s going to be as bad for you as he can make it.”

“I don’t
know,” Fidgen said.  “I think he’s going be as happy to see me leave as I am
going to be to go.”

“There’s no
doubt of that,” Tagun said.  “But we have all seen him look at you in a way
that makes us think he would harm you if he could.”

“He’s still
a bard,” Fidgen said.  “I don’t think I’m in any danger.”

They heard
a knock, and Tagun’s name being called.  “It’s my turn then,” he said.  “Luck
to you.”

“And to you
as well,” Fidgen said.

He sat in
the quiet bunkhouse, using the time to think about everything that had passed
between them.  The shift in the ollave’s attitude recently worried him some,
but he could find no reason for it.  By the time the page knocked for the last
time, he had resigned himself to his fate.

He
shouldered his pack and harp, and followed the young boy to the door of the
great hall where Kyle waited with a horse.  He handed the bridle to Fidgen.  “Your
assignment is simple,” he said without looking at his student.  “Off the west
coast, on an island named Innishmor, is a place called Dun Aonghasa.  It’s the
final home of the Firbolg, who ruled this land far in the past.  They have a
law that is both like and unlike our own.  I want you to go there and learn all
you can, then return and report to me.”

Fidgen
said, “Yes, Ollave.”  Not having anything else to say, he mounted the last
horse and steered it towards the west gate, not caring if Kyle watched him go
or not.  The whole demeanor of the man said all Fidgen needed to know: he was
being sent on an errand that Kyle expected him to fail, and he intended to
prove the man wrong.

The road
from Caer Carrick ran quickly into a forest, and Fidgen was lost in his own
thoughts as rode under the trees.  Rounding a bend in the road, he almost ran
into Fayla before he saw her.  Donnel laughed out loud at his reaction, and
Tagun said, “You seem surprised to see us.”

“That’s an
understatement,” Fidgen said.  “What are you lot doing here?”

“Checking
up on ye, of course,” Donnel said.  “The Ollave may have thought he was being
oh so clever in splitting us up, but we’re not that easily distracted.”

“But how
did you find me?” Fidgen said.

“Simple,”
Tagun said.  “The three of us had already decided to meet up no matter what,
and when we compared notes, we saw that he had sent Donnel north, Fayla east,
and me south.  So here we are, on the west road.”

“Where is
he sending you?” Fayla asked.

“Innishmor,”
he said.  “Do you know it?”

“Only that
it’s a cursed land,” Fayla said.

“Is that
all?” Donnel said with a snort.  “Fidgen’ll take of that in the first week he’s
there, I’d warrant.”

“Your faith
is touching,” Fidgen said with a bow, “but I’m not sure of much except that
Kyle wants me to fail.”

“We’ll go
with you then,” Tagun said.

“No.”

“Ye can’t
stop us,” Donnel said.

“And I
don’t want to try,” Fidgen said.  “But what you’re talking about is sacrificing
your chances at earning the star for me, and I would not want to see that
happen.”

“We can
make that sacrifice if we want to,” Fayla said.

“Yes, you
can,” Fidgen sighed.  “But I can also choose to face this challenge alone.  So
can we compromise?”

The three
looked at each other.  “What kind of compromise?” Fayla asked.

“Give me
two months,” Fidgen said.  “If you haven’t heard from me in that time, then you
may come and look for me.”

The three
huddled together for a moment, talking quietly but forcefully.  Finally they
faced him again.  “Eight weeks,” Donnel said.  “Not a day more.”

“And you’re
all agreed?”

“We are,”
Tagun said.

Fidgen
looked closely at each face.  “On your honor as bards?”

“We so
swear,” they said together.

“Alright,”
he said.  “It’s getting late, so let’s make camp, and you can tell me where I
can find you when my time is up.”

They found
a clearing where they built a fire that they sat around, eating and talking.

“He wants
me to go to the abbeys around Caer Cadia, and learn from the priests,” Donnel
said.  “Seems to think that I could use some of that sort of thing.”

The other
three laughed.  “If you mean that you could stand learning some patience and
empathy, then yes, I suppose he’s right,” Tagun said.  “Tell Fidgen where
you’re going, Fayla.”

“I get to
visit the crannogs,” she said.  “It seems that they hardly ever get a bard of
any sort.”

“Ye told us
this before, but I still don’t understand,” Donnel said.  “What’re the
crannogs?”

“They’re
villages built out over the water in the lake district,” Fayla said. 

“On
islands?” Fidgen said.

“No,
they’re more like huge docks, platforms built on top of pilings that are driven
into the lake bottom,” she said.  “Kyle seems to think that I will be accepted
because I grew up in that area.”

“But you
don’t think so,” Fidgen said.

Fayla
shrugged.  “I’ll do my best, but they are a notoriously private group.  Some of
them aren’t even connected to the land at all, and the ones that are have
bridges that can be destroyed in moments.”

“Sounds
challenging.”

“Wait till
you here where Tagun’s going,” Fayla said.

They all
turned to him.  “I get to go and help the bards in Cantref Clare and Cantref
Jaryd.  Seems like they’re getting close to war, and I’m supposed to help with
interpretations of the law while trying to avoid open combat.”

“That
sounds a bit dangerous,” Fidgen said.

Tagun
shrugged.  “Kyle assured me that even student bards are seen as neutral, so I
should be fine.”

“That’s
where I should go,” Donnel said.

“They want
to prevent a war, not start one,” Tagun said with a smile.

“Oh, well,
when you put it that way,” he said.

The others
laughed.  “Kyle chose well for each of you,” Fidgen said.

“He’s not
stupid,” Fayla said.

“Just evil,”
Donnel added.

“I don’t know
if I’d say evil,” Tagun said.  “At least, not about everything.  But when he
looks at Fidgen...”

“Aye, it
makes me want to draw a sword,” Donnel said.

“I’ll be
fine,” Fidgen said.  “I’m sure he’s given me something challenging, but I have
to try to handle it by myself first.”

“We know,”
Fayla said.  “But that doesn’t mean we have to like it.”

They talked
and played late into the night, enjoying their friendship.  One by one,
however, sleep claimed them, until only Fidgen remained awake, playing softly,
and thinking about everything they had said.  He did not know what to expect,
and he worried some about what might happen if he did not return to his friends
on time.  When the sky began to lighten and the birds began their early morning
song, he packed his harp and his gear, and led his horse quietly down the road
a bit, until he was sure that he was out of earshot.  He mounted and urged his
horse into a quick trot, fearing that he might change his mind and ask his
friends to come with him if he stayed much longer.

A week
later, he landed on the rocky shore of Innishmor, pulling his tiny coracle out
of the water.  He looked around for something to tie it to, and finally settled
on a big rock that looked like it would withstand another thousand years of waves. 
The fisherman who had sold the little boat to him seemed skeptical that anyone
would willingly go to Innishmor, but a couple of gold coins convinced him that
student bards should be allowed to do what they liked.

The only
sound on the beach was the gentle lapping of the waves and the far off cry of
some gulls.  He saw a few houses, but when he reached them he found them empty,
with no roofs or doors.  The land sloped up away from the water, and he found a
road that led up the hill.  As he walked, he saw fields neatly separated into
rectangles by stone walls, some with wheat or barley, and some with flocks of
sheep.  But all the gates were missing, and the fields looked to be sown
randomly, not in neat rows.  The higher he climbed, the quieter it became,
leaving only his footfalls on the dirt road to convince himself he hadn’t gone
deaf.

The top of
the hill leveled off into a gently sloped plain with more low stone walls
dividing the land.  He could see a taller wall in the distance, and the road
led him to it.  As he stood in front of the gates, closed and forbidding, he
could hear the ocean again, faint but unmistakable.  He pulled out his harp and
tuned it quickly before playing an old sea song he had learned in Duvnecht.  He
did not use any magic, but he still felt it all around, like a storm that
hovered overhead.

The wall
loomed above him, twice his height, and made of grey stone stacked one atop
another without mortar.  A face appeared at the top, all dark, bushy hair
except for two shining eyes.  “Who are you and what do you want?”

“My name is
Fidgen.  I am a student bard who has come to learn the law of the Firbolg.”

“You came
here willingly?”

“I was sent
by my teacher,” Fidgen said.  “But I am here because I choose to be, yes.”

“Alone?”
the man said, his eyes widening.

“There’s
just myself.”

“Humph.” 
The man’s brow creased.  “It’s not the season, but I am not in charge of these
things.  So come in, says I, and the chief can sort it out.”

The gates
creaked open, and the hairy man beckoned him in.  “Your music is good,” he
said.  Fidgen was surprised to find that he stood a good six inches taller than
his host.  “Are you going to play for us then?”

“I will,”
Fidgen said, not understanding the concern he heard in the man’s voice.

“Good,
that’s good,” the man said, obviously relieved.

The passage
through the outer wall showed that it was as thick as it was wide.  Inside a
path led to another wall with another gate, but not directly; it twisted its
way through a wide field of sharp rock set up and out like pike heads raised
from the earth.  Fidgen could only imagine how hard it would be to attack
through such a defense.  The second gate led to a thin and empty ribbon of
grass and another wall.  Another warrior joined them as they passed through. 
After the third gate, the ground inside sloped upwards to a fourth wall, twice
as high as the first two, with no visible entrance.  The warriors steered him
to the left, where a dozen round huts occupied a rocky courtyard. A couple of
dozen men and women, all stout and dark, watched him silently, though their
eyes shone with a hunger he did not understand.  There was no back wall, only a
sharp end of land with the sea and sky visible in the far distance.  As they
followed the curve of the inner wall, Fidgen realized that a back wall was
unnecessary; the ground ended in a cliff, hundreds of feet tall.

They came
to a gate in the massive wall, which was more of a narrow door leading into a
dimly lit tunnel.  Walking through it made Fidgen acutely aware that the only
thing holding up the tons of stone above him was the skill of some long
forgotten mason.  Inside he heard the echo of thunderous waves from far below. 
Again, there was no back wall, just a knife edge of rock.  The warriors led him
to a long, low hall, and into the dim, fire lit interior.  At the far end,
sitting on a throne made of the same grey stone as the walls, a massive bear of
a man watched him approach through cynical eyes.

“I am
Anghos, king of the Firbolg,” he said when Fidgen stopped a few feet away.  “Who
are you, and why have you dared to step foot in my lands?”

With a low
bow, he replied, “I am Fidgen, a student in the Academy of the Bards.  I have
been sent here to learn your laws, so that I may better serve my own people.”

“Our laws,”
Anghos said, with a bitter laugh.  “You have been sent on a fool’s errand.  Our
only law is survival, and we barely manage that.  But you say you were sent? 
By who?”

“Ollave
Kyle MacMairtin.”

The king
snorted.  “That old blowhard barely fulfills his part of the Compact, and now
he sends you here.  I wonder what he hopes to gain?”

“I don’t
understand,” Fidgen said.  “What is the Compact?”

Anghos
said, “You carry a harp.  Will you play for us?”

“I will,”
Fidgen said.  “But I’m afraid I know none of your people’s songs.”

“It doesn’t
matter,” Anghos said.  “We have been so long without our own songs that I am
not sure that any of us remember them.  Whatever you wish to play would be
wonderful.”

Fidgen
looked around.  The hard, cynical attitudes of the warriors had vanished, and
they all talked like excited children receiving gifts at midwinter.  The word
quickly spread, and the hall filled while Fidgen sat on a stool and tuned his
harp.  But instead of the low hum of conversation that was normal in a hall,
the people watched him in eerie silence.

He touched
the strings, bringing forth a soft chord, and the crowd sighed.  As he began
his first song, a lament of a sailor far from home, he felt the magic he had
felt outside the gate swirl about him, unfamiliar and demanding, though not in
a menacing way.  His sang every sea folk song he knew, and both the people and
their magic absorbed every note.  The magic especially interested him.  It
didn’t try to fight him like the curse of Dyfed had; instead, it seemed to feed
on the music, drinking it like a man dying of thirst.  He looked up and saw all
the people with the same look, a relief that made no sense to him.

Fidgen
began to feed magic into his songs, slowly and subtly, looking for truth.  The
people began to fade, going from a fire lit crowd to just hundreds of shining
eyes, seemingly suspended in the air.  He blinked, and even the eyes
disappeared, and the hall was empty and cold, echoing back his song in strange
subharmonies that were part of what he felt.  He looked up at the king, but
instead of the strong man who had talked to him, all that remained was a wraith
of an ancient man.

Fidgen did
not stop playing, but he said, “You and your people are ghosts?”

“You bards
always did see the truth of the matter,” Anghos said.  “Taliesin bound us here
under the Compact, and every Samhain, a bard comes and plays for us for a full
day, which keeps us satisfied--and bound--for another year.”

“But it’s
not Samhain now,” Fidgen said.

“And under
the rules of the Compact, that means that you belong to us,” Anghos said.  “Forever.”















Chapter 8: Law

For the next three days,
Fidgen cursed Kyle in every way he could imagine.  The Firbolg, who had
reappeared when he stopped playing, watched him with amusement.  When he paused
because he was too angry to think, or when his throat was too dry to speak
anymore, they would call out helpful suggestions to get him going again.

When his
anger finally passed, he began to play, and to think.  The first thing he
thought about was breaking the Compact.  The magic bound the dead tightly, but
he realized quickly that only the diligence of the living kept it going.  The
first question he asked King Anghos was, “How did you keep the Compact when
Cathbar overthrew the bards?”

“He didn’t
get rid of all the bards,” Anghos said.  “He knew what he needed to do to
maintain order, and one of those things was keeping the Compact.”

“But
towards the end, in Third Bardic War, he deliberately threw the country into
chaos,” Fidgen said.  “Did someone keep the Compact then?”

Anghos
nodded.  “Canvan, the faithful.  For fifty years he and only he would fulfill
the Compact, starting in those dark days when Cathbar fought Amergin, and
continuing to his death.”

Fidgen,
still playing, said, “What would happen if I left?”

“You wouldn’t
be able to,” Anghos said coldly.  “We would stop you.”

“I’m sorry,”
Fidgen said.  “I did not mean to offend or alarm you.  I have no intention of
breaking the Compact, but I was wondering what might happen if someone did.”

“Asking
does no good, unless you mean to try,” Anghos said.  “And we would kill you
before we let you leave.”

Fidgen
stopped playing, stood up, and looked the king in the eye.  “If I wanted to, I
could leave right now, and there is nothing here that could stop me.”

Anghos
looked furious, and Fidgen felt waves of magic wash over him, trying to bind
him to the Firbolg.  He did nothing, just stood as himself, resolute in
maintaining his shape and his identity.  The other ghosts in the hall set up a
deathly howl, and banged their fists on the table, but he refused to be
distracted.  Everything built up, trying to overwhelm him, but he never broke
eye contact with the king.

Anghos fell
back onto his throne, and both the magic and the noise died away.  “What manner
of man are you?” he said incredulously.

“That is
what everyone asks,” Fidgen said.  “Including myself.”

“You could
destroy the Compact.”

“Yes.”

“And you
could also destroy us.”

Fidgen
thought about it.  “Most likely.”

“Why don’t
you?”

Fidgen sat
back down, and began playing his harp again.  “I have learned the danger of
acting impulsively.  At least, I hope I have.  I will do nothing to the Compact
until I understand it, and am certain that my actions will not cause more harm
than good.”

“You would
do that for us?” Anghos said.  “Even when you could wreak your vengeance on
Kyle without a second thought about us?”

“I will
deal with Kyle when the time comes,” Fidgen said.  “But for now, I am dealing
with you.”

“That is a
cold comfort,” Anghos said.

Fidgen
smiled grimly.  “Help me to understand.  Why didn’t Taliesin just destroy you?”

“He said
that we were an important part of Glencairck,” Anghos replied.  “He contained
us, but also helped us.”

“And yet
you still wander the earth,” Fidgen said.  “When will you be at true peace?”

“He did say
the time would come,” Anghos said.

Fidgen
sighed.  “I have no wish to drag this out of you a piece at a time.  Can you
tell me your story?  How did it happen that you died, but did not rest?  And
what happened when Taliesin found you?”

Anghos
settled himself, and his eyes looked into a distant past.  “We were a mighty
people once, ruling Glencairck for what we thought would be forever.  But we
were conquered by the Tuatha de Dannan, and forced into exile.  We returned
many years later, after the Tuatha had been forced into Fairie, and requested a
parcel of land from those in power, descendants of the sons of Myl.  Three
kings said no, but the fourth, Eacham, king of Airu, gave us these islands and
the area on the mainland around this bay.  And when his grandson Aillel called
on us to help him fight the Duvnechtmen and steal the great Brown Bull of
Coomly, we agreed.  My three brothers, and my son, Conall, the delight of my
life and pride of my people, went against the mighty CuChulainn.  They knew all
the arts of war, were skilled and battle tested, and still they fell like wheat
before the scythe.  My son lasted longest of all, only succumbing to
CuChulainn’s fearsome spear the Gáe Bulga.  My heart broke to hear of it, and I
swore that I would have my vengeance on CuChulainn.  We girded ourselves for
war, and marched out to meet the mighty warrior.  He said he did not want to
destroy us, that we were a noble people.  I told him that I would hang his head
on my wall.  And then I and my men rushed him.  He flew into his battle rage,
which was unlike anything I had ever seen.  He went from man to monster in a
blink, and he did not come out of it until every one of us had been slain.

“But our
passion was strong, and we did not rest easily in the earth.  For hundreds of
years we cursed this area, stretching as far inland as we could, but always
rooted here on this island.  All the fair land and abundant seas we denied to
the living, until Taliesin found us.”

“He came
into our demesne not long after he founded the Bardic Order, and no matter what
we did, he did not fear us.  Like you, he stood against us, not in anger or
hate, but just as himself.  And when I challenged him to understand our
tragedy, he looked at me with eyes that had seen every manner of death, and
knew every manner of sorrow.  I could not bear it, and I thought he would
destroy us.  Instead, he asked for our stories.  I didn’t know what else to do,
so we gave them to him, every last one.  And then came the most amazing thing:
he gave them back.”

“He told
you your own stories?” Fidgen asked.

“Yes, but
not just a retelling,” Anghos said.  “He changed them from mere words to
something more.”

“He told
them as a bard,” Fidgen said.

Anghos
nodded.  “It was like hearing my soul being sung.  We would have done anything
he asked of us.  He brought all of us to this island, and then he and I
travelled to the see the Three Weavers, where we made the Compact.”

“Who are
the Three Weavers?” Fidgen asked.

“Three
goddesses who weave the Tapestry of Time,” Anghos said.  “Taliesin asked them
how to preserve our people in the fabric of time, and they told us to how to
make the Compact.  They also told us that we would be able to rest someday.”

Fidgen
thought about everything he had learned.  “So the terms of the Compact are that
you will stay on Innishmor, and the bards will play for you every Samhain.  And
if anyone else comes here, they must stay forever.”

“Almost,”
Anghos said.  “Whoever comes here is ours to do with as we wish.”

“And how
many people has that been?”

“You are
the first.”

“In 600
years no one else has come here except to fulfill the Compact?” Fidgen said.

“Why would
they?”

“True.”

Fidgen
played for a while, thinking about everything he had heard, seen and felt about
the Firbolg.  The pieces felt like a puzzle, and he worried at it until he
reached an answer that made sense.  “Sire,” he said, “I would ask a boon of
you.”

“You know
my powers are limited,” Anghos said warily.

“I think
that you can grant this.”

“Then ask.”

“I would
like you to take me to meet the Three Weavers,” Fidgen said.

Anghos
stared at him.  “Why would I do that?”

“Because
you can do anything with me that you wish.”

“Humph,”
Anghos said, sitting back.  “What trick do you have up your sleeve?”

“No trick,”
Fidgen said.  “I just think that we should ask them for clarification on what
you should do with me.”

“Let me
think about it,” Anghos said.

It took two
days, and all the subtle persuasion that Fidgen knew to convince him, but in
the end, all the Firbolg escorted them down the same road he had come up.  The
ghosts made little sound as they walked, and they day was overcast, giving the
whole procession the feeling of a funeral march, which Fidgen did his best not
to think about.  When they reached the beach, he sighed with relief at the sight
of the little coracle still tied to the same ponderous boulder.

Anghos eyed
the boat warily.  “It hardly seems adequate,” he said.

“You’re
already dead,” Fidgen reminded him.  “There’s nothing for you to worry about.”

Anghos
snorted, then turned back to his people.  “I will return soon.  I swear it, and
so has this bard.”

The crowd
rumbled its assent, and Fidgen pushed the coracle into the water.  He held onto
it while Anghos stepped aboard, although it barely shifted, and then climbed in
himself.  He looked back as he pushed off from shore, and saw the Firbolg fade
into the air.  He turned back and found Anghos staring hard at him.  “I’m
placing an awful lot of trust in you,” the king said.

“And I
intend to earn it,” Fidgen replied.  “Where do we find the Three Weavers?”

“Head for
the northern shore,” Anghos said.  “They live in a salt marsh not far from the
sea, but you can’t get there directly.”

“Of course
not,” Fidgen said.

He rowed
them to a muddy beach, where Anghos smirked when he sank up to his ankles. 
Fidgen scowled and slogged to a firmer patch of land.  “How far is it?” he
asked.

“The safest
way?” Anghos said.  “It will take a few days.”

“And the
unsafe way?” Fidgen asked.

Anghos
shrugged.  “Maybe a day less.”

Fidgen
wiped his boots against some grass in a vain attempt to clean them.  “Just lead
on,” he said, “and try to remember that I am still alive.  And would like to
stay that way.”

“It’s not
that unpleasant to be a ghost,” Anghos said.

“It will be
for you if you cause my death.”

Anghos faded
slightly, but said nothing.  He turned and began leading them along a path that
only he could see.  Fidgen followed with only a bit of hesitation, wondering
what he was getting himself into.

It took
three days of solid trudging around the perimeter of the swamp to reach the
home of the Three Weavers.  Not having much else to do, he asked Anghos to tell
him more about the Firbolg, and Anghos responded slowly at first, but then with
obvious pride as he recounted stories of battles and romances from the time
before the Tuatha came to Glencairck.  On the morning of the third day, they
trekked through a thin mist until Anghos pointed and said, “There it is.”

Fidgen
hadn’t known what to expect, but it had not been smooth white limestone walls
punctuated by stained glass windows in vivid colors.  The roof appeared to be
limestone as well, with a chimney that dribbled a steady stream of smoke. 
Three steps led from the mud onto a covered porch, and Fidgen felt very
conscious of the dirt he was tracking onto the shining stone.  He looked at the
solid black door in front of him, and his vision shifted for a moment; instead
of looking at wood or even stone, he felt like he was looking into an abyss. 
He shook his head to clear the vision and lifted his hand to knock.

The door
opened before he could touch it, and a beautiful young woman greeted him.  “Come
in,” she said with a bright smile.  “We’ve been expecting you.”

Fidgen
followed the sway of her hips into a room that held only a loom and a spinning
wheel.  A middle-aged woman, stout but still attractive, sat in front of the
loom, her hands busy picking the shuttle though the threads.  An old woman, her
bright silver hair and wrinkles unable to hide her beauty, sat behind the loom,
adding some threads to the pattern, and snipping others with a pair of bronze
shears.  The young woman said, “They’re here, mother.”  She went and sat at the
spinning wheel but did not touch it.

The
middle-aged woman stopped working and looked at them.  “Welcome, King Anghos of
the Firbolg, and Bard Fidgen.  I am Weaver Roinnar, and this is my daughter,
Rothlu, and my mother, Reitigh.”

“I am
honored to be here,” Fidgen said with a bow.

“It took
you long enough,” Reitigh said.

“You were
expecting me?”

“Of course,
dear,” Roinnar said.

“We didn't
know you’d be so handsome, though,” Rothlu said.

“I’ve seen
better,” Reitigh muttered.

“Shush,
mother,” Roinnar said.  “He’s quite appealing, as you well know.”  She turned
back to Fidgen.  “Very little is good enough for her, but pay her no mind; it’s
just her nature.”

“So if you
knew I was coming, do you know why I’m here?” Fidgen asked.

“We know
everything,” Reitigh said.

“That’s not
quite true,” Roinnar said.  “But we do know quite a bit, like your other
name. And your true name.”

Fidgen was
surprised they knew his true name, but refused to be distracted.  He said, “But
do you know why I’m here?”

“He’s
smart, too,” Rothlu said, and Reitigh just grunted.

“You came
to find out how to help the Firbolg,” Roinnar said.

Rothlu
looked at Anghos.  “We told you the time would come,” she said.

“Although
it’s amazing that it all worked out,” Reitigh said.

“It hasn’t
yet,” Roinnar said.  She turned to Anghos.  “The first step is to know this:
are you ready to rest?”

Anghos
looked a bit surprised.  “I think so,” he said.

“Is your
anger abated?” Reitigh asked.

“It is.”

Roinnar
nodded and turned to Fidgen.  “Are you willing to accept the responsibility for
Anghos and his people?”

“What do I
have to do?” Fidgen said slowly.

“You have
to tell their stories.” Roinnar said.

“Everywhere
you go,” Rothlu added.

“And you
can never forget,” Reitigh said.

“That’s it?
Tell their stories?”

“It’s no
small thing we’re asking,” Roinnar said.

Reitigh
held up a thread that was so light that it was almost invisible.  “This is the
Firbolg.  Right now they barely appear in the cloth we weave.  Your job is to
make them remembered.”

“Admired,”
Rothlu said.

“And
respected,” Roinnar said.  “You do this by telling their stories everywhere you
go, so that the people know who they were and what they did.”

“Can I get
the other bards to help me?” Fidgen said.

“You’d
better,” Reitigh said.

Roinnar
gave her an exasperated glance.  “What she means is that you will need to teach
the other bards the stories and have them spread them as well.”

“You are
trying to strengthen their thread,” Rothlu said.

“You don’t
want it cut off,” Reitigh said with a meaningful snip of her shears.

“And how
will know if I have succeeded?” Fidgen said.

“You’ll
know it in your heart,” Rothlu said.

“Or never,”
Reitigh said.

“It’s not
something that you achieve,” Roinnar said.  “It’s something that you
must live every day for the rest of your life.  Are you willing to do that?”

Fidgen
turned to the king.  “I am willing to take this on, but only if you trust me to
do so.”

Anghos seemed
more real than he had since the first time Fidgen saw him.  “You have done
right by my people despite knowing us for a very brief time.  I trust you.”

Fidgen did
not need any time to consider.  Like when he fought Kyrnin, the whole affair
had a feeling of inevitable destiny.  He turned back to Roinnar.  “I accept
this responsibility.”

“I knew you
would,” Rothlu said.  She began spinning out a new thread, and handed it to
Reitigh, who twined it with the Firbolg’s thread.

“The
pattern is set,” Roinnar said.  She passed the shuttle back and forth several
times.  “The weaving continues, with the Firbolg providing an important strand
to the strength of Glencairck.”

“Is the
Compact broken then?” Anghos asked.

“Not
broken,” Rothlu said.  “It is fulfilled.”

“You can go
now,” Reitigh said.  And with a faint pop! Anghos disappeared.

“Where did
he go?” Fidgen said.

“Back to
Innishmor, to prepare his people,” Roinnar said.

“Do you
mean,” Fidgen said, “that we didn’t have to walk here?”

“Sometimes
the journey is as important as the destination,” Roinnar said.  “How many of
his stories did you hear coming to us the way you did?”

“Many,” Fidgen
replied.  “All about his people and their ancient glory.”

“So you’re
already learning,” Rothlu said.

“But you’ve
only scratched the surface,” Reitigh added.

“And now he
expects you to return the way you came, which gives you up to a week to get
back to Innishmor,” Roinnar said.

“Why is
that important?” Fidgen asked.

“Because
you have other responsibilities as well, and other promises,” Roinnar said.

“I still
have over four weeks before my friends come looking for me,” Fidgen said.  “Unless
I have lost time being here, like I did with Epona and Mannanan.”

“Time does
not move at all in this house,” Roinnar said.  “You could talk to us for what
seemed like days, and outside, the sun will not have moved from where it was
when you entered.”

“I told you
he hadn’t forgotten about his friends,” Rothlu said.

“But four
weeks is not as long as he thinks,” Reitigh said.  “He is cocksure of his abilities,
but he still has to learn all the stories of a whole people.”

“And there
is the matter of Ollave Kyle,” Roinnar said.  “Your plan needs some time to be
fruitful.”

“Can you
see the future then?” Fidgen asked.  “Do you know what the best course of action
is for me?”

“We see
patterns,” Rothlu said.

“Of the
past, not the future,” Reitigh said.

“But they
are instructive,” Roinnar said.  “We cannot predict for sure, but it seems to
us that in order to have time learn what you need to from the Firbolg, and
start your revenge against Kyle, you would do better to visit your friends now.”

“But it is
up to you which path you choose,” Rothlu said.

“And
neither is easy,” Reitigh said.

“I could
have predicted that much,” Fidgen said with a sigh.  “I seem to move from
difficulty to difficulty in my life.”

“You are
capable of handling it,” Rothlu said.

“And you
are also capable of failing,” Reitigh said.

“I will not
do either if I stay here,” Fidgen said.  He bowed low.  “Many thanks for your
wisdom, and your patience, my ladies.”

They nodded
to him, and Rothlu opened the door for him.  He left the Weavers’ house, and
stood for a moment, breathing deeply of the swamp air, and feeling oddly
refreshed despite his new burdens.  He leapt into raven form and began flying
at a quick but steady pace towards Caer Cadia.















Chapter 9:
Responsibilities

It took him two days to find
Donnel, who sat under a tree playing to a group of children and looking more
relaxed than Fidgen had ever seen him.  He perched above the group, listening
for a bit before flying to a more secluded place to transform.  When Donnel saw
him, he jumped to his feet and said, “Is it really ye?”

“It is
indeed,” Fidgen said.

Donnel
grabbed him in a great bear hug.  “I was worried for ye, truly I was.  I’ve heard
stories of Innishmor in my time here, and I feared what may have happened to ye
almost as much as I feared having to go and find out.”

“I’m fine,
truly,” Fidgen said.  “But I’m not going to be if you keep squeezing me so
hard.”

“Oh, right,”
Donnel said, letting him go.  “Sorry about that, ye know how carried away I can
get.”

Fidgen
threw his arm over his friend’s shoulders.  “I missed you, too.”

Donnel
said, “Kids, this is my friend Fidgen I was telling ye about.”

The awe in
their faces made Fidgen say, “Whatever he’s told you about me is most likely
exaggerated, and definitely more interesting than the truth.”

“Oh, I’m
sure your truth is very dull and plain,” Donnel said with a roll of his eyes.

“Did you
really meet Epona?” a young girl asked.

“I did,” Fidgen
said.

“And
tricked the Pooka?” a boy asked.

“Well, sort
of,” Fidgen said.  “It didn’t feel tricky at the time.  It felt desperate.”

All the
children started talking at once, and Fidgen held up his hands.  “I wish I
could talk to you for hours, truly I do, but I don’t have much time, and I need
to talk to my friend alone for a bit.”

The
children wandered towards the caer with disappointed grumblings.  “What is it?”
Donnel asked.  “Ye’ve got a serious look about yer face.”

Fidgen
grimaced. “I wanted to hear how you’re doing first.”

“Me?  I’m
doing well,” Donnel said.  “The priests are wonderful, and they love answering
any question I have, the more obscure the better.”

“And the
kids?”

“Oh them,”
Donnel said with a sheepish grin.  “I just like playing for them.  They love
hearing anything I have to offer.”

“That’s
because you’re a fine storyteller,” Fidgen said.  “And that is one of the
reasons I’m here.”

“What d’ye
need?”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said, feeling a great relief.  “I’ve got two stories that I need you to
spread for me, and I need you to start today.”

“Two, huh?”
Donnel asked.  “And they’re important?”

“Very
important,” Fidgen said.  “The first is about the Firbolg, and how they came to
be confined to Innishmor.  And the second is a satire on the man who sent me
there.”

“Oh,
that’ll be fun,” Donnel said with a mischievous look.

“Not for
him,” replied Fidgen with a grim smile.

The sun had
not yet set before he was flying again, this time towards the lakes in eastern
Airu.  It took him another day and a half to reach them, and the crannogs were
obvious to his avian eye.  They looked like a network of docks, with small huts
built around a large central hall.  At least, Fidgen assumed they were halls;
instead of being rectangular, they were round with tall conical roofs.  Fidgen
flew around a half dozen before he found Fayla, getting into a small coracle
that she rowed to shore.  He followed her to a camp that was obviously a
semi-permanent arrangement for her; she had built a small wattle and daub hut,
although two of the sides had not been finished yet, and a stone lined fire pit
out front had a thick layer of ash in it.

Fidgen
landed on a branch near her as she took off her pack and her harp case.  She
looked at him, glancingly at first, then closer when he squawked at her.  “You’re
the first raven I’ve seen in these parts,” she said with a smile.  “Do I know
you?”

Fidgen
bobbed his head, and then shape shifted back to his human self.  “I thought I
might scare you,” he said.

“If I
hadn’t realized what I was seeing, you would have,” she said.  “But it hasn’t
been eight weeks.  Is something wrong?”

“In some
ways yes, in some ways no,” Fidgen said.  “I have a couple of things I want you
to spread for me.”

“Since
storytelling is the only reason theses lake dwellers tolerate me, I guess I can
help you,” Fayla said.

“Are you
making any headway at all?” Fidgen asked.

Fayla
shrugged.  “There are four crannogs in three different lakes near here that
allow me to sing for them.  There’s another half-dozen that threatened my life
just for being too close.  So I live here, and am making it somewhat permanent,
as you can see.”

“Didn’t
they recognize your cloak?”

“No, but
even after I explained who I was, they wanted nothing to do with me,” Fayla
said.  “But they did let me live.  And the ones that let me come up love a good
story.  The two stories you want me to tell are good, right?”

“Well,
one’s a story, and it takes place as part of CuChulainn’s story,” Fidgen said.

“They’ll
like that one,” Fayla said.  “But if the other’s not a story, what is it?”

“A satire,”
Fidgen said.  “And if they have any sense of honor at all, I think they’ll like
it, too.”

“They have
enough honor to make Duvnechtmen look fickle,” Fayla said.  She indicated a log
nearby. “Have a seat on my softest cushion, and tell me your tales.”

She
listened to him with wonder as he gave her the tale of how Anghos’ three
brothers and his son went against CuChulainn, and what Anghos did to avenge
their deaths.  And the satire made her laugh.  “You’ve nailed Kyle with that
song, you know,” she said.

“That’s the
idea,” Fidgen said.

“But you
know that telling these stories in the crannogs doesn’t exactly spread them.”

“Do the
crannogs trade with each other?” Fidgen said.

“Well, yes,
but it’s still a very closed culture,” Fayla said.

“The story
of the Firbolg has to be told,” Fidgen said.  “It has to become ingrained in
the history of Glencairck, and so I intend to tell it everywhere a story can be
told.  And the satire... well, I want Kyle to face the consequence of his
choices no matter where he may flee.”

He had
Fayla repeat both until he was confident she had learned them, and then said, “Do
you know where Tagun is?  I need to find him quickly so I can get back to
Innishmor.”

“Why would
I know?”

“Please,”
Fidgen said.  “You two would be in touch even if he was in Fairie and you were
at the bottom of the sea.”

Fayla
blushed.  “We usually trade messages twice a week.  He’s in Cantref Jaryd,
assisting Lord Jaryd’s chief bard, Glaws.”

“Which
Caer?” Fidgen said.

“Caer Loughrea
was where his last message came from.”

“Is there
anything you want me to tell him while I’m there?” Gwydion said.

“Just to be
safe,” Fayla said.  “And that I miss him.”

“You be
safe, too,” Gwydion said.  He leapt into raven shape and began flying southwest.

He arrived
at Caer Loughrea near midday.  Sitting on the shores of a good sized lake and
at the intersection of two major roads, the caer was busy with too many people
to transform safely.  He found a quiet copse outside the walls to shift back into
human form, and walked back.

The guards
at the gate, in the blue and silver livery of Lord Jaryd, looked him over
despite his cloak and his harp, and let him in with a brusque welcome.  Walking
the streets, he saw more soldiers, all with a similar look of weariness and
cynicism.

Fidgen
entered the hall, and began asking around for Tagun or Glaws.  A soldier
finally took pity on him and led him past the high table and into a room where
several men stood looking at a map and talking loudly.  Tagun sat off to the
side, playing a soothing tune on his harp, but with a resigned look on his face
reflected in his playing.  It changed when he saw Fidgen.

Tagun
jumped up and ran across the room.  “Are you ever a welcome sight!” he said,
catching Fidgen in a hug.

“As are
you,” Fidgen said.  “Donnel and Fayla send greetings, but Fayla more than
Donnel.”

Tagun
blushed.  “Ah, well,” he stammered.  “We’ve been, ah, communicating these past
few weeks...”

“It’s okay,”
Fidgen said.  “She talks about you the same way.”

“Who is
this, young Tagun?” asked a tall man with six colors in his cloak and a harp on
his back.

“This is
Fidgen, who you have heard of,” Tagun said.  “And this is Bard Glaws, Lord
Jaryd, his champion, Kiarán, and Laird Loughrea.”

Fidgen
bowed low.  “Many pardons for the interruption, gentlemen.  But if I could
borrow Tagun for a few hours, I would greatly appreciate it.”

“I don’t
think so,” Lord Jaryd said.  He had thick black hair and eyes that matched.  “We’re
trying to avoid a war here, and unless you can contribute something, you are
welcome to leave.”

Fidgen
wanted to sigh, but thought better of it.  “What is the problem?” he asked.

Glaws
indicated the map they had been studying.  “The problem is simple enough,” he
said.  “This area here is in dispute, and has been for generations.  Every
decade or so, Lord Jaryd or Lord Clare will take a more hostile stance, and we
play this game of who is the rightful owner.”

Fidgen
studied the map.  The area in dispute was colored grey, and marked as
Ballyshaymor.  It looked like an egg between the two cantrefs on either side,
and a string had been laid down from north to south, with each end pinned where
the two borders met.  “Does each cantref have a legitimate claim?”

“At this
point, yes,” Glaws said.  “But they cannot agree how to divide it.”

“Have one
lord make the division, and the other lord choose which division to keep,”
Fidgen said.

“Are you an
idiot?” Kiarán said.  “No matter who makes the division, they will favor their
side, and what is the other to do?  Choose the half away from their cantref?”

Fidgen
said, “You should always be careful who you call an idiot, lest they make you
look like one in return.”  He pulled out the pins holding the string, and
turned it so that instead of running north to south, it ran from east to west.

Everyone
stared at the map, and then started nodding, except for Kiarán, who had turned
red.  “And just how should we decide who divides, and who chooses?” he said
very slowly.

Fidgen
shrugged.  “Make it a contest.  Champion against champion in several areas of
skill, like javelin throwing or chariot racing.  Turn it into a fair, with
plenty of opportunity to diffuse tensions, and let the winner decide if they
will do the dividing or the choosing.”

“You can
beat their champion, can’t you?” Laird Loughrea said.

“Of course,”
Kiarán said.  “That’s why I keep pushing for single combat to settle the score.”

“But this
way costs no one their life,” Glaws said.  “And as Fidgen said, it takes a
tense situation and makes it an opportunity to find friendship and common
ground.”

Kiarán was
still clenching his fists, but he said, “What say you, my lord?”

Lord Jaryd,
who had been studying the map intently, looked up.  “It makes sense,” he said. 
“There’s no guarantee that Lord Clare will go for it, but I want a letter drawn
up and on its way before sundown.”

Kiarán let
out a noisy sigh and bowed his head.  “As you wish.”

Glaws
nodded to Tagun, and he grabbed Fidgen and pulled him out of the room.  “How do
you do that?” he said as soon as the door was closed.

“Do what?”
Fidgen said.

“Come in
and cut through all the garbage with a single stroke,” Tagun said.

Fidgen
shrugged.  “It just seemed so petty,” he said.  “And I’ve got more important
things going on.”

Tagun shook
his head.  “You would.  Let’s find a place to talk.”

They ended
up in a quiet corner of the courtyard, where Fidgen told Tagun of everything
that had happened since they had seen each other last.  He sang him the history
of the Firbolg, how they had first come to Glencairck, and how they had been
defeated and sent into exile, and how they had returned.  When he had finished,
there was a small group of soldiers standing at a respectful distance, but
still listening.  Tagun glanced at them. “You hardly need me, with this lot to
spread the tale.”

“That may
be true, but I want a bardic telling, not just something told around the fire
at night,” Fidgen said.  “Many people already know this story, but it needs to
be brought back to the realm of active stories.  And this is only the broad
outlines: I still need to learn the whole of what the Firbolg will share.”

“And that’s
why you came now, isn’t it?” Tagun said.

“I don’t
think that I can learn everything in a few weeks,” Fidgen said.  “I will be in
Innishmor until I know it all, however long that may be.”

Tagun
snorted.  “The way you work, it will take six weeks, at the most.”

“You give
me too much credit,” Fidgen said.  “Now, there’s one other song I want to sing,
but it’s a satire.”

“On Kyle,
I’m guessing,” Tagun said.

“And you’d
be right,” Fidgen said.

He lifted
his harp into playing position, and the few soldiers who hadn’t left started
calling their friends to come back.  Fidgen drew in a little magic so that all
could hear.  “This is the story of how a teacher tried hard to kill his
student,” he said.  “It’s called ‘The Martin and the Raven’.”

He watched
the audience as he played; Tagun had the look of concentration he had seen many
nights when trying to memorize a particularly tricky phrasing of the law, but
the soldiers laughed when he hoped they would, and looked shocked and appalled
at what Kyle had attempted.  When he finished, Tagun grinned and started to
speak, but was interrupted by one of the soldiers.

“Oy!” he
said.  “Is that true, or some made up story to teach children?”

Fidgen
said, “It is true.  I am the raven, and my teacher is the martin.”

The soldier
said, “So how can we help you right the wrong he did?”  Many of the other
soldiers nodded.

“Spread the
word,” Fidgen said.

“What’s
your name?” another soldier said.

“Fidgen.”

“The
Fidgen?”

“There’s
only the one,” Tagun said, grinning hugely.  He took his friend by the elbow
and began walking towards the gate.  The soldiers behind them continued talking
and pointing in their direction.

“Where are
we going?” Fidgen asked.

“Out the
gate,” Tagun said.  “I’m afraid if you stay much longer, you’re going to have a
hard time getting out of here discreetly.  That story and satire are going to
spread like wildfire, given your reputation.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “It should be enough that Kyle would do that to anyone.”

“It is
enough,” Tagun said, nodding to the guard at the gate as they passed.  “But you
have something that not every student bard has: a reputation.  And if you just
diffused the potential war around here like I think you did, that reputation is
only going to increase.  Especially with the way you called out Kiarán.”

“You don’t
have to put that in,” Fidgen said.

“It won’t
be me,” Tagun replied.  “It’ll be Glaws.  He’s a good bard, and will tell the
story before I ever get the chance.”

They entered
the same copse where Fidgen had changed when he arrived.  “Do you have those
stories down, or do you need me to repeat them a few more times?” he asked.

“I’m good,”
Tagun said.  “They’re easy to memorize, compared to some of the things we’ve
learned together.”

Fidgen
gripped his hand and pulled him into a hug.  “Thank you.”

Tagun said,
“You are welcome.”

Not having
anything else to say, Fidgen shifted into raven form, circled his friend twice,
and then began flying west towards the sea.

When he
landed in Dun Anghos and became human again, the king materialized in front of
him with a furious look on his face.  “You never told me you were a shape
shifter,” he said.

“It never
came up,” Fidgen replied calmly.

“It’s
unnatural,” Anghos said with a scowl.  “I’m not sure if I want someone who
can’t even stay human to spread our story.”

“Two
things,” Fidgen said.  “First of all, you should be dead, but you’re not.  So
you’re hardly one to judge whether or not I’m unnatural.  And secondly, I have
already started.  Inside of a month, three key stories of the Firbolg will be
all throughout Airu at least.”

“It’s
begun?” Anghos said.

“It is,”
Fidgen replied.  “And now, I am here to learn all I can of you and your
people.  Every story, every song, every memory of every ghost here.  I will
remain until I learn it all, and I will spread it everywhere I go, until I draw
my last breath.”

Anghos
sighed.  “I believe you now.  Truly I do.”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said.  “Now, before we begin, I have one question that has been on my mind,
but was not important until now.  What did I eat when I was here?”

“What do
you mean?”

“I mean,”
Fidgen said, “that you are ghosts.  You can affect the world of the living, but
not enough.  I know that you have neither herded nor harvested since your death,
and when I broke your illusion, the fire was gone.  So what did you feed me
before that?”

“We fed you
real food, if that’s what you’re asking,” Anghos said.

“I’m still
alive, so I figured it was real,” Fidgen said.  “What I don’t know is how you
are going to sustain me for the rest of the time I am here.”

Anghos
looked a little sheepish.  “We fed you gull eggs and seaweed,” he said.  “It’s
what we could handle, and we used illusion to make you think it was mutton and
bread.”

“And that
was not beer I drank, I’m sure.”

“Just
water,” Anghos said.  “Our cisterns were well designed, and are still pure.”

Fidgen
looked around.  “I have a feeling I’m going to be here awhile.  I am going to
use my unnatural abilities to feed myself, getting fish from the sea, and the
occasional sheep.  How is the weather?”

“Best in
Glencairck,” Anghos said.  “As long as you like it windy.”

“And the
winters?” Fidgen said.  “How am I going to warm myself?”

“We used to
burn dung,” Anghos said.  “No reason you couldn’t do the same.  And as long as
you stay inside, it’s never too cold.”

“I’ve
survived a Duvnecht winter,” Fidgen mused.  “I think I’ll manage, somehow.  For
now, call everyone together, and we’ll get started.  There is much for me to
learn, and I cannot stay forever.”

“But you
will stay?” Anghos asked.

“For as
long as it takes.”

Fidgen
quickly settled into a routine.  Mornings and evenings he spent as a pelican or
a kingfisher, scooping fish out of the waters around the island.  The rest of
the day he spent in the great hall, harp in his hands, listening to each
Firbolg as they came to him with their songs, stories and poems.  He started
with Anghos, who told him his genealogy and the history of the Firbolg that he
had learned from his father.  The other ghosts watched with silent attention,
only stirring when Fidgen left to eat or sleep.  Their stares made him uneasy
at first, but he ignored it as best he could.

When he
finished wringing every memory he could from the King, the ranks stirred, and
they began coming forward one at a time, stuttering in nervousness at first,
then finding that they could not stop talking to the man who held their fate. 
Fidgen listened closely, and repeated everything back to them until he got the
story right.  Days turned to weeks, and the summer passed by as quickly as the
clouds scudding across the sky, blown by the ever present wind.  Fidgen lost
track of time, noticing the passing of the season in the back of his mind, but
only conscious of his work.

One rare
calm day, his routine was interrupted.  “There is a visitor at the gate,” said
Elpys, the same guard that had greeted Fidgen the day he arrived.  He stood
respectfully at the foot of the dais, and when Fidgen looked at him, his words
did not register at first.  Instead, all Fidgen could think about was how he
had met his wife on a visit to the mainland, and the courtship that lasted a
year and a day while he convinced her to come live at Innishmor.

Anghos,
after waiting for Fidgen to respond, said, “It will be Samhain tomorrow.  Is it
a bard?”

“Yes,”
Elpys said, “But it’s not Ollave Kyle.”

Fidgen
broke out of his stupor.  “A bard here?”

“To keep
the Compact,” Anghos said gently.  “They don’t know it has been fulfilled.”

“Did the
bard give his name?” Fidgen asked.

“He said he
was Pen Bardd Columb MacCol,” Elpys said.

Fidgen
stood up.  “I’ll need to talk to him.”

Anghos
said, “Do you want me to go with you?”

“It
wouldn’t hurt,” Fidgen replied.  “Would you lead the way, Elpys?”

The guard
beamed at the request.  “Of course, bard Fidgen.  That is, if would be alright
with you, chief?”

Anghos
nodded, and the three made their way through the gates to the outer wall, where
faint harp music drifted in the still air.  Elpys lead them up stone steps to a
spy hole.  Fidgen looked out and said, “You failed to mention the other bards
with him.”

Elpys
shrugged.  “I figured he always travelled with a group.”

“Not that
I’ve ever heard of.”  Fidgen sighed, “Let’s get this over with.”  They climbed
to the top of the wall, and looked out.

Anghos
said, “Greetings Pen Bardd.  To what do we owe the honor of your visit?”

Columb
stopped strumming his harp and looked up.  “King Anghos.  I have come to sing
for the Firbolg, and to collect my wayward student.”

“That won’t
be necessary,” Anghos said.  Fidgen counted nine bards, a full company.  He did
not recognize any of them, and was not sure which was the Ollave.

“If you
expect Fidgen to sing for you, you must know that he is not a full bard,”
Columb said.  “He cannot keep the Compact.”

“You’re
right, he can’t,” Anghos said.  “But neither can you.  The bards no longer have
to come here.”

Columb
looked at Fidgen.  “What have you done?”

“Nothing
bad,” Fidgen replied.  “Unlike Ollave Kyle.”

“You still
have to prove that his intention was evil,” Columb said.

“He thought
he was sending me to my doom,” Fidgen said.  “It may not have been evil, but it
was not done for good.”

“Kyle will
be judged, as will you,” Columb said.  “But not here.”

“That’s
right,” Fidgen said.  “When I am finished here, I will come to you.”

“You will
come now,” Columb said, touching his harp strings meaningfully.

Fidgen
shook his head.  “I would be forsworn if I left now, and the Firbolg would be
doomed to haunt this area forever.”

Columb
looked back at the company behind him, who shifted nervously, but did not touch
their harps.  He sighed and looked back at Fidgen.  “Then I want to leave this
company here, to insure that you will return as you say.”

Anghos
said, “I will not allow that.  Fidgen is the only one welcome until he
completes his task.”

Columb
strummed a chord, and Fidgen felt the probing magic he used.  Anghos evidently
felt it too.  “Do not try to force this issue, Pen Bardd.  Fidgen must remain
here for now, and none other may enter, and we will fight anyone who tries.”

Columb
stilled his strings.  “Very well, sire,” he said.  “When do you expect him to
be finished?”

“At this
rate?  Probably sometime after Beltain.”

Columb
sighed.  “We will wait in Caer Carrick.  Meet us there.”  He turned on his heel
and walked away, with the bardic company scrambling in his wake.

Fidgen
shook his head.  The Pen Bardd could be mad all he wanted, but it didn’t change
what he had to do.  He went back down the ancient stone steps, and re-entered
the history of the Firbolg.

He
continued listening as the sky outside became permanently grey and the sea
kicked into jagged peaks.  He stopped becoming a sea bird to eat, and instead
became a shaggy wolf once a week to thin the sheep herds.  It was the only time
he noticed the weather; when he was a man, he sat in the great hall, filling
his life with the Firbolg.

Not long
after midwinter and a light snow that barely turned the island white, four
Firbolg ghosts appeared that Fidgen had never seen before.  “What is your name?”
he asked the youngest.

“Conall macAnghos.”

Fidgen
looked at the king, who was beaming, and then back to Conall.  “And these
are...?”

“My uncles.”

Fidgen
stood and bowed.  “I am honored, but confused.  How are you here?”

“You called
us,” Conall said.  “To tell our tale.”

“You remind
me of your father,” Fidgen said, sitting.  “Start at the beginning, and leave
nothing out.”

Fidgen
listened to Conall and his uncles for three days, at which time he thought his
head would burst.  “Is there anyone else?” he asked to the hall in general.

Anghos, who
had been talking to his son, said, “That is all.”

“No other
unexpected visitors or long lost cousins?”

“None,”
Anghos said.  “So now what?”

“I’m not
sure,” Fidgen replied.  “How do you feel?”

“At peace.”

“But you
are still here,” Fidgen mused.  He shook his head.  “I don’t know what to do
next.”

Anghos
said, “Take some time.  Think, or don’t, as your conscience dictates.  I have
my son; I am no longer in any hurry.”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said.  He felt an urge to become a raven and leave Innishmor.  “Would
you mind if I left for a week or so?  I will return.”

“I have no
doubt of that,” Anghos said.  “Take whatever time you need.  We’ve burdened you
with the whole of our people, and I’m sure you need a bit to digest it all.”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said.

He walked
outside, blinking against the weak winter sunlight.  The snow only remained in
the corners of the walls, although stray flakes swirled about the courtyard. 
He blinked, and saw the courtyard filled with warriors girding themselves with
weapons and shields, and heard their curses against CuChulainn.  Another blink,
and the crowd was no longer angry, but proud, looking at Anghos as he presented
the baby in his arms as their new prince, Conall.  Fidgen shook his head to
clear the visions, and launched himself into the air.  As a raven, he could
still feel the weight of the memories he had been entrusted with, so he spread
his wings and let the wind blow him to the mainland.

He did not
become human, but instead flew from caer to caer, listening and watching.  He
was satisfied to hear all of his stories being spread, and even though the
satire was the most talked about, the Firbolg stories struck a chord with the
people.  He heard bards telling it in great halls and in small duns, and every
time the people would nod their heads, and murmur about the loss of such a
strong people.  And he began to feel the desire to spread the rest of the
stories he had learned, but he also knew who the first audience should be.

He flew
back to Innishmor, battling a rainy headwind that left him exhausted when he
landed.  He shook himself off, shifted to human form, and shivered.  No ghost
appeared in the courtyard.  The entire fortress felt empty and lifeless, and he
wondered if the Firbolg had already disappeared.

He walked
into the hall and stopped; it felt as warm and real as though all were alive,
and the Firbolg packed the hall.  Nobody noticed him at first, but as he began
making his way to the high table, the ghosts that saw him would stop and bow
low.  The effect rippled through the hall, and by the time he stepped up onto
the dais, every ghost was honoring him.  Anghos and Conall, smiling warmly,
were the last, bowing as though Fidgen were a king.  He felt unnerved by it
all, and just took his customary stool.  No one raised their head until he
began tuning his harp, at which point they all stood and stared expectantly.

Anghos
said, “Welcome, Fidgen.  What will you play for us today?”

“Today,”
Fidgen said, “I want to give you back all the stories you have given me.”

“Like
Taliesin did?”

“Yes.” 
Fidgen looked around.  “I think that I will start with you and your family,
sire.”

“We would
be honored.”

Fidgen set
his fingers on the strings and brought forth a chord that brimmed with magic.  “I
give to you the stories of the Firbolg, beginning with the life of Anghos,
their last king.”

He began
singing, and felt the magic swirling about him.  He did not control it so much
as he let the ghosts draw it from him.  He first sang about Anghos, with all of
his triumphs and his tragedies.  And as he sang, the king began to fade from
his sight, but instead of disappearing into nothingness, he felt the king
becoming a part of him.

Fidgen
finished his song, and Conall said, “He is finally at peace.  Thank you.”

“You are
very welcome,” Fidgen said.  “Are you ready for your song now?”

“I am,”
Conall said.

“Then I
give to you the life of Conall macAnghos, prince of the Firbolg.”

It took him
three months of playing, stopping only when his body demanded food and rest. 
He began to feel like a ghost himself, as caught up with the Firbolg as he
was.  Only his training and his experience kept him whole, able to pull himself
back to reality often enough that he did not follow the Firbolg into their
final rest.

Finally
only Elpys remained.  “The first to see me arrive, and the last to see me go,”
Fidgen said.  “It seems fitting.”

“It is an
honor beyond anything I ever dreamed would happen to me,” Elpys said.  “And, I
got to hear every other story you told.  That was amazing.”

“I’m glad
that you enjoyed it,” Fidgen said.  “So now, I give to you the life of Elpys,
warrior of the Firbolg.”

He began
playing and singing, and Elpys’ smile could be seen clearly through his thick
beard.  It was the last thing to fade from sight, and the hall became dark,
cold, and silent.















Chapter 10: Faerth

Fidgen flew from Innishmor
to the mainland, where he shifted back to human form and started the long walk
to Caer Carrick.  The weather had turned to spring, with warmer days and many
showers, but he didn’t mind.  He spent the first night in a Caer Carrib, where
he shared the story of how the Firbolg haunted the area until Taliesin made the
Compact.  The laird rewarded him with a horse to ease his journey, but it did
not speed his progress too much, since he stopped at every caer or dun that he
encountered to spread the tales he had learned.

The word of
his coming sped well ahead of him.  When he reached Caer Carrick just after
Beltane, the guards looked at his cloak and stopped him.  “Are you the student
bard called Fidgen?” asked a gruff older guard.

“I am,” he
said.

The guards
took a step back and conferred among themselves.  Finally a younger guard,
barely older than Fidgen himself, stepped forward.  “We’ve been instructed to
take your harp and escort you to the Pen Bardd,” he said.  He looked both
embarrassed and somewhat fearful, as though expecting a fight.

But Fidgen
just took off his harp case and handed it over, saying, “Please try not to
damage her.”

“Of course
not!” the guard said.  “I’ll guard it--her--like my own, uh, daughter.”

“Thank you,”
Fidgen said.

“I am Unnan
macCruinn,” the guard said.  “I will be escorting you to the great hall, where
the Pen Bardd waits.”  He turned and gave a signal that Fidgen took to mean no
resistance.  One of the kerns began sprinting towards the keep, and the rest
looked relieved to not be involved at all.  Looking back at Fidgen, Unnan said,
“If you would come with me?”

“Of course,”
Fidgen said.  They headed towards the keep, and people along the way stopped
and pointed at them.  Fidgen didn’t need to hear the winds to guess what they
were saying.

Unnan’s
attitude concerned him more; the guard became increasingly nervous as they
walked, talking rapidly about the weather, his family, and the various
buildings that they passed.  Fidgen finally stopped him and said, “I do not
know what you have heard, but I am not a danger to you or this caer.”

“No one
thinks that!” Unnan protested, but he touched the harp case reassuringly.  “I,
ah, I remember you from when you were here last.”

“That seems
like forever ago to me,” Fidgen said.

“It’s only
been a year since you left,” Unnan said.

“What do
you remember?”

Unnan
blushed.  “Your fights with Ollave Kyle.  Everyone knew that he took great
satisfaction in punishing you with menial jobs.  And now, they are saying that “The
Martin and the Raven” is about the two of you.”

“That’s
true, it is,” Fidgen said.

“But there
are many other stories about you, and what you’ve done while learning to be a
bard...”

Fidgen
sighed.  “I’m just a man, Unnan.  I just want to live my life and become a full
bard, nothing more.”

Unnan
bobbed his head.  “Of course.  It’s just...  I’m very honored to have met you.”

It took
Fidgen aback.  “But it looked like no one wanted to be the one to escort me.”

“You are a
powerful person, who has been known to exact swift punishment on those that do
wrong,” Unnan said.  “We respect you, we honor you, but we fear you, too.”

“I’m sorry,”
Fidgen said.  “That was not my intent.”

“No, no!”
Unnan protested.  “It’s not a bad thing!  We may fear you for what you could
do, but we admire you for what you have done.”

“Thank you,”
he managed to say.

“Think
nothing of it,” Unnan said, continuing to walk.

But Fidgen
thought about it, and wondered.

If Unnan
was honored, then Columb macCol had a certain guarded disdain.  He took the
harp from Unnan and dismissed the guard with a curt thank you.  Then he looked
around at the number of people in the hall, and said, “Follow me.”

He led
Fidgen out the back of the hall and down a long corridor to a staircase that
spiraled up into a tower.  They were near the top when Columb stopped at a
plain door that opened into a small room that had a bed, a rug on the floor,
and a table with two chairs next to a small window.  The furnishings were all
sturdy and workable, and Fidgen had not missed that the door barred on the
outside.

Columb sat
in one of the chairs and indicated the other for Fidgen.  They sat in silence
until a servant brought bread, cheese, and wine.  Columb poured them each a
glass and took his without drinking it.  Fidgen knew he should feel nervous,
but he was more bemused than anything

Columb
sighed.  “You are forcing me into choices I would not make were it up to me.”

“How so,
master?” Fidgen asked.

“Because if
you were a normal student, you would have been punished or banished from our
ranks,” Columb replied.  “I am barred from either.  Your reputation demands
that I let you battle Kyle in the bardic manner.”

“I don’t
see what that has to do with anything,” Fidgen said.  “My reputation should not
alter your options.”

“But it
does,” Columb said.  “If it were known that I punished you for the grave
offense of satirizing an Ollave, the people would rise up against us and demand
that you be given a chance to defend yourself, because you are not some obscure
student.  You are Fidgen, who has fought lairds, talked to gods, and soothed
ghosts.”

“I didn’t
seek those things out,” Fidgen said.

“No you
didn’t,” Columb said.  “But that mollifies me but a little.  Prepare yourself. 
Tomorrow we leave for Caer Bardd in the fifth of Faerth, where you will face
the judgment of as many bards as we can gather.  And since I sent the word out
when I returned from Innishmor, I expect that to be quite a few.”

The Pen
Bardd did not lock the door when he left, and he did not return in the morning. 
Instead, it was Ollave Aodhgán, who still looked like he had just rolled out of
bed.  “Didn’t expect to see me, did you?” he said with a wide grin.

Fidgen
shrugged.  “I never know what to expect anymore.”

“I can well
imagine,” Aodhgán said.  “The stories about you...”

“There are
a few, aren’t there?”

“More than
a few.  And if you count your time before you joined the bardic order, it grows
even more amazing,” Aodhgán said.  “Are you ready to go?”

“I suppose
so,” Fidgen said.  “Do you have my harp?”

Aodhgán
patted the case on his back.  “This is yours.  Mine is on my horse, waiting for
me.”

“When do I
get it back?”

“When we
get into Faerth,” Aodhgán said.  “I’d like to give it to you before then, but
the Pen Bardd had very specific instructions.”

Fidgen
sighed.  “He would.  Can we go now?”

“Absolutely,”
Aodhgán said.  He led them down the stairs and through the great hall, where
very few people took notice of them.  Two horses waited for them, and they rode
out of the caer.  At the gate, Unnan saw them and saluted Fidgen.  The other
guards, after a moment’s hesitation, did the same.  Fidgen saluted them in
return, and Aodhgán just shook his head.

The journey
to Faerth took ten days, and Fidgen was grateful to spend the time with
Aodhgán.  They talked about his experience, both before and after the fall of
Caer Dathyl, and sang many songs as they rode.  They avoided people, both on
the road and at night when they stopped.  Fidgen knew that Aodhgán was pushing
them to get to Caer Bardd quickly, and that they didn’t have time to tell
stories of the Firbolg constantly, but it still made his heart ache.  So he
told them to Aodhgán instead.

As soon as
they crossed the border from Airu to Faerth, Aodhgán stopped, handed Fidgen his
harp, and said, “It is time to begin preparing for your battle with Kyle.” 

Fidgen took
the case and opened it, touching the strings.  Relief flooded through him
unexpectedly, but all he said was, “What do I need to do?”

“Do you
remember the day we met, and I told you that I couldn’t give you the details of
settling disputes between bards?” Aodhgán asked.

Fidgen
nodded.  “You said it wasn’t something you felt comfortable talking about.”

“Well, now
we will speak of it, no matter my comfort or discomfort,” Aodhgán said.  “Because
now you are about to enter into bardic battle.  It will take us two days to
reach Caer Bardd, and when we do, there will be bards from all over to judge
you and Kyle to determine the truth.”

“What do I
need to do?” Fidgen asked.

“You have
already written the satire that started the process,” Aodhgán said.  “Now you
must compose a song that explains why you felt such a step was necessary.  And
Kyle will present a song of his own, giving the reason why you wronged him. 
And then the audience will offer their opinion, and the Pen Bardd will hand
down the final judgment.”

“What
happens if I lose?” Fidgen said.

“You will
be taken to Gorsedd Ogham and stripped of your power.”

“And if
Kyle loses?”

“No one is
really sure,” Aodhgán said, scratching his ear.  “I’ve never heard of an Ollave
losing.  But the charge is serious, and the consequence would be equally
serious.  Almost certainly he would be stripped of his rank.”

Fidgen
thought about what he had to do.  “Who goes first?”

“Why do you
ask?”

“Because
Kyle has had months to prepare for this.  I’ve only got two days.”

Aodhgán
nodded.  “I can see your concern.  Kyle goes first.”

“And am I
allowed to use magic?”

“Of course!”
Aodhgán said.  “The whole environ is heavily protected from any kind of harmful
magic, but whatever you can use to make your song better, you should use.”

“Music,
storytelling, magic, and the law,” Fidgen said.  “It seems like the natural
culmination of my training.”

“There is
nothing natural about the position you find yourself in,” Aodhgán said.  “I
don’t even know what to advise you.”

Fidgen
shrugged.  “I have some ideas.”

He said
little else during their journey, but asked for all the stories of bardic
battle Aodhgán knew.  The Ollave complied, but the worry lines increased until
the morning of the third day, when he stopped and said, “Over this rise is Caer
Bardd.  Are you ready?”

“I don’t
know,” Fidgen said.

Aodhgán
blew out a frustrated breath.  “I have not even seen you touch your harp since
I returned it to you, and I have not seen any evidence that you are composing
anything at all.”

“I’m not.”

Aodhgán
gaped.  “But you have no time left, and you are about to face an accomplished Ollave! 
Are you a fool?”

“Maybe,”
Fidgen said.  “But I have no idea what Kyle is even capable of in a situation
like this.  How can I prepare for the unknown?”

“You seem
confident nonetheless.”

“I just
spent most of a year composing the history of an entire people,” Fidgen said.  “I
think I can come up with something when the time comes.”

Aodhgán
shook his head.  “There is no helping it,” he said.  “We must continue.”

They rode
over the rise, and Aodhgán gestured.  “Welcome to Caer Bardd, seat of the bards
of Glencairck.”

Where most
caers sat on a hilltop or some other defensible area, Caer Bardd had been built
in a natural bowl, with all the roads sloping down not to a keep, but an
amphitheater.  A great hall stood on one side, but everything else seemed
unfamiliar and unnatural to Fidgen’s eyes.

The gate
had no guards, only two bards who played their harps softly while they watched
those that passed.  Aodhgán passed them easily, but Fidgen felt like he had hit
a wall.  He looked at the bards, who nodded grimly at him, then adjusted their
song to let him pass.

Walking
down towards the amphitheater, he saw very few people that weren’t either bards
or student bards.  Music filled the air from all sides, sometimes competing
discordantly, but more often combining into wild harmonies.  He didn’t
recognize anyone, but people stopped and pointed at him as he passed, and
before long, he heard songs about himself being sung.

The crowds
got thicker towards the amphitheater, but Aodhgán turned before they got
stalled and led him into a nondescript building.  Three bards stood guard
inside, and they nodded to the Ollave, who nodded back.  They went through five
doors, down a long flight of steps, and through a torch lit tunnel.

At the
heavy door blocking the end, Aodhgán stopped and turned to Fidgen.  “You are
about to enter the Star of the Bards,” he said.  “You will face Ollave Kyle
MacMairtin in bardic battle to determine if you were wrong in your satire of
him.  Are you ready?”

Fidgen
shrugged.  “I suppose.”

Aodhgán
shook his head in amazement, and knocked three times on the door.  It opened,
and they walked onto the stage.  Fidgen felt his stomach flip to see the
audience, which were more people than he had ever seen together.  He looked for
individual faces, but could only see the crowd.  He looked away, to the Pen
Bardd who stood in the middle of the stage, waiting.

A matching
door opened on the opposite side of the stage, and he saw Kyle emerge.  The Ollave
looked smug and assured, but as he approached the Pen Bardd, who stood in the
middle of the stage, Fidgen did not miss the look of pure hatred aimed at
himself.  The nervousness in Fidgen’s stomach turned to cold anger, and he
strode forward confidently.

Columb macCol
held a staff that he thumped on the wooden stage.  The booming quieted the
crowd in a moment, and he nodded approvingly.  “We are met today to witness and
judge a bardic battle,” he said.  “Student Bard Fidgen has written a satire
against Ollave Kyle MacMairtin.  First, we shall hear the satire.”

A bard that
Fidgen didn’t know stepped forward and began to play.  He did a good job of the
satire, but lacked a passion and mischievousness that Fidgen knew he would have
brought to the song, and wondered if he was chosen for that reason.  Fidgen
looked to see the audience reaction, and saw angry muttering in both
directions, but mostly against Kyle.

Columb
pounded his staff on stage again.  “We have heard the complaint,” he said.  “Each
side will now make their case, in the bardic manner, with harp and song. 
Ollave Kyle, you may go first.”

Kyle strode
to the center of the stage and took the stool.  He set his fingers to his harp,
and brought forth a beautiful chord that pulsed with power.  He let the music
do the talking at first, using the bardic magic to remind everyone present of
the power and prestige of an Ollave.  When he began singing, his rich voice
made the eloquent argument that he had no idea that the Firbolg would try to
doom a bard; he merely saw it as a way to teach one of his most promising
students.  His voice dipped lower, singing of his sorrow at discovering the
Firbolg’s reaction to Fidgen’s presence, but even more, his disappointment in
such a promising student.

As he sang,
the air pulsed with power, mostly in amplification of the music and adding
layers that reinforced the idea that Kyle deserved the position and prestige of
his rank.  Most of the audience was nodding by the time he finished, and they
applauded enthusiastically.  Kyle stood and bowed graciously, then strode
confidently back to his side of the stage.  He turned around to watch with a
smug smile.

Fidgen
walked out to the stool and sat, putting his fingers on the strings.  He looked
out at the audience, now slightly hostile to him, and his mind raced.  He
closed his eyes, bowed his head, and thought about how to counter Kyle’s lies. 
It came to him in a flash: the one song of the Firbolg he had yet to sing.

He began
with a series of chords that called up the wind of Innishmor and sent it out to
stir the hair and cloaks of the audience.  He used magic to share to loneliness
and isolation or the ghosts, and the last bard to play for them under the terms
of the Compact.

He told it
from Anghos’ point of view, first meeting Ollave Kyle, and then the few years
that Kyle played for them at Samhain.  The hunger of the ghosts gnawed at the
belly, and made them restless.  And then a student bard arrived, unexpectedly,
and Anghos thought that Kyle had found a way to calm them in between his annual
visits.  Fidgen intended to sing his story then, but he was so caught up in the
music and the magic that Anghos himself appeared, towering thirty feet tall
over the stage. 

The last
king of the Firbolg looked at the gathering of bards before him with a hard
stare.  “Taliesin himself made the Compact with my people,” he said in a voice
that shook the ground.  “Only one of the men you have heard today would have
been accepted by that wise one as a true bard.  And it is not the one with six
colors in his cloak.  Fidgen has fulfilled the promise of the Compact, and
proven himself to my people.  Kyle never did.”

Anghos
shrank to his natural size, and bowed deeply to Fidgen.  Fidgen ended his song
and stood and bowed in return.  Just before he disappeared, Fidgen saw the king
wink.  Then he was gone, and the audience erupted, all talking at once. 

Columb
pounded the stage until the talking died down.  “We have now heard the songs each
of the combatants have offered.  Who votes for Ollave Kyle?”  Almost half the
hands went up.  Columb said, “And for student bard Fidgen?”  The rest of the
hands went up, and the audience began arguing amongst themselves again.

Columb
waited until it quieted down.  “The audience is too evenly divided, so I call
upon the twenty four Ollam of Glencairck to vote.”

The front
row stood and bowed.  “For Kyle?” Columb said, and eleven hands went up.  “And
for Fidgen?” Twelve hands went up.

Columb
nodded.  “Fidgen it is--”

“You did
not count my vote,” Kyle said.

“That’s
because you are one of the ones on trial,” Columb said.

“But I have
not lost my rights as an Ollave,” Kyle said.

Columb
sighed.  “How vote you?”

“For
myself, of course.”

“Of course.” 
Columb turned back to the crowd.  “Our order is deadlocked, leaving me to
decide the issue.” 

He began
pacing back and forth across the stage. ”The bards before us have shown
themselves evenly matched in music and magic. Each tells a story well, and each
has followed the law in this battle. So I must look somewhere else for the
truth.

“I have
talked to everyone in Caer Carrick about how Kyle and Fidgen acted towards one
another, and all agree that no love was lost between them. Only one song
mentioned that fact.

“So I
enquired as to the character of each.  Both have their faults, but both are
well accomplished as well. And only one song boasted at all.

“And
finally, the one question still remained: who spoke truth?

He walked
over to Fidgen. “You are proud and impulsive.  You have shown a quick temper
and strong passion. I do not know how you will fare as a bard. “

He turned
and walked over the Kyle who looked smug.  “Ollave Kyle, your years as an Ollave
have been taken into account. And found deeply lacking. “

Kyle went
from smug to ashen in a heartbeat.  “Fidgen accused you of intent to harm,”
Columb continued. “And your response was to claim incompetence.  That
perception was only reinforced by the Firbolg king.  You have failed to live up
to the standards of your position, and are hereby found guilty of the charge
against you.”

Kyle said, “But
that’s not what happened--”

“Are you
claiming you sent Fidgen to the Firbolg in order to kill him?  Because if
that’s the case, the sentence will be to take you Taris in chains and ask the
Ard Righ to execute you.”

Kyle hung
his head.  “I accept your punishment.”

“Good.” 
Columb unclasped his cloak and took it off.  “Kyle macMairtin,” he said,
holding the Tuigin in front of him.  “You are hereby removed from our order.” 
He shook the cloak between himself and Kyle, and instead of rustling feathers,
Fidgen heard chimes.

Columb
swung the Tuigin back onto his shoulders, and Kyle looked around in amazement. 
“Where am I?” he said.  “Why are there so many people looking at me?”

“Do you know
your name?” the Pen Bardd asked.

“Yes,
it’s--” Kyle stopped, his forehead wrinkling.  “Well, it was on the tip of my
tongue, but I can’t seem to recall it.”

“Your name
is Kyle,” Columb said.  “Something has happened to make you forget everything,
but we are here to help.”  He gestured to a couple of nearby bards.  “These men
will help you in the next little bit, while you figure out your place in the
world.”

“Thank you,”
Kyle said.  “I appreciate it greatly.”

“You are
quite welcome.”  Columb waited until Kyle had been led away, then turned back
to the audience.  Striking the stage three times with his staff, he said, “Our
meeting is now concluded.  Please resume your duties, and serve Glencairck to
the best of your abilities.”

As the amphitheater
began to empty, Columb turned to Aodhgán.  “Take young Fidgen here to Gorsedd
Ogham,” he said.  “After he has received whatever instruction or inspiration he
can, bring him to meet me in Taris.”

“Yes, Pen
Bardd,” Aodhgán said with a bow.

As they
turned to leave, Columb placed a hand on Fidgen’s shoulder.  “You have much to
prove to me before I will trust you as a bard.  But there is space for you do
that.”

Fidgen
bowed low.  “It is all I can ask for, master.”

As they
left Caer Bardd, Fidgen received many congratulations, and just as many cold
stares.  Aodhgán said nothing until they were well beyond the gates and on an
empty stretch of road.  After several false starts, he said, “You are unlike
any other bard I have ever known.”

Fidgen
nodded.  “I seem to get that a lot.”

“But the
worst part is, I still do not know if that is good or bad,” Aodhgán said.  “How
will you affect our order?”

Fidgen
mulled the question over for a bit.  “I am not trying to change anything,” he
said.  “My background has given me an unusual set of tools to deal with what I
encounter, but I am trying to follow the bardic code, just as I would expect of
any other bard.”

“It’s not
the how that bothers me,” Aodhgán said.  “It’s what you encounter
in the first place.  Dishonorable leaders, gods, dead kings, and one of the
worst Ollam in this last generation.  Most of us will only never have to deal
will any but the most mundane of these problems, and you have already overcome
them all.  What are you being prepared for I wonder?”

“I wish I
knew,” Fidgen said.

They
entered the forest of Uislign later that afternoon, and arrived at Gorsedd
Ogham before noon the next day.  They stood outside the stones looking in, and Fidgen
said, “What am I supposed to do?”

“Go in,”
Aodhgán said.  “Meditate, pray, play your harp.”

“You’re not
going in with me?”

The Ollave
shook his head.  “This is your time, for your inspiration.  When you have
received whatever you can, come find me.  I will make camp just down the path
there.”

“How long
will it take?” Fidgen asked.

“Can’t say,”
Aodhgán said.  “I have seen it take a few hours, and I have heard of it taking
a few days.  Most students spend a single night.  But given the kind of things
happen to you, I wouldn’t even make a guess.  The most important thing you are
seeking is your true name; anything else you receive is a blessing.”

“Thank you,
Ollave Aodhgán,” Fidgen said with a bow.

“Luck to
you,” Aodhgán said.  He turned and led their horses back into the trees.

Fidgen took
a deep breath, squared his shoulders, and walked into the circle of stones.  He
paused, looking around, wondering what might happen, but all he saw was the
green grass shining in the sun, and the triangle of flat stones at the far
end.  A few puffy clouds drifted across the blue sky, and a warm breeze teased
his hair.

He pulled
out his harp, sat in the middle of the circle, and began playing.  He could
feel the potential all around him, the sacredness of the place, but still
nothing happened.  He fed magic into his music, and the echoes from the stones damped
it out.  He tried to fashion a call to Ogmah, and again, the stones seemed to
muffle it.

Fidgen
stopped playing, and began to think.  Gorsedd Ogham didn’t want him to play,
and didn’t want him to use magic.  He knew that his Cymric magic was not the
answer, so he wasn’t sure what else to do.  He laid down on the grass, put his
hands behind his head, and waited.

The sun
dipped towards the horizon, turning the dolmens golden.  Fidgen dozed a bit,
and woke with a start to see the stars wheeling by overhead.  He blinked a few
times before they returned to their customary stillness, and he felt his heart
beating fast, aware that he was in an altered state.  He tried to sit up and
couldn’t, so he relaxed and awaited whatever vision he might have.

The stars dimmed,
and the sun rose, but nothing else happened.  Fidgen struggled a bit, trying to
move, and unable to.  He thought hard about the possible reasons for his
immobility, and it occurred to him that he needed to be as still as possible
and listen.

The voice,
when he heard finally heard it, was softer than a whisper, but insistent.  It
took him awhile before he understood the instructions, and the implications,
and a bit longer to accept it.  But when he did, he was released from his
paralysis, and the world returned to normal.

Fidgen
stood up, stretched, and dusted himself off.  He bowed in the direction of the
triangle of stones, and said, “I am grateful for all that has been given me. 
May I use it with wisdom and courage.”

A warm
breeze ruffled the hem of his cloak, and he turned and left the circle to find
Aodhgán.

As they
rode to Taris, Fidgen asked Aodhgán what to expect when they got there.  “You
will be presented to the Ard Righ,” the Ollave said.  “If he agrees to accept
your judgment, the Pen Bardd will give you the star and a six colored cloak.”

“Will I be
the only one?”

Aodhgán
grinned.  “I hear that three others are ready to receive the star, and have
been waiting for you.  Their names are Donnel, Fayla, and Tagun.  Maybe you
know them?”

Fidgen laughed. 
“I’ll bet they drove the Pen Bardd crazy with their request.”

“He was a
bit upset, but they were quite insistent.”

“Is there a
point where I give my true name to someone?”

“No, that’s
for you and for you alone,” Aodhgán said.  “It would be foolish to reveal it to
anyone you didn’t have to.”

They
crossed the plain of Temair, Fidgen began to feel a bit nervous about what he
had planned, but he knew it was the right thing to do.  He offered up silent
prayers to Ogmah, Epona, Mannanan, and the Three Queens, and hoped it would be
enough.

Taris sat
on a hill that rose from the plain, with the Lannae river running by the east
side.  The north and south sides of the city came almost all the way to the
foot of the hill, but the west side, which they were approaching, sat higher.

They
reached the west gates just before noon, and the fians on duty waved them
through.  They rode up the main road to the palace, where more fians stood
guard.  One of them stepped in front of their horses and said, “Hold, and state
your business.”

“I am
Ollave Aodhgán, and this is the student bard Fidgen,” Aodhgán said.  “We are
here that Fidgen may be accepted by the Ard Righ and the Pen Bardd, and given
the Star of the Bards.”

The fian
nodded.  “Be welcome to this place, and may you find what you seek.”

They rode
through the gates, where grooms took their horses.  Aodhgán led them to the
MiCuarta, the largest hall in the palace, where Columb met them.  “Welcome
Fidgen,” he said.  “Did you find what you sought at Gorsedd Ogham?”

“I did,”
Fidgen answered.

“And are
you ready to appear before the Ard Righ?”

“I am.”

“Come with
me.”

Unlike most
halls, the MiCuarta was round, and the Ard Righ sat in the middle, with rows of
seating circling him.  Many people filled the room with the low hum of
conversation, but Fidgen only noticed the three standing in front of the
throne, and the smiles they gave him filled his heart and took away all his
nervousness.  He wanted to talk to them, but the Pen Bardd immediately lined
them up and stood in front of them.  “Ard Righ Fergus, Lord of Taris and
Sovereign of the Seven Isles, I present these candidates for the Star of the
Bards.”

King Fergus
had salt and pepper hair and beard, but he still looked strong and healthy.  He
leaned forward to study the students, and Fidgen was grateful to see wisdom and
discernment in his eyes.  “Let each step forward,” he said.

Donnel went
first.  “My name is Donnel macBuchan.”

Columb
said, “Donnel has been tested and proven himself worthy of the star of the
bards.  Wilt thou, majesty, accept his judgment as binding?”

“I will,”
Fergus answered.

Columb
turned to the audience.  “Let it be known that Donnel MacBuchan is forever more
without honor price, worthy of wearing a cloak of six colors, and able to judge
any dispute in Glencairck.”

Several
people applauded as another bard came out with a new cloak.  Columb unclasped
Donnel’s student bard cloak and let it drop to the ground.  He put the new
cloak on Donnel’s shoulders and clasped it with a star shaped pin above his
heart.  “Welcome, brother,” he said.

“Thank you,”
Donnel said with a bow.

Fayla and
Tagun repeated the process, and Fidgen’s nervousness returned.  When Tagun
stepped back in line, he took a deep breath and stepped forward.  “My name,” he
said, “is Gwydion ap Don, Tanist of Gwynedd.”

For several
long seconds, the only thing that happened was that Columb put his face in his
hand.  Then two voices rang out clearly.

Bran
yelled, “I have claims on that man!”

And
Arianrhod screamed, “I knew it!”















Chapter 11:
Kingship

The hall erupted in chaos. 
Arianrhod continued screaming, but Bran simply stood and began making his way
to the center of the hall.  People looked at his face and moved quickly out of
the way.  Gwydion felt much like he had when the Firbolg had tried to bind him,
and he responded the same way: he stood very still and concentrated on staying
himself.  But even more than at Innishmor, a part of him wanted nothing more
than to become a raven and flee.

Columb
pulled out his harp and began playing, and the magic that rippled forth caught
everyone’s attention and calmed them all.  The hall began to quiet, and even
Arianrhod stopped yelling, though she too began making her way to the throne
with a young boy in tow.  Ard Righ Fergus, after a moment of shock, looked at
Gwydion with some amusement.  “And I thought this was going to be a simple
ceremony.”

“As did I,”
Columb said, without a trace of humor.  “I should have known better with this
one.”

Bran
reached them first and bowed low.  “Ard Righ, I am Bran ap Don, Lord Gwynedd,
and I have claims on this man.”

“So do I,”
Arianrhod said coming up beside him.

“And you
are...?” the king asked.

“Arianrhod
ap Don.”

“Are there
any other members of the Don clan that would like to come forward?” the Ard
Righ asked, raking the audience with his eyes.  When no one answered, he said, “Very
well.  Lord Gwynedd, since I at least have some inkling of your claim, please
go first.”

Bran said, “This
man caused the destruction of Caer Dathyl, the death of Math ap Mathonwy, and
the death of Gilventhy ap Don.  I seek judgment for these things.”

“Pen Bardd?”
the king said.  “Do you have knowledge of this?”

“I do,”
Columb answered.  “Gwydion has been judged by myself with the High Druid as
witness.  The death and destruction you accuse Gwydion of happened as he tried
to defend himself.  It was an unfortunate incident, but it was not intentional.”

Bran
nodded.  “I wondered. But there is still the matter of his standing in Gwynedd.”

“How do you
mean?” King Fergus asked.

“He is
still Tanist, as he himself has just claimed.”

Fergus
looked at Gwydion.  “Are you?”

“Math never
released me from that duty,” Gwydion said.

“Interesting.” 
The Ard Righ sat back and looked at Columb.  “I need your advice, Pen Bardd. 
It seems that I have made Bran the cantref Lord, even though I should have
promoted Gwydion to that position.  But at the time, no one knew if Gwydion was
alive or dead.  No one I talked to, at least.”

Columb
bowed.  “I knew where Gwydion was, but I did not know that he was still
Tanist.  I’m sorry, your majesty, that was an oversight on my part.”

“So how do
we fix this?”

Columb
turned to Gwydion.  “You have the right, if you choose, to claim the title of
Lord Gwynedd.  What say you?”

“I
relinquish any right to that title, and ask that I be released from being
Tanist, as well,” Gwydion said.  He turned to Bran.  “The Pen Bardd and the
High Druid may have cleared me of any wrongdoing, but I am still the cause of
the destruction of Caer Dathyl.  I do not know how you are related to me, but
if you are of the line of Don, then I support your claim to rule the Cantref.”

“My
grandfather was your great-grandfather’s brother,” Bran said.  “Math trained me
when I was young, but I could not hear the winds, so I became a trusted member
of his household instead.”

“This is
all very interesting and heartwarming, I’m sure,” Arianrhod said, “but I still
have a claim here as well.”

Fergus
fixed her with a hard stare.  “I have not forgotten,” he said.  “But you should
remember your place in this hall.”

Arianrhod
fumed, but remained silent.  Gwydion could hardly stand to look at her, but he
had seen the hate in her eyes, and did not know how to change it.

“Will you
rebuild Caer Dathyl now that you know the truth?” Fergus asked Bran.

“I don’t
know,” Bran said.  “I have searched for this one for so long, I have given no
thought to what I might do when I found him.”

“How did
you know he would be here?” Columb asked.

“Rumors
swirled about a student bard named Fidgen, who acted in some ways like the
young Tanist I knew, and in some ways completely unlike him,” Bran said.  “When
the call went out for a bardic battle at Caer Bardd, I sent Math’s old bard
Talys.  I knew he would recognize Gwydion no matter how he might have changed,
and he did.”

“You’re the
student bard Fidgen?” Fergus said incredulously.

“That was
the name I was commanded to use while I trained, yes,” Gwydion said.

“I see.” 
Fergus turned back to Bran.  “You’ve been a good lord to your people, and I am
happy to support you in that position.  We have a problem, though.  Gwydion has
developed quite a reputation in the last few years, and no matter how
voluntarily he has relinquished his title, when it is known that he and Fidgen
are one and the same, I can predict a certain amount of unrest.”

“How would
you like to handle the problem, majesty?” Columb asked.

Fergus
pursed his lips.  “If even a portion of what I heard is true, then this one
will draw trouble like honey draws flies.”

“That does
seem to be the case, majesty.”

Fergus sat
back on his throne, rubbing his chin.  “I hate to do this, because I don’t
think it’s all his fault,” he said slowly.  “But I want Gwydion out of my
demesne for the next twenty years.  I want none to rally around him or make him
the center of their cause, so let it be known that he being banished for the
destruction of Caer Dathyl.”

Arianrhod
looked triumphant, but Gwydion felt like he had been hit in the stomach.  “Twenty
years?”

“It is for
the good of Glencairck,” Fergus said.

Gwydion
looked at Columb, who nodded.  He struggled with the implications for a moment
before bowing his head.  “I will do as you command.”

“Thank you,”
Fergus said. “Pen Bardd, please spread the word of Gwydion’s banishment, and
that Bran ap Don will continue as Lord Gwynedd.”

Columb
bowed.  “It shall be done.”

The Ard
Righ turned to Arianrhod with a stern gaze.  “Now, young lady, what is your
claim?”

Arianrhod
pulled the young boy forward.  “This Gwydion’s son, that he put in me just
before disappearing from the face of the earth.”

Gwydion
felt the world shift within him again.  “I have a son?”

“I swear
that he is yours and none other,” Arianrhod said.  “And I will thank you to
take him into your household, if you ever have one.”

“What is
his name?” Gwydion said, staring at the boy.  He had Ari’s blonde hair, but the
eyes reminded him of Math’s.

“I never
named him,” Ari said.

The
audience gasped, and Columb and Fergus both looked shocked.  The Pen Bardd
recovered first, and knelt in front of the child.  “What’s your name?”

“I don’t
have one,” the boy said clearly.

“What does
your mother call you then?” Columb asked gently.

“She
doesn’t talk to me at all, if she doesn’t have to.”

“I see,”
Columb said.  “You’re what? Four years old?  Who do you talk to?”

“I’m
three.  I talk to the servants at the caer.”

“What do
they call you?”

“Boy.”

Columb
stood back up.  “Arianrhod ap Don, you have committed a very serious offense.”

“I have?”
she said incredulously.  “What about Gwydion?”

“He had no
knowledge of this child,” Columb.  “You are his mother.”

“I didn’t
want to be anyone’s mother,” Arianrhod said.  “That’s why I’m so furious with
him.  He did this to me.”

“Did he
rape you?” Fergus asked.

“No,” she
admitted.  “But he is a powerful wizard.  No other woman he has bedded ended up
pregnant.  Why me?”

“I cannot
answer that,” Columb said.  “But I can render judgment on you for your
treatment of this child.”

“What am I
being judged for?  Why don’t you judge him?” she said, pointing at
Gwydion.

“Gwydion
had a hand in the conception of this child, but you have been responsible for raising
him to this point,” Columb said.  “Your refusal to even name him is sufficient
for you to be found guilty of a serious crime.”

Arianrhod
grew very still.  She crossed her arms in front of her, and her eyes flashed
with cold fire.  “Oh really?  And what is my punishment?”

“Since you
cannot be trusted to act with the least amount of decency towards a child from
your own womb,” Columb said, “I hereby sentence you to be confined to Caer Sidi
off the coast of Gwynedd for the rest of your life.”

“You can’t
do that.”

“He can,
and he just did,” the king said.  “It is harsher than what I would have done,
which is to take you out and execute you.”

Arianrhod
dropped her arms, and her fists clenched tight.  “Then I lay this curse on the
boy: he will never have a name unless I give it to him.”

A wave of
magic washed through the hall like a cold wind.  The force of it almost knocked
Gwydion over.

Ard Righ
Fergus stood up.  “You have chosen an evil course,” he said.  “Reverse it, and
give the child a name.  Now.”

“Or what?”
Arianrhod said.  “Or you’ll have me killed?  Then how would he ever get named?”

“You have
proven the wisdom of the Pen Bardd’s judgment on you, Arianrhod ap Don,” the
king said.  He motioned to a couple a fians standing nearby.  “Take her out of
here.  Let her return to her home to gather what she needs, and then ensure
that she goes directly to Caer Sidi.”

“Yes, your
majesty,” they said with a salute.

“And take a
whole squad with you,” the king said.  “I don’t trust her.”

They
watched as she was led out of the hall.  Fergus turned to Gwydion.  “You’ve
been very quiet during all this,” he said.

“I am still
struggling with the fact that I have a son,” Gwydion said.

“Well,
there he is,” Fergus said.  “I’m placing him in your care, and expect you to do
for him what his mother would not.”

Gwydion
reached out a hand, and the boy came over and took it.  “I will do what I can.”

“I know you
will,” Fergus said.  He flashed a smile.  “The Pen Bardd chose her punishment
well, since Caer Sidi is technically apart from the rest of Glencairck.  Now is
the time to prove all that has been told of your abilities, for the sake of
your son.”

“Thank you,
majesty,” Gwydion said.

“Thank the
Pen Bardd for his quick thinking.”

Gwydion
turned and bowed deeply to Columb.  “Thank you, Master.”

Columb
opened his mouth to answer when Donnel stepped forward.  “I want to go with
Fidgen.  I mean, Gwydion.”

Tagun and
Fayla nodded.  “So do we,” they said.

Columb
shook his head.  “Your loyalty is admirable,” he said.  “But you are bards now,
and I have other tasks for you.  I’m sorry.”

“We are
free men who can choose our own fate,” Donnel said, his hand automatically
going for a sword he was not wearing.

“Yes, you
can,” Columb answered.  “But it would be ill advised on many levels.  You have
already sworn your oath to me and to Glencairck, and you have been accepted by
the Ard Righ.  If you choose to go with Gwydion, I will bind you all and take
you to Gorsedd Ogham, where we will make sure you are never bards again.”

Gwydion
stepped forward.  “Don’t do this,” he said.  “I asked you once before to let me
make my own way; please let me do so again.”

“Twenty
years is a long time,” Tagun said.  “Anything could happen.”

“And with
my luck, probably will,” Gwydion said.  “But I could use friends here when I
return.”

“And will
you return?” Fayla said.

“I promise
it,” Gwydion said.  “And I will send messages as I can.”

“You’d
better,” Donnel said.  “You know we will seek ye out if you don’t.”

“To the
ends of the earth,” Tagun said.

“I know it,
and I am more grateful than you know.”

Columb
cleared his throat.  “It is about time for you to leave,” he said.

Gwydion
hugged his friends.  “Can I have a moment with my son?” he asked Columb.

“Of course.”

Gwydion
moved a little away from everyone and knelt down to look in the boy’s eyes.  “Hello,”
he said tentatively.

“Are you my
Da?” the boy asked.

“I am that,”
Gwydion said.

“You took a
long time getting here.”

Gwydion
smiled crookedly.  “I didn’t know I was supposed to come, or else I would have
been here sooner.”

The boy
patted him on the shoulder.  “That’s okay.  Do I get a name now?”

Gwydion
shook his head.  “Only your mother can do that now.  But I can call you
something other than boy.  Would that help?”

The boy
looked like he might cry.  “I want my true name.”

“Well
that’s something else entirely,” Gwydion said.

The boy
swallowed his tears, and composed himself.  Then he leaned close and whispered,
“When no one’s around, Aunt Mari calls me Melyn.  She says it means blonde.”

“It does
indeed,” Gwydion said.  “Your aunt is a wise woman.  I think I shall call you
Melyn for now as well.”

“But that’s
not my permanent name.”

“No, only
your mother can give you your permanent name now,” Gwydion said.  “But don’t
worry about it.  We will make a plan, you and I, to get it from her.”

The boy
hugged him tightly, and Gwydion picked him up.  “I think we’re ready to go,” he
said.

Ard Righ
Fergus called a couple of more fians.  “These men will escort you out of
Glencairck.”

“Thank you,
but I think I can make my own way.”

“I’m more
inclined to trust you than Arianrhod,” Fergus said.  “But I have to make sure
you follow the law.”  The fians took positions on either side of him, looking
at him menacingly.

“I intend
to,” Gwydion said, feeling the Cymric magic welling up inside him.  “So I will
leave your demesne this very moment.”

He formed a
bridge to another world.  No one seemed to notice except the boy, who
whispered, “What’s that?”

“Our next
step,” Gwydion said.

“It looks
scary.”

“Do you
trust me?” he whispered into the boy’s ear.

“More than
anything,” the boy said.

“Then here we
go,” Gwydion said.  He smiled at his friends, nodded to Columb and Fergus, and
walked out of Glencairck and across the Pale into a new life.  He never looked
back.
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